

# LUND UNIVERSITY

#### On leukocyte recruitment in colonic ischemia-reperfusion

Santén, Stefan

2008

Link to publication

*Citation for published version (APA):* Santén, S. (2008). *On leukocyte recruitment in colonic ischemia-reperfusion*. [Doctoral Thesis (compilation), Department of Clinical Sciences, Malmö].

Total number of authors:

#### **General rights**

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

or research.

You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

#### Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

**PO Box 117** 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

# On leukocyte recrutiment in colonic ischemia-reperfusion

Stefan Santén



# LUNDS UNIVERSITET Medicinska fakulteten

Som med vederbörligt tillstånd av Medicinska Fakulteten vid Lunds Universitet för avläggande av doktorsexamen i medicinsk vetenskap kommer att offentligen försvaras i aulan, CRC, ingång 72, Universitetssjukhuset i Malmö, onsdagen den 4 juni 2008, kl.09.15.

Fakultetsopponent: Docent Martin Björck, Uppsala Universitet

Organization LUND UNIVERSITY	Document name DOCTORAL DISSERTATION		
Department of Sugery Malmö University Hospital	Date of issue May 9th, 2008		
SE-205 02 Malmö	Sponsoring organization		
Anthor(o)	_		
Stefan Santén			
Title and subtitle			
On leukocyte recrutiment in colonic ischemia-re	eperfusion		
Abstract	matory disease. Tissue accumul	ation of leukocytes is a	
multi-step process comprising leukocyte rolling, adhe The aim of this thesis was to investigate the mechanis leukocyte-endothelial cell interactions in the colon. F microcirculation was adopted. It was found that CXC postcapillary venules is primarily mediated by PSGL- mast cells exert a dual function in CXC chemokine ar hand, upstream chemokines trigger leukocyte recruitr regulate downstream formation of chemokines, which selective p38 MAPK inhibitor, has been implicated to Herein, it was found that SB 239063 protected agains generated TNF- $\alpha$ -provoked P-selectin-mediated leuka <i>I/R</i> -induced tissue injury has indicated beneficial effe inflammatory mediators. Fasudil and Y27632, selectiv leukocyte recruitment, CXC chemokine and TNF- $\alpha$ f metabolites. This thesis identifies fundamental mecha recruitment, which may help to understand the pathop developing more specific therapies in the future.	iston and transmigration across ti isms underlying ischemia-reperfu or this purpose, intravital micros chemokine and I/R-induced leul 1 and P- but not E-selectin. Mor ad I/R-provoked colonic leukocy nent via local mast cells and on t in turn provoke leukocyte recru exert a protective effect in I/R-i t I/R-induced leukocyte recru ocyte adhesion. Interference with cts in decreasing leukocyte recru we Rho-kinase inhibitors, were for ormation and the production of consists regulating colonic I/R-ger ohysiology of inflammatory disea	the vascular endothelium. sion (I/R)-induced copy of the colonic scocyte recruitment in eover, it was found that te recruitment. On one he other hand, mast cells itment. SB 239063, a nduced tissue injury. ent and mast cell- n Rho-kinase signalling in itment and pro- und to decrease colonic xidative stress terated leukocyte tese and be of assistance in	
Key words: Adhesion, Ischemia-Reperfusion, CXC chemokines, Inflammation, Colon			
Classification system and/or index termes (if any): Lund University, Faculty of Medicine Doctoral Dissertation Series 2008:69			
Supplementary bibliographical information:		Language English	
ISSN and key title: 1652-8220		ISBN 978-91-86059-22-4	
Recipient's notes	Number of pages	Price	
	Security classification		

Distribution by (name and address)

I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sources permission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation.

Signature

Stef <u>\_</u>

April 7th, 2008

To Tintin

Stefan Santén 2008 Lund University, Faculty of Medicine Doctoral Dissertation Series 2008:69 Printed by Media-Tryck, Lund University Lund, 2008

> ISSN 1652-8220 ISBN 978-91-86059-22-4

## **Table of Contents**

1. LIST OF ORIGINAL PAPERS	7
2. ABBREVIATIONS	8
<b>3. INTRODUCTION</b>	9
4. BACKGROUND	11
4.1.1 Shock	
4.1.2 Ischemia-reperfusion and tissue injury	
4.1.3 Mediators in ischemia-reperfusion	
4.2 Inflammatory leukocyte recruitment	19
4.2.1 Multistep paradigm of leukocyte recruitment	
4.2.2 Leukocyte rolling	
4.2.3 Leukocyte firm adhesion	
4.2.4 Leukocyte transendothelial migration	
4.3 Intracellular signalling in inflammation	25
4.3.1 p38 MAPK	
4.3.2 Rho-kinase	
4.4 Mast cells	27
5. AIMS OF THE THESIS	30
6. MATERIALS AND METHODS	31
6.1 Animals	31
6.2 Cells	31
6.2.1 Bone marrow mast cells	
6.2.2 Neutrophil isolation	
6.2.3 Endothelial cells	
6.3 Surgical procedure	32
6.4 Intravital microscopy	32
6.5 ELISA	33

6.6 Reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction	33
6.7 Quantitative polymerase chain reaction	33
6.8 Western blot	34
6.9 MPO analysis	34
6.10 MDA analysis	34
6.11 Cell adhesion assay	34
6.12 Flow cytometry	34
6.13 Drugs, antibodies and reagents	35
6.14 Statistical analyses	35
7. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	36
7.1 PSGL-1-mediated leukocyte recruitment in	
the colon (I)	36
7.2 Mast cell-regulated CXC chemokine and	
I/R-induced leukocyte recruitment (II)	37
7.3 p38 MAPK in colonic ischemia-reperfusion (III)	38
7.4 Rho-kinase inhibition in ischemia-reperfusion (IV)	40
7.5 NO supplementation and colonic leukocyte	
recruitment (Appendix)	41
8. MAJOR CONCLUSIONS	44
9. POPULÄRVETENSKAPLIG SAMMANFATTNING	45
10. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	48
11. REFERENCES	49
12. PAPERS AND MANUSCRIPTS	

# **1. LIST OF ORIGINAL PAPERS**

This thesis is based upon the following papers and manuscripts, which are referred in the text to by their Roman numerals:

- I. Santen S, Schramm. R, Menger M.D, Wang Y, Jeppsson B, and Thorlacius H. P-selectin glycoprotein ligand-1 regulates chemokine-dependent leukocyte recruitment in colonic ischemia-reperfusion. Inflammation Research 2007;56(11):452-8
- II. Santen S, Wang Y, Menger M.D, Jeppsson B, and Thorlacius H. Mast-cell-dependent secretion of CXC chemokines regulates ischemia-reperfusion-induced leukocyte recruitment in the colon. International Journal of Colorectal Disease 2008;23(5):527-34
- III. Santen S, Mihaescu A, Menger M.D, Wang Y, Jeppsson B, and Thorlacius H. Inhibition of p38 MAPK ameliorates ischemia-reperfusion-induced leukocyte recruitment in the colon. Submitted to Surgery
- IV. Santen S, Wang Y, Menger M.D, Jeppsson B, and Thorlacius H. Protective effect of Rho-kinase inhibition in colonic ischemia-reperfusion. Manuscript

# 2. ABBREVIATIONS

- ADP adenosine diphosphate
- ATF activating transcription factor
- AT-II angiotensin-II
- ATP adenosine triphosphate
- DNP dinitrophenyl group
- 5-HT 5-hydroxytryptamin (serotonin)
- ICAM intercellular adhesion molecule
- IL interleukin
- IFN- $\gamma$  interferon- $\gamma$
- L-NAME N<sup>G</sup>-nitro-L-arginine methyl ester
- LPS lipopolysaccharide
- MCP-1 monocyte chemoattractant protein-1
- PAF platelet activating factor
- PBS phosphate buffered saline
- PDGF platelet derived growth factor
- VCAM-1 vascular cell adhesion molecule-1

# **3. INTRODUCTION**

Inflammation is a local and sometimes systemic response to an invading pathogen. It promotes the body discriminate self from non-self whereby the invading factor is effectively eliminated. Mechanical trauma, toxins, neoplasia and ischemia-reperfusion (I/R) are other triggers of inflammatory reactions and reflect the response from the vascular system to noxious stimuli in order to circumscribe the pathological process. The local inflammatory symptoms (swelling, redness, heat and pain) are initiated by host defence mechanisms rather than by the invading pathogen or the trauma itself. The inflammatory reaction is a complex series of events involving many of the body's defence systems. This sometimes develops into the systemic inflammatory response syndrome (SIRS) characterized by changes in peripheral leukocyte count, body temperature, heart rate and respiratory function. Patients suffering from this are at greater risk of developing acute lung injury (ARDS) and multiple organ dysfunction syndrome (MODS), which is the leading cause of death in intensive care units in the western world [1].

Leukocyte recruitment plays a major role in the inflammatory response and is regarded as a crucial and rate limiting step in this process. There are a number of leukocyte subclasses each with its specific role in the pathophysiology of inflammatory disease but polymorphonuclear leukocytes (PMNL) are considered to be especially important in the reaction against invading pathogens. However, it has become evident that PMNL are important not only in this process but also in other inflammatory reactions such as I/R, inflammatory bowel disease and in the pathophysiology of organ rejection after transplantation [2], [3], [4]. Of bone marrow origin, it takes about 5 days for the PMNL to differentiate into fully mature, functioning cells. Upon intravascular release, the PMNL circulate for about 10 hours before the cells reside in an organ where it survives for another 5 days. After appropriate stimulation, PMNL are then able to extravasate across the vascular barrier and migrate into the tissue and thereby escalate the inflammatory response by releasing a number of cytotoxic substances.

The colon is an important organ regulating much of the intestinal water and ion absorption and also acts as a reservoir for a huge amount of enteric bacteria allowing a controlled elimination of the feces. In humans, the colon is about 1.5 meters long and it's ascending, transverse, descending and sigmoid portions connect the small intestine with the rectum. The large intestinal wall contains five distinct layers: the mucosa, submucosa, inner and outer muscular layers and serosa. In comparison with the small intestine, the colon is a functionally and morphologically distinct entity. The blood supply to the colon is regulated by the superior mesenteric artery (SMA), which mainly supply the ascending and first part of the transverse colon, and the inferior mesenteric artery that basically supports the distal part of the transverse and the descending colon. Importantly, in humans there is an existing collateral blood supply between the two main arterial branches. In rodents however, the superior mesenteric artery is of unequalled importance for the colonic blood supply [5]. The colon is considered less susceptible to ischemic injury compared to the small intestine and the metabolic turnover rate is also less in

the large bowel [6]. Colonic ischemiareperfusion (I/R) is a common clinical problem in trauma, bowel strangulation and during abdominal aortic aneurysm repair. It enables disruption of the physical protective barrier allowing bacterial translocation across the colonic wall. This in turn could severely aggravate the clinical condition and acts as a super secondary inflammatory hit after the initial reperfusion-induced inflammatory response. The goal of this thesis is to highlight and clarify some of the mechanisms regulating I/R-provoked leukocyte recruitment in the colon.

# 4. BACKGROUND

#### 4.1.1 Shock

Shock is the condition in which the transport of oxygenated blood to the end organ is insufficient to meet the metabolic demand [7]. The symptoms and clinical findings in this life-threatening condition are low blood pressure, weak and rapid pulse, cold skin, lethargy and anxiety. It can be triggered by different aetiological entities like, for instance, sepsis, major burns, blunt trauma, dehydration and bleeding and is classified into four categories according to the cause of initiation: hypovolemic (loss of intravascular volume), cardiogenic (impaired cardiac pump function), obstructive (mechanical impairment of the heart and large vessels) and distributive (venous dilation with normal circulating volume) [8]. The inflammatory response during shock is an adaptive set of events where a mild to moderate state of systemic hyperinflammation (SIRS) is initiated in order to maximize the healing potential of the organism [9]. The intensity of the SIRS development depends upon the amount of tissue involved, the severity of shock and a variety of host factors whereby the initiation of severe SIRS can expand into an early MODS [10], [11]. During shock, a series of compensatory mechanisms evolves like, for example, securing the blood flow to the heart and brain. As a consequence, pooling of the circulating blood volume occurs resulting in sphlanchnic hypoperfusion. Much attention has been focused on the mechanisms that regulate prolonged gut hypoperfusion, subsequent bacterial translocation and the development of MODS as a consequence of shock [11]. Interestingly, leukocyte inflammatory recruitment after hypovolemic shock (i.e. exsanguination followed by resuscitation) is mediated through endothelial and leukocyte cell adhesion molecules [12], [13], which also supports leukocyte recruitment in other experimental models such as peritonitis and colitis [14], [15]. Moreover, it has been shown that 45 min of SMA occlusion followed by 2 hours of reperfusion renders a rise in the levels of pro-inflammatory mediators and PMNL extravasation in the lung, which in turn induces an acute lung injury mimicking ARDS [16]. However, this seems to be independent of gram negative bacterial-derived LPS since LPS also was detected in sham operated healthy animals. Furthermore, culture of lymph nodes adjacent to the SMA did not show bacterial growth. Importantly, this experimental study shows that signs of inflammatory-induced remote lung injury are not only dependent on bacterial aetiology but might evolve out of other pathophysiological mechanisms.

# 4.1.2 Ischemia-reperfusion and tissue injury

Although the consequences of depriving a tissue of its blood supply have been recognized for many years, the diseases that are initiated by tissue ischemia remain the main cause of death in the Western world. I/R-induced tissue injury is encountered within many fields of medicine e.g. orthopaedics, vascular surgery, neurology and also in general surgery and there are many different ways in which I/R-provoked injuries present themselves in the clinical situation. In general, the ischemic injury develops in two temporal phases: acute as in arterial embolus formation and sub-acute as in the development of the abdominal compartment syndrome. Although the hypoxic tolerance amongst cell types differs depending on the metabolic rate and adaptive mechanisms, cell death by necrosis or apoptosis inevitably follows after longer periods of ischemia [17]. During the ischemic phase oxygen depletion causes multiple cellular metabolic and ultra structural changes, such as acidosis, altered membrane potential, altered ion distribution, ATP-depletion, cellular swelling and ultimately irreversible cell damage and cellular death occurs. Furthermore, during ischemic periods there is an intracellular accumulation of degraded ATP that forms hypoxanthine, which is subsequently converted into highly reactive oxygen species (ROS) during reperfusion [18].

It is widely held that endothelial cells, especially those lining the venu-

lar microvascular bed, are vulnerable to I/R and within the endothelium itself, ischemia promotes the expression of pro-inflammatory mediators, such as leukocyte adhesion molecules, cytokines and leukotrienes while the production of protective gene products such as NO-synthase and thrombomodulin are repressed [19]. The ultimate goal in the treatment of ischemia is to restore blood flow to the affected organ. However, paradoxically, post ischemic reperfusion of the affected tissue is sometimes associated with greater damage to the organism than the actual ischemic phase itself [20]. Reperfusion derived inflammatory mediators and activated leukocytes, released from the reoxygenated organ, sometimes create injury, not only locally, but also in remote organs, such as in the heart, liver, lungs and kidneys, which in turn could lead to organ dysfunction and ultimately MODS [21], [22].

Inflammatory leukocyte recruitment is initiated and regulated by the cross-talk between the microvascular endothelium, leukocytes and adjacent tissue resident cells like macrophages and mast cells that are lining the microvascular bed [23], [24], [25]. In the gastrointestinal tract, under normal physiological conditions, the intestinal barrier protects the host from the potentially harmful content of the bowel lumen. However, during sphlanchnic I/R barrier disruption might result in bacterial translocation into the abdominal cavity and circulation. Moreover, tissue reperfusion is also associated with further aggravation of the endothelial cell injury initiated during the ischemic phase. Reintroduction of oxygen into the tissue leads to conversion of hypoxanthine into ROS such as hydrogen peroxide  $(H_2O_2)$ , superoxide  $(O_2-)$ , hydroxyl radicals (OH-) and hypochlorus acid (HOCl). These highly cytotoxic and cytoreactive substances, some of which  $(H_2O_2 \text{ and } O_2)$  normally act as messengers in intracellular signalling have the ability to interact with intracellular components such as cellular membranes, proteins, transcription factors such as NF- $\kappa$ B and DNA whereby the ultra-structure and possibly function of these components are altered [18].

After the reintroduction of oxygenated blood into a previous ischemic organ it has been observed that the number of leukocytes traversing the vascular barrier, primarily in post capillary venules, increase drastically [26]. The mechanisms behind inflammatory leukocyte recruitment is a fine tuned interplay between cells of the interstitial compartment, like mast cells and macrophages, leukocytes and the endothelium in the affected organ [27], [28]. Upon activation, during the reperfusion phase, mast cells and macrophages release a number of substances that activate leukocytes and the products released also act as a chemical gradient, over the vascular barrier, for leukocytes to detect and migrate towards [29]. Moreover, activation of the endothelium by locally produced cytokines, leukotrienes, PAF, and ROS makes the endothelial cells increase the expression of adhesion molecules like selectins, which takes place within minutes after initiation of reperfusion [19]. The expression of adhesion molecules on both endothelial cells and leukocytes are necessary to fulfil the first step in the capturing of free flowing leukocytes from the blood stream by the endothelium. I/R also triggers the endothelial cells to release chemokines which in turn acts as leukocyte activators and allows the activated leukocytes to come into close proximity with the adhesion-moleculeexpressing endothelium enabling the white blood cells to start rolling along the vascular endothelial lining. This initial contact between leukocytes and the vascular endothelial cells is the first action in a series of well defined steps characterized by leukocyte rolling on the endothelium, firm adherence and finally leukocyte transmigration across the vascular barrier [30]. The activated, migrated leukocytes are then able to release a number of toxic substances such as proteases, elastases and ROS as a line of defence in the inflammatory process, which in turn results in increased microvascular permeability, oedema and thrombosis that could further compromise restoration of oxygen and nutrient supply to the I/R-injured tissue [31], [32].

It has been observed that blood flow to an ischemic organ is often not immediately fully restored during the reperfusion phase. This is manifested as a reduced number of perfused vessels and consequently, tissue hypoxia develops during the initial reperfusion phase [19]. The possible mechanism behind this phenomenon includes plugging of capillaries by stiffer activated leukocytes, increased platelet-leukocyte aggregation, leukocyte-endothelial cell adhesion and partially detached endothelial cells [33], [34]. Together with the leukocyte dependent increase in plasma leakage and oedema formation these mechanisms lead to mechanical compression of the microvascular vessels which in turn act as a steric hindrance for the blood to freely flow in the microvasculature whereby the resulting relative ischemia (hypoxia) prevents immediate full restoration of the affected organ [35].

#### 4.1.3 Mediators in ischemiareperfusion

#### Tumor necrosis factor-alpha

Tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-α) is a potent regulator and initiator of many inflammatory conditions. This 26 kD protein is produced and released by most cells of the inflammatory system, including macrophages, mast cells, monocytes and T-cells in response to stimuli, such as bacteria and bacterial toxins, activated complement factors and cytokines [36]. Initially recognized as an inducer of necrosis in certain tumor cell lines, this protein plays an important role in many clinical conditions, such as rheumatoid arthritis, Crohn's disease and psoriatic arthritis [37], [38]. TNF- $\alpha$  is expressed

as a transembrane precursor (26 kD), which undergoes proteolytic cleavage and processing forming a soluble trimer (monomeric form 17 kD) where both the membrane bound and the soluble form is bioactive [36]. Upon stimulation of Toll-like receptors by a diversity of pathogen-associated molecules or the activation of various cytokine receptors on cell membranes, this starts a sequential induction of intracellular signalling pathways whereby the down stream activation of the nuclear factor kappa B  $(NF-\kappa B)$  is initiated. This increases the cellular transcription factors for and the release of TNF-α [39].

Two high affinity cell-surface receptors for TNF-a have been identified: tumor necrosis factor receptor 1 (TNFR1) and TNFR 2, which are principally expressed on all cells except erythrocytes [40]. The primary role of TNF- $\alpha$  is in the regulation of immune cells and the immune response. However, once bound to its receptor, TNF- $\alpha$ also has multiple other effects in target cells like stimulation of apoptosis, regulation of cellular proliferation and differentiation, cytoskeletal rearrangement and viral replication [40], [41]. For example, TNFR-1 contains a death domain motif that is primarily involved in signalling for apoptosis. Although much less studied, TNFR-2 is believed to be activated by the membranebound, 26 kD form of TNF- $\alpha$  and is only indirectly involved in the cellular apoptotic process by secondary activation of TNFR-1 [41].

Upon stimulation with TNF- $\alpha$ and other pro-inflammatory cytokines, the vascular endothelium responds by increased production of adhesion molecules like selectins (P- and E-selectin), ICAMs and VCAM-1, which in turn are able to interact with their respective leukocyte counter-receptor promoting leukocyte-endothelium interactions [42], [43]. During experimentally induced I/R in the liver, heart and intestine it has been observed that the serum levels of TNF- $\alpha$  are increased [44], [45], [46]. It has also been shown that TNF- $\alpha$  produced in the liver and by the small intestine during I/R, induces leukocyte sequestration and enhanced plasma leakage in the lung leading to lung injury similar to that observed in ARDS [47], [48]. Pre-treatment with anti-TNF- $\alpha$  antibody [49] and TNF- $\alpha$  anti-serum [48] protects against not only local I/R-induced tissue injury but also against the distant TNF- $\alpha$ -generated neutrophil alveolar infiltration and lung damage [49]. Clinical observations in vascular surgery and in trauma patients show a similar pattern of initial systemic rise in pro-inflammatory parameters including TNF- $\alpha$ , IL-1 and IL-6 [50], [51]. Anti-TNF-α treatment is regularly used in patients with Crohn's disease, rheumatoid arthritis and psoriasis. In patients with sepsis, limited data from clinical trials has shown a non-significant increase in survival in patients undergoing anti-TNF- $\alpha$  therapy [52]. The clinical use of TNF- $\alpha$  immunoblockade in I/R has not been evaluated.

#### Complement

The complement system can be activated by one of three pathways: the antibody-dependent classical pathway, the alternative pathway and the mannose-binding lectin/mannose-binding lectin-associated serine protease (MBL/ MASP) pathway [53]. The primary functions of the complement systems are; inducing cell lysis in invading pathogens by polymerization of factor C5b-9 whereby the integrity of the invading organisms cell membrane is disturbed, activation of the inflammatory cascade in response to anaphylatoxins (C3a, C4a and C5a) and promoting humoral immune responses by aiding in antigen presentation to lymphocytes. Factor C3a and C5a mediates mast cell, eosinophil and neutrophil migration and are also amplifiers of inflammatory reactions by inducing the release of various mediators from mast cells and leukocytes [54], [55]. Complement factor C5a and C3a also promotes cellular adhesiveness, PMNL lysozyme release and also increase the production of endothelial derived ROS [56], [57].

Activation of the complement cascade and its impact on inflammatory changes is well characterized in myocardial I/R-generated tissue injury and was proposed already some 30 years ago [58]. The pathophysiological mechanisms of complement activation in intestinal I/R are somewhat unclear. One possible triggering mechanism is ischemic damage to endothelium with antigen exposure on cellular surfaces, which in turn induces binding of circulating IgM natural antibody. This immune complex then causes C1 binding and initiation of complement activation. However, the activation of complement during bowel I/R may be initiated through both the classical and alternative pathways as indicated in two recent studies [59, 60]. Using receptor blockade, monoclonal antibodies against factor C5a and factor C5 knock-out mice, indicated that complement factor C5a had the ability to activate leukocytes and upregulate the endothelial cell expression of adhesion molecules like P-selectin and  $\beta_2$ -integrins [61], [62], [63].

Clinical use of complement inhibitors showed promising results initially [64], [65] where C1 esterase inhibitor were used in patients undergoing coronary bypass operation. However, in randomized controlled trials (RCT) there was no demonstrable benefit on survival after anti-C1-treatment [66], 67]. Interesting initial results on the reduction of myocardial infarct size and mortality was observed in patients going through coronary bypass surgery by using recombinant antibody against factor C5 [65]. However, a RCT containing more than 900 patients was not able to confirm these results [68].

#### Chemokines

Chemokines or *chemo*attractant cyto*kines* are a large family of relatively small (7-15 kD) proteins that are divided into four different subfamilies (CXC, CC, C or CX<sub>3</sub>C) depending on their arrangement of their N-terminal cysteine residues [69]. Structurally, CXC chemokines have a single amino acid separating the first two cysteins whereas CC chemokines have their Nterminal cystein amino acids adjacent to each other [70]. Unlike classical chemoattractants such as complement factors, PAF and bacterial derived fMLP. chemokines are quite diverse in their selectivity and specificity of target cells. For instance, CXC chemokines have the potential to activate and attract PMNLs and T-lymphocytes whereas CC chemokines have the ability to be active on multiple leukocyte subclasses like, monocytes, eosinophils, dendritic cells, natural killer (NK)-cells and PMNLs. The C chemokines exert their action on T-lymphocytes and NK-cells whereas CX<sub>3</sub>C chemokines stimulate NK-cells, T-lymphocytes, monocytes and PMNLs. Currently there are over 40 human and 30 murine chemokines identified, acting through seven transmembrane G-protein-coupled receptors on target cells. Their action is primarily to recruit leukocytes into inflammatory sites but emerging evidence indicates an important role in angiogenesis and immune functions as well [71]. Expressed and released by a wide variety of immune-regulating cells, (mast cells, leukocytes, macrophages) and non-immune cells, (endothelial and epithelial cells) chemokines are formed and produced by the stimulation of inflammatory cytokines like PAF, TNF-a and IL-1

but also by complement factor C5a and bacterial toxins like LPS [70], [71].

Members of the CXC chemokine family, like IL-8 (murine homologues macrophage inflammatory protein-2 (MIP-2) and cytokine-induced neutrophil chemoattractant (KC)), have been implicated as important mediators in the pathogenesis of several clinical conditions, such as glomerulonephritis and bacterial menginitis and have also been demonstrated to be potent chemoattractants for PMNLs [72], [73]. Most chemokine receptors interact with multiple chemokine ligands and most chemokines interact with more than one receptor. However, it is important to notice that CXC chemokines interact exclusively with CXC chemokine receptors and the CXC chemokine IL-8, one of the best characterized chemokines, acts through its corresponding high affinity receptors CXCR1 and CXCR2 in humans. In mice, the function of the CXC chemokines, such as MIP-2 and KC, are mediated through the CXCR2 receptor whereas CXCR1, or its homologue, has not yet been identified [74]. Emerging evidence suggests an important pathophysiological role for the CXC chemokines MIP-2 and KC in I/R-provoked leukocyte recruitment in the heart, liver and striated muscle [75], [76] [77] and a role for the CXC chemokines in I/R-induced leukocyte recruitment in the colon have recently been forwarded [78].

#### Leukotrienes

Leukotrienes (LTs) are a novel group of biologically active metabolites of arachidonic acid origin that are produced through 5-lipoxygenase enzymatic activity. LTs are thought to play a role in inflammatory leukocyte recruitment and are devided into two separate classes on structural basis [79]. Depending on whether they have cysteine amino acid residues or hydroxyl groups they are devided into cysteinyl-LT (LTC4, LTD4, and LTE4) and LTB4, respectively. Initial observations suggested that LTB4 were mainly involved in leukocyte chemotaxis whereas cysteinyl-LTs primarily were associated with bronchoconstriction and asthma. However it has become increasingly evident that LTs also induce profound effects within the vascular wall enabling activation of smooth muscle and endothelial cells [80], [81].

Early observations of distal ileum isolates from dogs revealed that production of LTB4, LTC4, LTD4 and LTE4 were unaffected by ischemia alone but were significantly increased after subsequent reperfusion [82]. Further invesigations by Zimmerman et al and Karasawa et al suggested a protective role of selective LTB4 receptor blockade in intestinal I/R-induced leukocyte recruitment [83], [84]. However, the origin of the intestinal reperfusion-derived LTs are not clear, although some evidence indicate the mucosa [85]. Recently, studies in 5-lypoxygenase knock-out mice has shown reduced local and distant

organ damage after experimenally induced bowel I/R underlining the importance of 5-lypoxygenase derived metabolites in the generation of I/R-provoked tissue injury [86].

#### Nitric oxide

Nitric oxide (NO) has been proposed as a mediator in a vast number of physiological processes. It is widely accepted that NO has a regulatory role in vascular tone, platelet aggregation, neuronal transmission and as a protective cytotoxic mediator in microbial invasion [87]. NO is produced by the enzyme NO synthase (NOS) using L-arginine and molecular oxygen as substrates and there are three isoforms identified. The two constitutively expressed calcium dependent isoforms are neuronal NOS (nNOS), primarily located in neurons, and constitutive NOS (eNOS), predominantly expressed in endothelial cells. The third NOS isoform, with a demonstrable activity in endothelial cells, vascular smooth muscle cells, skeletal muscle cells, cardiac myocytes, intestinal epithelial cells and PMNLs, is the inducible NOS (iNOS) that is upregulated during inflammatory processes [87]. The role of NO in leukocyte-endothelial interactions in the microvasculature was initially observed by Kubes et al. [88]. By using L-NAME, an eNOS inhibitor, it was concluded that small quantities of eNOS-derived NO has a protective effect against leukocyte rolling in the cat mesentery. It has also been postulated that constitutively produced NO decreases leukocyte recruitment during LPS and H2O2 exposure, indicating that endogenous production of NO acts as a regulatory effector during certain types of inflammatory responses [89], [90]. Different mechanisms have been proposed regarding the ability of continuously produced NO to decrease leukocyte-endothelium interactions during certain types of inflammatory reactions. One possible mechanism suggested by Miles et al. [91] is inhibition of ROS production. This observation was further supported by the fact that eNOS inhibition induces oxidative stress both in vivo and in vitro [92], [93]. There have also been observations of NO inhibiting NF-κB, which in turn decrease the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines and endothelial adhesion molecules [94].

In non-inflamed tissue iNOS is normally not expressed but upon stimulation by inflammatory cytokines like TNF- $\alpha$ , interferon- $\gamma$  and IL-1, as well as microbes and microbial derivates like LPS, iNOS becomes activated producing large quantities of NO. Using farmacological inhibition of iNOS, it has been argued whether iNOS-derived NO is able to decrease the inflammatory response or not [95], [96]. The disparate findings in these studies are probably related to the different inflammatory mechanisms involved in each model but, importantly, it demonstrates that iNOS derived NO does not inhibit leukocyte recruitment in every experimental model. Using iNOS (iNOS-/-)-deficient

mice to further clarify the molecular basis of NO in inflammatory leukocyte recruitment, McCafferty et al. [97], [98] observed that iNOS<sup>-/-</sup> deficiency indeed increased the levels of PMNL infiltration in a model of acute colitis. In iNOS<sup>-/-</sup> deficient mice subjected to i.p. challenge with LPS it was observed that leukocyte rolling and adhesion increased compared to wild type animals. However, this observation has not been confirmed by others [99], [100].

In the intestine, it has been observed that both eNOS and in particular iNOS, enhance its activity after initiation of I/R, increasing the production of NO [101]. It has also been shown that clamping of the SMA enhance leukocyte-endothelial cell interactions in the liver and small intestine [102]. The pathophysiological mechanism behind this observation is probably due to increased expression of adhesion molecules on endothelium [102]. Interestingly, pretreatment with the NO donor diethylenetriamine/NO (DETA-NO), a NO-donor with long half-life, reversed the observed increase in leukocyte-endothelium interaction and adhesion molecule expression. The observation that administration of DETA-NO is an effective strategy in preventing I/R-provoked tissue injury has later been confirmed by others [103].

#### **4.2 Inflammatory leukocy**te recruitment

# 4.2.1 Multistep paradigm of leukocyte recruitment

Leukocyte extravascular recruitment into sites of inflammatory changes is a hallmark and a rate-limiting process in inflammation. Governed by specific interactions between leukocytes and endothelial cells, the emigration process, which mainly takes place in small post-capillary venules, involves a series of tightly regulated interdependent interactions between adhesion molecules expressed on the cell surfaces of leukocytes and endothelium [30]. There are three subsets of adhesion molecules that are primarily involved in the leukocyte recruitment process; the selectins, the integrins and the immunoglobulin supergene family resulting in leukocyte rolling, firm adhesion and endothelial transmigration (Fig. 1) [26]. In this process the shift from rolling to firm leukocyte adhesion is considered a committed step and the transition is regulated by the presence of appropriate activation signals mediated by chemoattractants such as chemokines and PAF [69].



Figure 1. Leukocyte recruitment process with A) free-flowing leukocytes that are captured by endothelial cell adhesion molecules, resulting in B) leukocyte rolling, activation C), subsequent firm leukocyte adhesion D) and trans- or para-cellular endothelial diapedesis E) into the tissue. Modified from Klintman D, On leukocyte recruitment in endotoxemic liver injury, PhD thesis, Lund University, 2002

#### 4.2.2 Leukocyte rolling

Margination of leukocytes is the mechanism by which leukocytes tend to move into a position close to the endothelial surface due to hemodynamic factors in the microcirculation, rather than in the central blood stream [104]. This enables the leukocytes to come into close proximity of the endothelium allowing leukocyte rolling, which is primarily supported by the selectins. The selectin family of adhesion molecules comprise three members i.e. Lselectin, E-selectin and P-selectin and represents a class of calcium-dependent glycoproteins that are composed of an NH2-terminal lectin domain that binds to carbohydrate ligands, a single epidermal growth factor-type repeat and variable number of consensus repeats. The selectins also have a single transmembrane region and a short cytoplasmatic tail (Fig 2) [105].

#### L-selectin

L-selectin (CD62L, LAM-1) was first suggested as a unique lymphocyte homing receptor, identified by the use of a monoclonal antibody which blocked the binding of lymphocytes to high endothelial venules (HEV) in lymph node tissue [106]. Constitutively expressed by all classes of leukocytes, this 75-110 kD molecule was later on also shown to promote leukocyte rolling in other in vivo models [107], [108]. This observation has later on been questioned since further investigations also found that leukocyte recruitment in these models was a P-selectin mediated event [109], [110]. L-selectin has also been suggested to be a critical molecule for initial capture of leukocytes by endothelial cells thus enabling subsequent P-selectin mediated leukocyte rolling [109]. Activation of neutrophils with chemokines or by exposure to the activated endothelium induces shedding



Figure 2. Leukocyte and endothelial cell adhesion molecules supporting inflammatory leukocyte recruitment. From Laferriere et al, Ann NY Acad Sci, 2002 (973): 562-72.

of L-selectin into the plasma [111]. This is an endoproteolytic enzymatic activity at a membrane proximal site whereby the extracellular domains are released and detected as changed plasma levels during different inflammatory conditions [112], [113].

#### **E-selectin**

E-selectin (CD62E, ELAM-1) was originally identified as an IL-1 inducible adhesion molecule in human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVEC) [114] but TNF- $\alpha$ , TNF- $\beta$  and LPS were soon also found to induce transcription and expression of E-selectin [115]. A 64 kD core protein with glucosylation sites was later identified [116] and a peak with maximal levels of cell surface expression arises 4-6 hours after stimulation and rapidly declines to basal levels after another 12-16 hours. Both in vitro assays and in vivo trials have shown that E-selectin functions as a rolling receptor for PMNLs [117], [118] as well as other cells of the immune system such as T-lymphocytes [119]. By the use of monoclonal antibodies against E-selectin the importance of E-selectin in leukocyte recruitment has been suggested in multiple animal experimental models such as in inflammatory bowel disease and peritonitis but also in experimentally induced I/R [120] [121], [122]. The relative importance of initial E-selectin mediated leukocyte-endothelial interactions in leukocyte inflammatory recruitment has later been suggested to be of minor significance since studies showed that E-selectin may be of more

importance in downstream events in the extravasation process [123].

E-selectin deficient mice have been observed to have no major abnormalities in their inflammatory response and are not more susceptible to bacterial infection than their wild type littermates [124]. A possible explanation for this observation could be that E-selectin is not a critical molecule in all models of inflammatory leukocyte recruitment, alternatively compensatory mechanisms like over-expression of P-selectin could compensate for E-selectin deficiency [125]. However, E- and P-selectin double mutant mice show deficiency of leukocyte rolling and are prone to develop severe infections [126].

#### **P-selectin**

P-selectin (CD62P, PADGEM) was initially described in  $\alpha$ -granules of platelets and in Weibel-Palade bodies of endothelial cells, hence designated as platelet-dependent granule-external membrane protein [127], [128]. Fusion of the Weibel-Palade granules with the plasma membrane is induced by pro-inflammatory mediators such as histamine, thrombin and ROS [129], [130] and takes place within minutes after stimulus initiation. After initial exposure, it is down regulated by internalization but can recycle into granules [131], [132]. P-selectin exposure on cell membranes has been observed to be bimodal where cytokines like TNF- $\alpha$  and IL-4 may induce de novo P-selectin synthesis promoting leukocyte-endothelium

interactions up to 24 hours after initial stimulation [13], [133].

Initial in vitro data showed that leukocytes are able to roll along endothelial cells expressing P-selectin. The importance of P-selectin mediated leukocyte recruitment was later confirmed in *in vivo* observations [134], [27], [109]. Functional blocking of P-selectin with monoclonal antibodies reduced leukocyte rolling in a cremaster model, DSS-colitis and LPS-induced liver damage, indicating that P-selectin-dependent rolling is an important pathophysiological mechanism supporting inflammatory leukocyte recruitment in various models [133], [15], [135]. In I/Rprovoked leukocyte recruitment, P-selectin mediated rolling has been found to be of major importance in the lung, cremaster and small intestine [136], [137]. Moreover, a recent study also implicates the importance of P-selectin in I/R-provoked colonic leukocyte recruitment [138]. Interestingly, P-selectin has also been observed to mediate experimentally induced venular leukocyte rolling in hemorrhagic shock, where leukocyte-endothelial interactions were blocked using i.v. monoclonal antibody treatment directed against P-selectin and by the use of P-selectin interference the number of surviving animals were improved [12], [139].

#### Selectin ligands

Unlike most other cell adhesion molecules that interact with their ligands on the basis of protein-protein interactions, the selectins are dependent on protein-glucosylation on their ligands to be able to exert their action [140]. In addition, selectins bind to glycolipids and proteoglycans but leukocyte recruitment due to these ligands has not been shown [141], [142]. The importance of proper selectin ligand glucosylation is exemplified by the leukocyte adhesion deficiency syndrome-2 (LAD-2) where patients get severe recurrent infections since PMNLs are unable to interact with vascular endothelial selectins and hence extravascular leukocyte recruitment fails [143], [144].

Four sulphated, sialylated and fucosylated L-selectin glycoprotein ligands have been identified so far: Glycam-1, CD34, MadCAM-1 and sulphated glycoprotein 200 (sgp 200) which are expressed in lymph node HEV [140]. L-selectin also interact with other ligands, such as P-selectin glycoprotein ligand-1 (PSGL-1), albeit with a low affinity, hereby supporting leukocyte-leukocyte interactions [145], [146]. The implications of this finding are however unclear.

E-selectin ligand-1 (ESL-1), a 150 kD glycoprotein, is a high affinity ligand for E-selectin [147], [148]. The protein is expressed in many different cell types including fibroblasts, epithelial cells and endothelial cells but ESL-1, in the E-selectin binding form, is only expressed on cells of myeloid origin. E-selectin also has the ability to interact with PSGL-1 and L-selectin but the pathophysiological role of these observations is

uncertain [140].

PSGL-1 is the best-characterized selectin ligand and is considered a major ligand to P-selectin on neutrophils and stimulated T-cells [149], [150]. The functional importance of P-selectin-PSGL-1-mediated leukocyte rolling and subsequent leukocyte recruitment has been demonstrated in vivo and in vitro by using monoclonal antibodies directed against PSGL-1 [149], [151]. It has later been confirmed to support the majority of biologically important P-selectin interactions in peritonitis, traumatic shock and colitis [152], [153] [154]. The role of PSGL-1 in I/R-induced leukocyte rolling and recruitment are poorly understood and available data are limited. However, a protective effect of soluble PSGL-1 was observed in I/R of the heart and liver [155], [156].

Heat-stable antigen (HSA/CD24), a small heavily glucosylated polypeptide of approximately 70 kD has also been reported to bind to P-selectin albeit with a much lower affinity than PSGL-1 [140]. The role of HSA in the pathophysiology of leukocyte inflammatory recruitment has not been established but notably, HSA-P-selectin interaction has been shown to mediate rolling in carcinoma cells [157].

**4.2.3 Leukocyte firm adhesion** Integrins are type 1 transmembrane glycoproteins comprised of associated alpha and beta subunits. Leukocytes are able to express about half of the 24 known heterodimers where the most relevant integrins for leukocyte migration are the  $\beta_2$ -integrin subfamily (CD18) including CD11a (CD11a/ CD18 or LFA1), CD11b (CD11b/CD18 or MAC1), CD11c (CD11c/CD18 or P150,95) and CD11d (CD11d/CD18 or  $\alpha_{d}\beta_{2}$ ). PMNLs express primarily  $\beta_{2}$ integrins but also low levels of  $\alpha_{4}\beta_{1}$ , a member of the  $\beta_1$ -integrin subfamily [158], [159]. By antibody blocking and the use of integrin-deficient mice, LFA-1 and MAC-1 are suggested to be the primary integrins that mediate firm leukocyte adhesion in the inflammatory leukocyte recruitment processes [160], [138], [24]. The expression and binding activity of  $\beta_2$ -integrin on PMNLs increase as the cells marginate from the blood stream and begin to roll and then firmly adhere at sites of inflammation. During inflammation, endothelial cells are activated by pro-inflammatory cytokines to synthesize chemokines and lipid chemoattractants, such as leukotrienes, that are presented on their luminal surface. Activated endothelial cells also transports chemokines, like IL-8, from their abluminal side to the luminal were they are presented to the leukocytes on the endothelial cell surfaces [161]. When leukocytes roll on endothelial cells expressing high levels of chemokines, leukocytes are further activated and up-regulate or increase the avidity of integrins and a transition from a low-affinity to a high-affinity state takes place within minutes [162], [163]. Specificity in leukocyte arrest is thus ascribed to the differential expression of integrins and their ligands and of chemokines and their receptors.

 $\beta_2$ -integrins interacts with endothelial cell surface ligands (intercellular adhesion molecule-1-3, ICAM-1-3) that belong to the immunoglobulin gene superfamily. The ICAMs are also constitutively expressed on other cell types like, fibroblasts, dendritic cells, lymphocytes and platelets [164]. ICAM-1 and -2 are markedly upregulated by a variety of pro-inflammatory mediators [165], [166].

Leukocyte adhesion deficiency syndrome 1 (LAD-1) is a rare autosomal recessive trait characterized by chronic or recurrent bacterial and some times fungal infections without pus formation despite granulocytosis [167]. These patients have a mutation in the  $\beta_2$ -integrin gene whereby a defect or absent production of CD18 occurs. PMNLs from LAD-1 patients shows initial rolling along endothelium but are unable to switch to a high-avidity state for further ligand binding which makes leukocyte arrest and subsequent transmigration impossible.

#### 4.2.4 Leukocyte transendothelial migration

Leukocyte transmigration into inflamed tissue occurs through the venular walls with minimal disruption of the structures. Utilizing pseudopodia, the leukocytes crawl along the endothelium towards sites of transmigration identifying junctional clefts between endothelial cells [168], [169]. This paracellular, transmigratory route is considered the most frequently used in inflammatory leukocyte recruitment although a transcellular route has also been proposed [170]. Platelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule-1 (PECAM-1, CD 31) is a member of the immunoglobulin supergene family and is constitutively expressed on endothelium, neutrophils and platelets [171]. Various inflammatory models have indicted that PECAM-1 supports leukocyte transendothelial migration and other experimental evidence also suggest a role for VCAM-1 and ICAM-1 [172], [173], [174].

# 4.3 Intracellular signalling in inflammation

#### 4.3.1 p38 MAPK

The mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK)-signalling pathway is one of the major systems used by eukaryotic cells to transduce extracellular stimuli into intracellular and intranuclear responses [175]. The MAPK superfamily is comprised of three family members; extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK), c-JUN NH2-terminal kinase (JNK) and p38 that all exert their action, sometimes in parallel, in response to a wide variety of stimuli including osmotic shock, ionizing radiation, microbial infection and ischemic injury [175]. Through sequential phosphorylation of thyroxin and threonin residues MAPKs are activated whereby coordination of profound cell activities including gene

transcription, cell differentiation and protein synthesis are performed [176], [177].

p38 MAPK was originally described as a 38 kD polypeptide (p38α, SAPK2a) that underwent thyroxin phosphorylation in response to endotoxin treatment [178]. Later, three additional MAPK isoforms were identified; p38β (SAPK2b), p38γ (SAPK3) and p388 (SAPK4) that constitute splice variants of the p38 gene transcript [179], [180], [181], [182]. In endothelial cells, p38 $\alpha$  and p38 $\beta$  are ubiquitously expressed whereas the p388 isoform expression is inducible and stimuli dependent. Moreover, p38 activation in endothelial cells has been described after TNF-a and IL-1 stimulation [183], [184].

The role of p38 MAPK activity in inflammation has been extensively characterized by the use of pyridinyl-imidazole anti-inflammatory drugs such as SB203580 and SB239063 [185, 186], which are selective inhibitors of  $p38\alpha$ and p38ß [187]. Hence, an important regulatory role for p38 MAPK in the production of pro-inflammatory mediators such as IL-1, TNF- $\alpha$  and IL-6 has been suggested [188], [189] and a decrease in TNF- $\alpha$  and CXC chemokine production in endotoxemic liver injury has been observed after p38 MAPK inhibition [190]. Interestingly, p38 signalling also regulates the expression of vascular adhesion molecules, NO production acting as a regulator of iNOS activity and p38 MAPK has also been described to play a role in TNF-mediated apoptosis in endothelial cells [191], [192], [193], [194].

p38 MAPK regulates phosphorylation, i.e. activation, of protein kinases and has a wide range of down-stream substrates including transcription factors like ATF-1, -2 and c-myc. It also activates AP-1, which is important in the subsequent activation of stress responsive gene-products including IL-1, IL-2 and TNF- $\alpha$  [175]. Saccani et al. has also reported a p38 $\alpha$ -dependent phosphorylation of histone H3 promoters implicating a role for p38 MAPK in NF- $\kappa$ B recruitment [195].

Studies of p38 MAPK activity in I/R-provoked tissue injury have mainly been restricted to the heart but limited data are also available for liver, kidney, cremaster and for the intestine. In general, the induction of I/R activates p38 MAPK within minutes of the reperfusion onset [196], [197]. Attenuation of I/R-induced adhesion molecule expression (P-selectin and ICAM-1) together with reduced PMNL-infiltration, infarction size and leukocyte infiltration was observed after pre-treatment with SB239063 following coronary obstruction in rats [196]. In mice, reduced coronary infarction size after prophylactic SB239063 treatment was observed by Kaiser et.al, but interestingly, the same group were unable to repeat their findings in a porcine model [198]. Zheng et.al found a protective role for SB203580 in reperfusion-induced small bowel apoptosis and a decreased lactate production after 45 min of superior mesenteric artery occlusion [199]. Johns et.al were not able to detect any reduction in I/R-generated leukocyte-endothelium interaction in the cremaster [200]. These studies are not coherent and in somewhat contradictory. A possible explanation for the discrepancies is that activation of the p38 MAPK signaling pathway is species as well as organ specific. Thus, a plausible pathophysiological mechanism could be that specific p38 isoforms dominates the p38 activity in various organs and I/R-models and that p38 MAPK interference by SB239063 and SB203580 selectively only inhibits the  $p38\alpha$  and p38β isoforms.

#### 4.3.2 Rho-kinase

Small GTPases of the Rho family are essential regulators of several central aspects of cell functions, such as cell motility, proliferation and apoptosis. Rho-kinases (ROCKS) were the first effectors of Rho to be studied and characterized for their roles in mediating phosphorylation of myosin light chain, thereby regulating actomyosin contractility in non-striated cells [201], [202]. Two ROCK isoforms have been identified: ROCK I (Rho-kinase  $\beta^3/ROK\beta^4$ ) and ROCK II (Rho-kinase  $\alpha^3$ /ROK $\alpha^4$ ), which are universally expressed in tissue although ROCK II are most abundant in the cytoplasma of striated muscle cells [203], [201], [204]. With a molecular mass of 160 kD, ROCKS consist of 3 domains including a catalytic Nterminal domain, a coiled-coil and C-

terminal domain, the latter also acting as a Rho binding site whereupon activation occurs [203].

Activation of the Rho/Rho-kinasemediated pathway plays an important role in signal transduction and is initiated by many inflammatory agonists, such as AT-II, IL-1, 5-HT, PDGF and ATP/ADP whereby the expression of ROCK is regulated through the PKC/ NF-ĸB pathway [205]. ROCK downstream activity includes upregulation of pro-inflammatory mediators including IL-6, MCP-1, IFN-γ and PAF and two recent studies also suggests a regulatory role of ROCK in TNF- $\alpha$ , MIP-2 and KC expression [205], [206]. In contrast, ROCK mediates hypoxia-induced down-regulation of endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) [207]. Interestingly, observations of a regulatory role of ROCK-activity in LPS-provoked leukocyte adhesion in the liver and large vessels have been reported indicating an important role for ROCK in LFA-1 mediated leukocyte-endothelial cell interactions [206], [208].

Hypoxia and ROS are well-documented potent inducers of ROCK activation [209], [210]. Studies with fasudil and the structurally unrelated inhibitor Y27632 have indicated beneficial effects of selective ROCK inhibition in experimentally induced I/R of the heart. For example, Bao et al. reported that Y27632 given to mice prior to coronary occlusion resulted in a dose-dependent reduction of infarction size, decreased numbers of accumulated PMNLs and attenuated levels of circulating IL-6 and KC [211]. A cardio-protective effect of fasudil in I/R has also been reported by Wolfrum et al. and recently published data from Versteilen et al. indicate that in vivo inhibition of ROCK in renal I/R preserves renal blood flow by improving eNOS function [212], [213]. A beneficial effect on ROS production, inflammatory cytokine production and survival in rats pre-treated with fasudil before subjected to liver transplantation has also been observed [214]. Interestingly, initial clinical trials treating patients with either fasudil or Y27632 have shown promising results in patients with pulmonary hypertension, coronary artery events and cerebro-vascular injury [215], [216], [217].

#### 4.4 Mast cells

Mast cells are potent effector cells playing a key role in IgE-mediated hypersensitivity, allergic disorders, immune responses and in different inflammatory conditions. Mast cells originates from hematopoetic pluripotent CD 34<sup>+</sup> progenitor cells, which is also the origin of PMNLs, macrophages, erythrocytes and platelets [218]. Based on different metachromatic staining properties and variable tissue distribution, mast cells are further subdivided into connective tissue and mucosal mast cells where the latter are abundant in the gastrointestinal tract. Mast cell development in vivo occurs mainly in non-hematopoetic environment and is dependent on the synergistic promotion of various stimuli of which some, such as stem cell factor (SCF) and IL-3, are crucial, whereas others like IL-4, IL-9 and IL-10 acts in synergy with SCF and IL-3 [219]. Thus, development of functioning mast cells is critically dependent on the expression of SCF and its receptor (kit/CD117) [220]. WBB6F1 mice, which were used in the present study, lack mast cells due to a mutation in the kit oncogene for the SCF receptor.

Mast cells are found closely apposed to the vasculature in essentially all tissue and are sensitive to subtle changes in the surrounding environment. Once activated through various kinds of stimuli like proteins, complement factors, neuropeptides, ROS and bacterial toxins (Table 1), mast cells are capable of releasing a large variety of pro-inflammatory mediators like cytokines, histamine, PAF, leukotrienes which in turn has the capacity to induce endothelial and leukocyte activation and adhesion molecule expression (Table 2).

Mast cell activity has primarily been associated with IgE-mediated reactions but as stated above, emerging data implicates mast cells as central regulators of various other pathophysiological processes. However, their localization in high concentrations adjacent to microvascular vessels, at sites where the internal and external environment meet (gut, skin and respiratory tract) probably reflects their main function *i.e.* to regulate vascular function, initiate inflammatory response and to ac-

Proteins	IgE via FccR1
Complement factors	C3a, C5a
Neuropeptides	Substance P, VIP, Somatostatin
ROS	0 <sub>2</sub> -
Lipids	PAF, LTB <sub>4</sub> , LTC <sub>4</sub>
Others	LPS, Compound 48/80, histamine, SCF

	Table	2.	Mast	cell	products
--	-------	----	------	------	----------

Vasoactive	Adenosine, NO, prostaglandins
Amines	Histamine, 5-HT
Cyto/chemokines	IL-1, IL-6, TNF-α
Lipids	Leukotrienes, PAF
Others	ROS

tivate other cells. Using activators, such as mast cell degranulating agent compound 48/80, emerging data implicates that mast cells are able to mediate leukocyte rolling, adhesion and extravascular recruitment [221], [222] [223].

There is a growing body of evidence suggesting mast cells involvement in I/R-generated leukocyte recruitment. Existing data shows that mast cells are activated *i.e.* degranulate, during I/R. For example, Boros et al. have reported increased ROS-generated histamine release from post-ischemic tissue and histamine may participate in the leukocyte recruitment by generating endothelial P-selectin expression [224], [28]. Although histamine could be produced by numerous other cells, convincing data of mast cell degranulation during I/R has later been presented by Kanwar et al. who also showed that pre-treatment with superoxide dismutase, a well known antioxidant, reduced the I/R-generated histamine-mediated leukocyte rolling and adhesion in the small bowel [225]. Activation of complement factors C3a and C5a has also been shown to play an import role after histamine release from cardiac mast cells [226] and these complement factors in turn have also been shown to contribute to I/Rinduced tissue injury of the heart [227]. Additionally, mast cells are able to store synthesized TNF- $\alpha$ , which in turn has been shown to support leukocyte recruitment in the cremaster, a P-selectin mediated event [25], [228].

# **5. AIMS OF THE THESIS**

- I. To define the molecular basis of CXC chemokine-induced leukocyte recruitment in the colon.
- II. To investigate the role of mast cell in chemokine- and ischemia-reperfusionprovoked colonic leukocyte recruitment.
- III. To analyze the molecular mechanisms of p38 MAPK-regulated leukocyte recruitment in colonic ischemia-reperfusion.
- IV. To study the effect and mechanisms of action behind Rho-kinase-supported ischemia-reperfusion-induced leukocyte recruitment in the large intestine.
- V. To analyze the effects of NO-supplementation in colonic I/R-generated leukocyte recruitment.

# 6. MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### 6.1 Animals

This chapter briefly outlines the animals, methods and analyses used in this study. More detailed information and protocols are found in the papers.

Adult male Balb/c (I & II), mast cell-deficient (WBB6F1, Jackson Laboratory, Bar Harbor, Maine, USA) (II) and C57/Bl6 (III, IV & Appendix) mice weighing between 22 and 28 grams were used. Animals were kept on a 12-12 hour light-dark cycle with free access to pellet food and tap water. After anaesthesia and analgesia, the right jugular vein was cannulated with a polyethylene catheter for intravenous administration of test substances, fluorescent dyes and additional anaesthesia. The ethical committee at Lund University approved all experiments.

#### 6.2 Cells

The following cell-lines and protocols were used in the *in vitro* studies (III).

6.2.1 Bone marrow mast cells Mice were sacrificed and the bone shafts of tibias and femurs were flushed with sterile medium repeatedly and the bone marrow suspension were passed through a sterile filter to remove debris. The cells were centrifuged at 800 r.p.m. for 20 minutes at 4°C and then cultured at a concentration of 0.5-1.0×10<sup>6</sup> cells/ml in RPMI 1640 with 10% fetal calf serum (FCS), 50 µM 2-mercaptoethanol and 20 ng/ml of IL-3. After 3 weeks, 40 ng/ml of SCF was added to the medium. The bone marrow mast cells (BMMC) medium was replaced 3 times a week and control of BMMC purity was performed after 4 weeks by 1% Toluidine blue staining of fixed cytocentrifuge preparations. Once the BMMC reached a purity of > 99% (after 5-10 weeks) the cells were used in subsequent experiments.

#### 6.2.2 Neutrophil isolation

Neutrophils were freshly extracted from C57/Bl6 mice by aseptically flushing the bone marrow of femurs and humeri with ice-cold PBS and then subsequently isolated by using Ficoll-Paque<sup>TM</sup> Research Grade (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech, Uppsala, Sweden). The purity of the isolated neutrophils was higher than 70% as assessed in a haematocytometer. The neutrophils were resuspended in culture medium until used in the adhesion assay.

### 6.2.3 Endothelial cells

The polyoma transformed murine endothelial cell line eEnd.2 was cultured in DMEM with 10% FCS, L-glutamine, penicillin and streptomycin at  $37^{\circ}$ C and 5% CO<sub>2</sub>. The cells were subcultured twice weekly as previously described [229].

# 6.3 Surgical procedure

In anaesthetized animals, a midline laparatomy was performed and colonic ischemia was induced by placement of a non-traumatic clamp over the superior mesenteric artery (SMA) at its aortic origin. Following 30 minutes of ischemia and 120 minutes of reperfusion the colon was gently exteriorized and analysis of colonic microcirculation by inverted intravital fluorescence microscopy was performed. An equilibration period of 5 minutes was allowed before initiation of microscopical observations.

After intravital observation, blood was drawn from the tail vein for analysis of systemic leukocyte counts, including polymorphonuclear leukocytes and monomorphonuclear leukocytes. After excision of a 5-6 cm long segment of the colon, the bowel was cut open along the antimesenteric border, gently rinsed and further analysed.

### 6.4 Intravital microscopy

Observations of the colonic microcirculation were made using an inverted Olympus microscope (IX70, Olympus Optical Co. GmbH, Hamburg Germany) equipped with different lenses (×10/NA 0.25 and ×40/NA0.60). The microscopic images were televised using a charge coupled device video camera (FK6990 Cohu, Pieper GmbH, Schwerte, Germany) and recorded on videotape (Sony SVT-S3000PS-VHS recorder) for subsequent off-line analysis. Analysis of leukocyte-endothelium interactions (rolling and adhesion) was made in venules (inner diameter 15-35  $\mu$ m) in the submucosa with stable resting blood flow. Blood perfusion within individual micro-vessels was studied after contrast enhancement by *i.v.* administration of fluorescein isothiocyanate-labelled dextran 150000 (0.05 ml, 5 mg/ml, Sigma Chemical Co.). In vivo labelling of leukocytes with rhodamine 6-G (0.1 ml, 0.5 mg/ml, Sigma Chemical Co) enabled quantitative analysis of leukocyte flow behaviour in the colonic microcirculation. Quantification of microcirculatory parameters was performed off-line by frame-toframe analysis of the videotaped images. Leukocyte rolling was determined by counting the number of leukocytes passing a reference point in the venule per 30 s and expressed as cells per min. Firm adhesion was measured by counting the number of cells adhering to the venular endothelium (200-300 µm long segments) and remained stationary for 30 s and is given as cells per millimetre venule length. Blood flow velocities were measured off-line by use of CapImage<sup>\*</sup> software (Zeintl, Heidelberg, Germany). The velocity was calculated as a mean value from five to eight measurements per venule and is expressed as mm per s. Venular wall shear rate was determined based on the Newtonian definition: wall shear rate = 8 ([red blood cell velocity/1.6]/venular diameter) as described previously [230].

#### 6.5 ELISA

For enzyme-linked immunoabsorbent assay (ELISA), a 3 cm long segment of colonic tissue was incubated in culture medium for 24 hours at 37°C. The medium was then stored in -20°C until ELISA analysis was performed. The levels of immunoreactive protein in the supernatant of the CXC chemokines MIP-2 and KC as well as TNF- $\alpha$  was determined by means of double-antibody specific Quantikine ELISA kits using recombinant MIP-2, KC (I – IV, Appendix) and TNF- $\alpha$  (IV) as standards (R&D Systems Europe, Abingdon, Oxon, U.K). Additionally, in vitro production of mast cell-derived TNF- $\alpha$  was quantified (R&D Systems Europe, U.K) after IgE and DNP challenge (III).

# 6.6 Reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction

Using Rneasy<sup>®</sup> Minikit (Quiagen GmbH, Hilden, Germany) total RNA was extracted from a segment of colonic tissue, treated with DNase (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech, Sollentuna, Sweden) and amplified with SuperScript One-Step RT-PCR system (Gibco BRL Life Technologies, Grand Island, NY) using the following primers:  $\beta$ -actin (f) 5'-ATG TTT GAG ACC TTC AAC ACC-3', β-actin (r) 5'-TCT CCA GGG AGG AAG AGG AT-3'; P-selectin (f) 5'-ACG AGC TGG ACG GAC CCG-3'; P-selectin (r) 5'-GGC TGG CAC TCA AAT TTA CAG-3'; E-selectin (f) 5'-GGT AGT TGC ACT TTC TGC GG-3'; E-selectin (r) -CCT TCT GTG GCA GCA TGT TC-3'. Amplicons were subsequently separated on agarose gel (I & II).

# **6.7** Quantitative polymerase chain reaction

Colon samples were harvested, rinsed and kept in RNA isolation reagent (RNAlater) at -20°C. Total RNA was isolated using RNeasy Mini Kit (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany) according to the manufacturer's protocol. Next, samples were treated with RNase-free DNase (DNase I; Amersham pharmacy Biotech, Sollentuna, Sweden) to remove potential genomic DNA contaminants. RNA concentrations were determined by measuring the absorbance 260 nm spectrophotometrically. at Each cDNA was synthesized by reverse transcription from 5 µg of total RNA using Stratascript <sup>®</sup>First-Strand Synthesis System (Stratagene, AH diagnostics, Stockholm, Sweden) and random hexamer primers. Quantitative PCR analysis was performed in a total volume of  $25 \ \mu$ l were each sample contained 125ng cDNA using Brilliant SYBRgreen QPCR master mix and MX 3000 P QPCR detection system (Stratagene) The thermal cycling conditions entailed 40 cycles: denaturing at 95°C for 30 s, annealing at 55°C for 30 s and extension at 72°C for 1 min. All samples were tested in duplicate and normalized on the basis o their  $\beta$ -actin content. The specific primers were as follows: β-actin (f) 5'-ATG TTT GAG ACC TTC

AAC ACC-3', β-actin (r) 5'-TCT CCA GGG AGG AAG AGG AT-3'; P-selectin (f) 5'-ACG AGC TGG ACG GAC CCG-3'; P-selectin (r) 5'-GGC TGG CAC TCA AAT TTA CAG-3'; E-selectin (f) 5'-TAC TGT CAG CGG GC TAC AC-3'; E-selectin (r) 5'-GGC ACT TGC AGG TGT AAC TAT TG-3'; ICAM-1 (f) 5'-GTG ATG CTC AGG TAT CCA TCC A-3'; (r) 5'-CAC AGT TCT CAA AGC ACA GCG-3' (IV).

### 6.8 Western blot

ATF-2 is a downstream intracellular substrate of activated *i.e.* phosphorylated p38 MAPK (pp38 MAPK). The activity of pp38 MAPK in endothelial cells challenged with TNF- $\alpha$  for 4 hours was assayed by incubating ATF-2 and immunoprecipitated pp38 MAPK with SB239063 or not (III).

## 6.9 MPO analysis

A segment of colonic tissue was rinsed, homogenized and stored in -80°C. Upon analysis, the supernatant of the freeze-thawed samples was assessed by spectrophotometry for MPO-activity by determination of the MPO-catalyzed change in absorbance of  $H_2O_2$  at 460 nm and 25°C (IV).

## 6.10 MDA analysis

Lipid peroxidation is well known mechanism of reactive oxygen species-induced cellular injury and is used as and indicator of oxidative stress. Polyunsaturated fatty acid peroxides generate malondialdehyde (MDA) upon decomposition. LPO-586<sup>™</sup> is a colorimetric assay designed to quantify MDA. Colonic tissue were collected, rinsed and homogenized and prepared according to the manufacturers recommendation. Next, the absorbance of the supernatant was measured by spectrophotometry at 586 nm (IV).

### 6.11 Cell adhesion assay

Subcultured endothelial cells (eEND. 2-origin) were plated at a density of  $2 \times 10^4$  cells per well in 96-well plates. When confluent, the cells were pre-treated with SB 239063 in different doses (1 - 100 µM) for 30 minutes prior to TNF- $\alpha$  challenge. The endothelial cells were stimulated with negative control medium or recombinant TNF- $\alpha$  (100 ng/ml, R&D Systems Europe) for 3.5 hours before exposure to neutrophils. Next, 2×10<sup>4</sup> neutrophils were coincubated for 20 minutes and allowed to interact with the confluent endothelial cells. Subsequently, the wells were gently washed with PBS three times in order to remove non-adherent cells. The MPO activity was determined spectrophotometrically as the MPO-catalyzed change in absorbance occurring in the redox reaction of H2O2-tetramethylbenzidine (460 nm, 25°C) (III).

## 6.12 Flow cytometry

Subcultured endothelial cells (eEnd. 2origin) were pre-treated with different doses (1 -  $100 \mu$ M) of SB 239063 for 30 min and subsequently challenged with TNF- $\alpha$  at a final concentration of 100 ng/ml for 4 hours. The endothelial cells were then isolated by trypsination and isolated cells were centrifuged, washed with PBS and mixed with fluorescein isothiocyanate-labelled antibody directed against P-selectin (RB40.34, rat IgG, Pharmingen) or a fluorescein isothiocyanate-labelled control antibody (R3-34, rat IgG, Pharmingen) for 20 min in the dark at 4°C. Washed and resuspended cells were kept on ice in the dark until analysis in a flow cytometer (Coulter Epics XL-MCL Beckman Coulter) was performed (III).

# **6.13 Drugs, antibodies and reagents**

To induce anaesthesia and analgesia animals received an i.p. injection of 7.5 mg ketamine hydrochloride and 2.5 mg xylazine per 100 g body weight (I – IV, Appendix). CXC chemokine and TNF- $\alpha$ -induced leukocyte rolling and adhesion were analyzed by injecting 3 - 300ng of MIP-2, KC (I - III) and TNF- $\alpha$  (II) (in 0.2 ml PBS) (R&D Systems Europe) *i.p.* 3 hours prior to intravital microscopy. Immunoneutralization of selectins was achieved by injecting 20  $-100 \mu g$  of a monoclonal antibody directed against murine P- (rat IgG RB40.34, R&D Systems Europe), Eselectin (rat IgG 10E9.6, R&D Systems Europe), PSGL-1 (rat IgG 2PH1, R&D Systems Europe) and an isotype-matched control antibody (rat IgG R3-34,

R&D Systems Europe) *i.v.* 5 minutes prior to *i.p.* chemokine, TNF- $\alpha$  challenge or clamping of the SMA.

To characterize p38 MAPK, Rho-kinase activity and NO-supplementation in I/R-induced leukocyte recruitment, i.v. and/or i.p. and s.c. pre-treatment with 0.01 - 1.0 mg/kg (trans-1-(4-Hydroxy-SB239063 of cyclohexyl)-4-(4-fluoruphenyl)-5-(2methoxypyridimidin-4-yl)imidazole), (Sigma Chemical Co, St Louis, USA), 4 - 40 mg/kg of fasudil (HA-1077 dihydrochloride, 1-(5-Isoquinolinyls ulfonyl)homopiperazine dihydrochloride) (Sigma Chemical Co) and 1 - 10 mg/kg of Y27632 (Y27632 dihydrochloride monohydrat, (R)-(+)-trans-4-(1-Aminoethyl)-N-(4-Pyridyl) cyclohexanecarboxamide dihydrochloride monohydrat, (Sigma Chemical Co), 0.1 - 10 mg/kg of DETA-NO (NOC 18, 3,3-Bis (aminoethyl)-1-hydroxy-2-oxo-1-triazene), (Sigma Chemical Co) was performed (III, IV, Appendix).

#### 6.14 Statistical analyses

Data are given as mean values  $\pm$  SEM and *n* represents the number of animals per experimental group. A computer package program (SigmaStat 3.5, Jandel Scientific, USA) was used to assess statistically significant differences between groups. Statistical evaluations were performed using Kruskal-Wallis one-way ANOVA on ranks for unpaired samples (Dunns's post hoc test). Differences between groups were considered statistically significant when p < 0.05.
# 7. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

### **7.1 PSGL-1-mediated leukocyte recruitment in the colon (I)**

Convincing evidence has demonstrated that leukocyte recruitment is a rate-limiting step in inflammatory intestinal disease [120], [15]. Moreover, it has been shown that infiltration of leukocytes comprise a multistep process, where an initial rolling is a prerequisite to leukocyte firm adhesion and subsequent transmigration [30]. Leukocyte rolling along the vascular endothelium is critically dependent on endothelial cell-expression of P-selectin although other candidates have been suggested [123], [133]. The selectin ligands, including P-selectin glycoprotein ligand-1 (PSGL-1), are in general poorly investigated with regards to their selectin-specificity but PSGL-1 has been proposed as a high-affinity receptor for P-selectin although data implicating E-selectin affinity also exist [231], [231]. It has recently been shown that I/R-generated leukocyte rolling in colonic microvasculature is supported by the selectin family of adhesion molecules, especially P-selectin [138]. Additionally, emerging evidence suggests that chemokines are fundamental mediators in orchestrating tissue specific localization of leukocytes [70]. However, the role of selectins and their ligands in mediating leukocyte recruitment in the colonic microcirculation is elusive and partly contradictory.

The objective of the first study of this thesis was to clarify the molecular mechanisms behind CXC and I/R-induced leukocyte rolling and adhesion in the colon.

By using intravital microscopy, analysis of leukocyte recruitment in the colonic microvascular bed challenged with the CXC chemokine MIP-2 showed a dose-dependent increase in leukocyte rolling and adhesion. Inhibition of P-selectin-mediated rolling by the use of a monoclonal antibody decreased MIP-2-provoked leukocyte rolling and adhesion by 96% and 81%, respectively. Administration of an anti-E-selectin antibody had no effect on leukocyte recruitment after MIP-2 challenge. These observations indicate that MIP-2-induced leukocyte rolling is a P-selectin mediated event and that MIP-2 also regulates leukocyte adhesion, which is considered as a down-stream event of leukocyte rolling [43]. Knowing that CXC chemokines plays a key role in Pselectin supported leukocyte rolling and adhesion in colonic I/R [78], it was also of interest to examine the function of PSGL-1 in MIP-2 and I/R-induced leukocyte recruitment. Hence, subjecting MIP-2 and I/R-challenged mice to pretreatment with a monoclonal antibody towards PSGL-1 decreased leukocyte rolling and adhesion by more than 85% and 93%, respectively. This conclusion expands on previous studies showing

a dominant role of PSGL-1 in mediating leukocyte rolling in venules of the heart and liver [155], [156]. However, it should also be noted that P-selectin and PSGL-1 did not completely abolish CXC- and I/R-induced leukocyte rolling in the colon indicating that other adhesion molecules to mediate the residual P-selectin-PSGL-1-independent leukocyte-endothelial cell interactions.

In summary, study I suggests an important function for PSGL-1 and P-selectin in CXC chemokine and I/ R-induced leukocyte-endothelial cell interaction in colonic microcirculation. These findings indicate that PSGL-1/Pselectin not only mediate leukocyte rolling in colonic inflammation, but might also constitute a potential target in the development of new therapies directed against pathological inflammation in the colon.

#### 7.2 Mast cell-regulated CXC chemokine and I/R-induced leukocyte recruitment (II)

Mast cells have the capacity to release chemokines and other pro-inflammatory mediators as a response to certain stimuli like ROS, bacterial toxins and complement factors and may play a role in inflammatory leukocyte recruitment, which has been suggested previously [222], [25]. The generation of oxygen free radicals is a key component in the pathogenesis of I/R-induced tissue damage in the gastrointestinal tract [233], [234]. Recently published data indicate that ROS produced during I/R promote CXC chemokine-induced leukocyte rolling and adhesion in the colon [78]. The aim of the second study was to determine the regulatory role of mast cells in CXC- and I/R-provoked leukocyte recruitment.

Intraperitoneal (*i.p.*) challenge with 300 ng MIP-2, KC and TNF- $\alpha$ , in wild type mice, induced a significant increase in the number of rolling and adhering leukocytes in the colonic microvascular bed, as compared to PBS treated animals. Moreover, TNF- $\alpha$  induced a clear-cut increase in the number of adhering leukocytes in mast cell-deficient mice. On the other hand, neither MIP-2 nor KC was able to increase leukocyte rolling and adhesion. In fact, leukocyte rolling and adhesion decreased by more than 90% in mast cell-deficient animals. These results indicate that CXC chemokine-provoked leukocyte rolling and adhesion in the colonic microvasculature is indeed regulated by mast cells.

To further investigate the molecular mechanisms behind I/R-generated leukocyte recruitment, wild type and mast cell-deficient mice were subjected to colonic I/R. Accordingly, 30/120 minutes of I/R rendered a significant increase in the number of rolling and adhering leukocytes in wild type animals, as compared to sham operated animals. Interestingly, leukocyte-endothelial cell interactions in mast celldeficient animals subjected to I/R were decreased by more than 57%. Additionally, I/R increased the colonic formation of MIP-2 and KC in wild type but not in mast cell-deficient mice. These results indicate that up-regulation of CXC chemokines in colonic I/R may stimulate the expression of adhesion molecules such as P-selectin, which in turn promote leukocyte-endothelium interactions. However, genetic modified mice lacking mast cells are unable to initiate leukocyte recruitment as a response to CXC chemokine- and I/R-treatment. Knowing that endothelial cells lack the capacity to express the receptor (CXCR2) for MIP-2 and KC, direct activation of endothelium by CXC chemokines are not possible [235], [228]. On the other hand, TNF- $\alpha$  treatment in mast cell-deficient mice increased firm leukocyte adhesion, which shows that endothelial cells in mast cell-deficient animals indeed are able to support leukocyte-endothelial cell interactions. Mast cells, on the other hand, do express CXCR2 and activated mast cells are able to release a number of pro-inflammatory substances, like histamine, TNF- $\alpha$ , PAF and chemokines, which in turn are able to not only activate endothelial cells but also act as chemoattractants for activated leukocytes [223].

In summary, study II suggests that mast cells are important regulators of CXC chemokine and I/R-provoked leukocyte rolling and adhesion in the colon. Thus, inhibiting mast cell activation could be an effective therapy to reduce tissue injury in CXC and I/Rgenerated inflammation in the colon.

# 7.3 p38 MAPK activity in colonic ischemia-reperfusion (III)

p38 MAPK is one of three major mitogen-activated protein kinase pathways transmitting extracellular stimuli, such as microbial infections, cytokines and I/R-derived pro-inflammatory mediators into intracellular responses within the cytoplasma and nucleus [236]. The detailed mechanisms behind p38 MAPK activity are not known. It has been suggested that p38 MAPK is an important regulator in the generation of pro-inflammatory mediators such as chemokines and TNF- $\alpha$  even though the detailed molecular mechanisms behind these observations are not known [237], [238]. Interference with p38 MAPK has been proposed to have a protective role in various inflammatory disease models of the heart, intestine and liver [196], [199], [239]. However, the role of p38 MAPK activity in I/Rinduced colonic leukocyte recruitment is elusive. The objective of the third study was to define the role of p38 MAPK activity in I/R- and CXC chemokineinduced leukocyte rolling and adhesion in the colon as well as in TNF- $\alpha$ -induced neutrophil adhesion and P-selectin expression on endothelial cells in vitro.

In accordance with previous studies, induction of I/R by clamping of the SMA induced a significant increase in the number of rolling and adhering leukocytes as compared to sham-operated animals. Intravenous pre-treatment with the selective p38 MAPK inhibitor SB239063 2 hours before I/R, decreased I/R-provoked leukocyte rolling and adhesion by 91% and 98%, respectively. This was also observed in animals challenged with *i.p.* pre-treatment of SB239063 for 30 and 240 minutes before induction of I/R. Interestingly, administration of SB239063 had no effect on I/R-generated MIP-2 and KC in the colon. Knowing that MIP-2 and KC are potent inducers of leukocyte recruitment, i.e. rolling and adhesion, in the colon, it was also of great interest to evaluate the role of p38 MAPK in chemokine-generated leukocyte recruitment in the colon. Challenge with 300 ng MIP-2 and KC for 3 hours induced leukocyte rolling and adhesion in the colonic microvasculature as previously observed [240]. However, i.v. pre-treatment with SB239063 30 minutes before induction of I/R decreased CXC-induced leukocyte rolling and adhesion significantly, as compared to PBS treated animals.

To further elucidate the molecular mechanisms behind the regulatory role of p38 MAPK in leukocyte recruitment, a series of *in vitro* assays were performed. Since I/R-induced leukocyte recruitment is dependent on mast cells and the fact that mast cells are potent producers of TNF- $\alpha$ , which in turn has the capacity to activate endothelial cells, lead us to question whether p38 MAPK may regulate TNF- $\alpha$  generation from activated mast cells. Hence, IgE/DNP stimulation of mast cells induced a significant increase in TNF- $\alpha$  production, which was effectively inhibited by p38 MAPK interference. Next, the capacity of endothelial cells to increase their Pselectin expression after TNF-a stimulation was investigated. It was found that the P-selectin expression increased from 27% in PBS treated to 73% in TNF- $\alpha$  treated endothelial cells but pre-treatment with SB239063 effectively decreased the TNF- $\alpha$ -generated increase in P-selectin expression. Moreover, we examined the effect of p38 MAPK inhibition in TNF- $\alpha$ -generated neutrophil-endothelial interactions, in which MPO was used as a marker for neutrophil adhesion. p38 MAPK inhibition did indeed reduce TNF-a-provoked neutrophil-endothelial cell adhesion, as detected by decreased MPO levels after SB239063 pre-treatment, significantly.

In summary, study III suggests an important regulatory role of p38 MAPK in I/R- and CXC chemokine-induced leukocyte recruitment in the colon. Reduction of mast cell derived TNF- $\alpha$  as well as decreased levels of TNF- $\alpha$ -generated endothelial cell expression of Pselectin is a possible explanation behind the findings in this study. Thus, p38 MAPK inhibition could be an effective treatment to prevent leukocyte infiltration in colonic inflammatory disease.

# 7.4 Rho-kinase inhibition in ischemia-reperfusion (IV)

In the process of transmitting an extracellular signal into an intracellular response in vivo and in vitro studies have elucidated the potential involvement of intracellular signaling pathways mediated by small GTP-binding proteins, for example the Rho-family, which in turn activate down-stream Rho-kinases [241]. Interestingly, experimental data indicate that Rho-kinase activity regulates not only vascular tone, cytoskeleton reorganization, cellular morphology, motility and adhesion, but has also been described to be involved in the pathogenesis of I/R-injury [242], [243], [244], [245]. Selective Rho-kinase inhibition with the structurally different substances fasudil and Y27632 have indicated beneficial effects in limiting the I/R-induced tissue injury in the heart, brain and kidney [245], [246], [213]. However, the regulatory role of Rhokinase activity in the reperfused colon has not been examined. Based on these considerations and by using the selective Rho-kinase inhibitors fasudil and Y27632, the aim of the fourth study was to investigate the molecular mechanisms behind Rho-kinase activity in colonic I/R-generated leukocyte recruitment.

Colonic leukocyte rolling and adhesion was observed to increase significantly after 30 minutes of ischemia followed by 120 minutes of reperfusion from  $3.4 \pm 1.3$  cells/min and  $2.0 \pm 0.4$  cells/mm in sham operated animals, to

 $54.3 \pm 7.0$  cells/min and  $92.3 \pm 18.9$ cells/mm, after I/R. Fasudil and Y27632 i.p. pre-treatment decreased I/R-induced leukocyte rolling and adhesion by more than 76% and 96%, respectively. Earlier obtained data indicate that I/Rinduced colonic leukocyte recruitment is mediated through the CXC chemokines MIP-2 and KC [78]. Hence, the colonic content of MIP-2 and KC were analyzed in different groups of mice subjected to sham operation, I/R and fasudil/Y27632 pre-treatment + I/R, respectively. Interestingly, i.p. pre-treatment with fasudil and Y27632 decreased I/R-provoked MIP-2 and KC generation in the large intestine by 78% and 68%, respectively, which also has been described by Bao et al in an acute I/R-model of the heart [211]. Moreover, it was found herein that I/R-induced colonic TNF- $\alpha$  production was decreased by 76% after fasudil and Y27632 pretreatment, indicating that Rho-kinase inhibition not only decrease the chemotactic ability on leukocytes to extravasate by reducing the availability of the CXC chemokines MIP-2 and KC, but also interfere in the endothelial cell activation process by attenuating the levels of TNF- $\alpha$ .

Tissue MPO activity is regarded as a marker for neutrophil accumulation and has previously been observed to increase after I/R in the intestine [247]. After 30 min of ischemia followed by 120 min of reperfusion the MPO activity increased by 84%, from  $0.12 \pm 0.03$  U/g in sham operated animals to  $0.74 \pm 0.16$  U/g after I/R. Challenge with either fasudil or Y27632 for 2h decreased the I/R-provoked colonic MPO activity by 68% and 78%, respectively. Moreover, MDA-production, a marker for lipid peroxidation i.e. oxidative stress, increased by 48%, from 5.20  $\pm$  0.16 U/g to 10.16  $\pm$  0.15 U/g, in the reperfused colon. Challenge with fasudil for 2 hours decreased the I/R-generated colonic content of MDA by 42%. In an I/R model of the liver Takeda et al [248] observed not only an increased one-week survival, from 25% to 75%, along with improved histological architecture and liver function tests after Rho-kinase inhibition, but also attenuated MPO activity and MDA levels in the reperfused liver, indicating a protective role against neutrophil tissue infiltration and lipid peroxidation. Decreased levels of MPO activity, along with reduced infarction size and improved neurological function, has also been observed after fasudil challenge in I/R-induced brain injury [249]. The colonic mRNA content of P- and E-selectin and ICAM 1 was found to increase after I/R. Rho-kinase inhibition by i.p. fasudil and Y27632 pre-treatment decreased the I/R-generated mRNA production of P-, E- and ICAM-1 amplicons by more than 41%, 81% and 25%, respectively.

Taken together, study IV suggests a protective role of Rho-kinase activity in I/R-induced CXC mediated leukocyte recruitment in the colon and selective inhibition by fasudil or Y27632 could be an effective strategy in preventing I/R-generated tissue damage in the large intestine.

### 7.5 NO supplementation and colonic leukocyte recruitment (Appendix)

I/R-provoked tissue injury is characterized by cellular oxidative stress, platelet-leukocyte aggregation, increased microvascular permeability and leukocyte recruitment into the affected tissue. During early reperfusion, profound changes in the production of nitric oxide (NO) and ROS are observed, with decreased production of the former and increased of the latter. It has been suggested by some investigators that this imbalance could be an important pathophysiological mechanism behind I/R-induced tissue damage observed in inflamed tissue [250], [251]. There are several lines of evidence implicating the bioavailability of NO as an important modulator of I/R-generated inflammatory changes in the reperfused tissue. These include; decreased activity of the Ca<sup>2+</sup>-dependent NO synthase isoforms nNOS and eNOS, treatment with NO synthase inhibitors mimics the microvascular alterations seen during I/R (leukocyte recruitment, mast cell degranulation and increased vascular permeability), NO donors like diethylenetriamine/NO (DETA-NO) protects against experimentally induced I/R [101], [88], [252]. On the other hand convincing experimental evidence exist regarding the ability of various ROSmetabolites to induce inflammatory changes in tissue during reperfusion including TNF-a generation, triggering of endothelial cell and leukocyte expression of adhesion molecules and increased chemokine production from endothelium and tissue resident cells like macrophages and mast cells [78], [253]. The protective role of NO supplementation during sphlanchnic I/R is poorly understood. Based on these considerations, the aim of this study was to analyze the effects of NO pre-treatment with DETA-NO (half-life time of ~ 56 hours) on leukocyte-endothelial cell interactions in colonic I/R.

In order to induce leukocyte rolling and adhesion, 30 minutes of SMA clamping followed by 120 minutes of reperfusion was performed. The number of observed leukocytes that rolled and adhered along the microvascular endothelium increased significantly after I/R, to 40.0 ± 4.3 cells/min and 32.1 ± 9.7 cells/mm, respectively (Appendix, Fig 1a and b, P < 0.05 vs Sham, n = 5-7). Pre-treatment with different doses of DETA-NO (0.1 - 10 mg/kg) subcutaneously four hours before the induction of I/R reduced I/R-provoked leukocyte rolling and adhesion by 61% and 81% i.e. down to 15.7 ± 4.3 cells/ min (10 mg/kg) and 6.0  $\pm$  1.2 cells/mm (0.1 mg/kg), respectively (Appendix, Fig 1a and b, P < 0.05 vs Vehicle, n = 5-7). Interestingly, the colonic production of MIP-2 (Appendix, Fig 1c) and KC (Data not shown) were not reduced after DETA-NO challenge as compared to PBS (Vehicle + I/R)-treated animals, but instead showed a tendency to increase after NO pre-treatment. By using western blot analysis, phosphorylation of p38 MAPK (pp38 MAPK) i.e. p38 activation, was analyzed. Interestingly, DETA-NO pre-treatment attenuated I/R-induced phosphorylation of p38 MAPK in colonic tissue as compared to PBS treated animals (Appendix, fig 2).

In different models of I/R it has been shown that reperfusion induces production of pro-inflammatory mediators, like chemokines, leukotrienes and TNF- $\alpha$  [78], [254]. In this study a protective role of NO supplementation in colonic I/R is suggested. Hence, after pre-treatment with DETA-NO, a NO donor with enhanced half-life time, the observed numbers of rolling and adhering leukocytes were significantly decreased. The mechanisms behind this observation are unclear, but enhancing the bioavailability of NO by DETA-NO pre-treatment attenuated I/R-induced phosphorylation i.e. activation of p38 MAPK. Moreover, p38 MAPK is a well-known regulator of down-stream transcription factors (NF-KB) that controls the expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines, for example TNF- $\alpha$  generation [255]. In addition, it has been shown that I/R-induced leukocyte recruitment is governed by expression of the CXC chemokines MIP-2 and KC [78]. However, in this study, the detectable levels of MIP-2 and KC did not decrease in DETA-NO challenged I/R-

provoked animals but instead showed a tendency to increase.

In summary, this study shows that pre-treatment with DETA-NO decrease leukocyte rolling and adhesion in the colonic microcirculation. This observation could be the result of decreased p38 MAPK activity in the reperfused colon.



Mast cell

**FIGURE 3.** Suggested pathophysiological mechanisms of ischemia-reperfusion-induced leukocyte recruitment in the colon.

# 8. MAJOR CONCLUSIONS

- I. The CXC chemokines MIP-2 and KC induce leukocyte rolling and adhesion in colonic microvasculature of mice.
- II. P-selectin glycoprotein ligand-1 and P-selectin supports ischemiareperfusion- and CXC chemokine-induced leukocyte-endothelial interactions in the colon.
- III. Mast cells regulates CXC chemokine and ischemia-reperfusion-generated leukocyte recruitment in the large intestine.
- IV. Inhibition of p38 MAPK activity attenuates CXC- and ischemia-reperfusionprovoked leukocyte rolling and adhesion in colonic postcapillary venules.
- V. p38 MAPK regulates TNF-α generated P-selectin expression and neutrophilendothelial cell adhesion *in vitro*.
- VI. Rho-kinase inhibition abrogates ischemia-reperfusion-induced leukocyte recruitment in the colon by decreasing the production of MIP-2 and KC.
- VII. NO supplementation decreases leukocyte rolling and adhesion in the reperfused colon and inhibits p38 MAPK phosphorylation.

# 9. POPULÄRVETENSKAPLIG SAMMANFATTNING

Ett effektivt immunförsvar är en förutsättning för upprätthållande av liv. Vid infektion aktiveras vårt immunförsvar vilket initierar inflammation (svullnad, rodnad, hetta och smärta) lokalt i vävnaden med uppgift att begränsa skadeeffekterna samt eliminera de främmande mikroberna. I vissa situationer kan dock inflammationen bli så uttalad att skada sker på värdens egen vävnad lokalt men även i organ som ej är direkt lokaliserade intill det primära skadeområdet. Vid sjukdomar såsom ledgångsreumatism, inflammatorisk tarmsjukdom och ms angriper immunförsvarets egna vita blodkroppar (leukocyter) kroppsegen vävnad varvid vävnadsskada kan uppstå. Ett annat sådant tillstånd är tarmischemi med efterföljande reperfusion, det vill säga avstängning och påflöde av blod till tarmen, varvid det inflammatoriska svaret kan bli så uttalat att vävnadsskada kan uppstå lokalt men även i andra organ såsom i hjärta, lever, lungor och njurar. Vid inflammatoriska processer rekryteras och aktiveras leukocyter samt celler (endotelceller) i kärlväggen av specifika signalsubstanser vilka frisätts ifrån den drabbade vävnaden. Leukocyter och endotelceller uttrycker specifika molekyler, så kallade adhesionsmolekyler, på sin yta vilket möjliggör för leukocyterna att fångas upp (rullning) och fastna (adhesion) på kärlväggen och slutligen vandra ut (migration) i vävnaden vilket sker emellan endotelcellerna. Leukocytmigrationen utgör en begränsande faktor för inflammationens utbredning och skadeverkan i vävnaden. Målet med denna avhandling var att definiera några av mekanismerna bakom leukocytrekrytering orsakad av ischemi-reperfusion (I/R) i tjocktarmen, ett vanligt förekommande tillstånd efter trauma och kirurgiska ingrepp på kroppspulsådern.

Tidigare arbeten har indikerat att vissa specifika signalsubstanser, så kalllade kemokiner, är viktiga för leukocyternas rekrytering till vävnaden. Det är dock oklart vilken betydelse dessa har för leukocytrekryteringen i tjocktarmen vid I/R. Det är ej heller klarlagt vilka adhesionsmolekyler på leukocyter och endotel som möjliggör leukocytrekryteringen men tidigare kända experimentella data indikerar att en på endotelet förekommande adhesionsmolekyl, P-selektin, kan vara av betydelse. I första och andra arbetena har således två specifika kemokiner, MIP-2 samt KC, identifierats som viktiga signalsubstanser vid leukocytrekrytering i tjocktarmen och detta möjliggörs av interaktion emellan P-selektin på endotelcellerna samt PSGL-1-molekyler på leukocyterna. I delarbete två har även mastceller, viktiga regulatoriska celler vilka ofta finns lokaliserade invid blodkärl, identifierats som möjlig ursprungscell för kemokin-medierad

leukocytrekrytering i tjocktarmen vid ischemi-reperfusionsskada.

Cellulära stimuli, såsom bakteriertoxiner, kemokiner och I/R initierar aktivering av enskilda celler genom att påverka viktiga intracellulära processer. Detta sker ofta genom så kallade signalkaskader vilka reglerar den enskilda cellens svar på yttre stimuli. I eukaryota celler finns det tre viktiga signalkaskadsystem för denna reglering och en av dessa är den så kallade mitogenaktiverade proteinkinasvägen (MAPK). I tredje arbete har således p38 MAPK, ett viktigt protein som har visat sig reglerar gentranskription, celldifferentiering och proteinsyntes, studerats vid I/R. Med hjälp av en specifik inhibitor av p38 MAPK, SB239063, kunde leukocytrullning och adhesion i vävnad vid I/R blockeras. Vidare undersökning av de molekylära mekanismerna av p38 MAPK-medierad leukocytrekrytering i endotelcellsförsök visade att leukocytadhesion regleras av TNF-a, producerat av mast celler, genom att denna signalsubstans ökar uttrycket av adhesionsmolekylen P-selektin på endotelcellernas yta. P-selektin uttrycket kunde förhindras med hjälp av SB239063 det vill säga p38 MAPK interferens.

Rho proteiner är en familj av små proteiner vilka initierar och aktiverar olika cellulära processer genom så kalllad fosforylering, bland annat Rho-kinaser vilka i sin tur har beskrivits vara viktiga komponenter i organisation av cellskelett, -rörlighet och –adhesion. I fjärde arbetet har Rho-kinase aktivering vid I/R-inducerad leukocytrekrytering undersökts. Med hjälp av två inhibitorer av Rho-kinase, fasudil och Y27632, kunde leukocytrullning och adhesion vid I/R förhindras. Efter förbehandling med fasudil eller Y27632 kunde det även konstateras att syntesen av MIP-2, KC och TNF- $\alpha$  minskades, leukocytmigrationen ut i vävnaden avtog samt att den producerade mängden fria radikaler avtog.

Kvävemonoxid (NO) är en endogent producerad gas med viktig regulatorisk funktion för bland annat kärlsammandragning och därmed blodtryck, signaltransmission i nervändar samt blodplättars förmåga att agregera. NO produceras också vid bakteriella angrepp som försvar och har då en toxisk effekt på mikrober men även omgivande vävnad. Experimentella data finns talande för att NO har en viktig skyddande funktion vid I/R. Leukocytrekryteringen i tjocktarmen undersöktes och befanns således minska efter förbehandling med en NO-donator. Möjligen regleras detta via p38 MAPKaktivitet.

Sammanfattningsvis har det i denna avhandling beskrivit och identifierat flera viktiga mekanismer involverade i ischemi-reperfusions orsakad skada på tjocktarmen. P-selektin och PSGL-1 är adhesionsmolekyler vilka är essentiella vid kemokin-medierad leukocytrekryteringen i tjocktarmen. Detta arbete beskriver även mast cellers regulatoriska funktion vid I/R. Således noterades att mast celler är krusiella för initiering av kemokin och I/R-medierad leukocytrekrytering. Slutligen visade sig SB239063, fasudil samt Y27632 ha skyddande effekt emot leukocytrekryteringen vid I/ R i tjocktarmen. Resultaten i denna avhandling kan öka förståelsen för de patofysiologiska mekanismer vilka verkar vid ischemi-reperfusionsskada i kolon och därmed bidra till mer specifika och effektiva behandlingsstrategier vid inflammatorisk sjukdom i tjocktarmen.

# **10.** ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

During the work with this thesis my supervisor, **Henrik Thorlacius**, has been a never-ending source of support, encouragement, knowledge and inspiration. Thank you for your excellent guidance and for introducing me into microvascular research.

Professor and co-supervisor, **Bengt Jeppsson**, for your support and for giving me the opportunity to work at the department.

Dr **Yusheng Wang** for your help and methodological guidance during my work with this thesis.

My research fellows Drs Andrada Mihaescu, Diya Adawi, Li Xiang and Mr Muhammad Asaduzzaman for fruitful co-operation and discussions in the lab. Susanne Eiswohld for practical guidance and excellent help with the layout of this book.

My friend, associate Professor Timothy Resch, for scrutinizing this thesis.

To my family, lots of love to **Tintin**, **Oskar** and **Alice** who has been supportive and encouraging throughout the production of this thesis. Without You this would not have been possible. Thank You.

# **11. REFERENCES**

- 1. Murray MJ, Coursin DB. Multiple organ dysfunction syndrome. The Yale journal of biology and medicine. 1993 Sep-Oct;66(5):501-10.
- Shandall AA, Williams GT, Hallett MB, Young HL. Colonic healing: a role for polymorphonuclear leucocytes and oxygen radical production. The British journal of surgery. 1986 Mar;73(3):225-8.
- 3. Yamada T, Zimmerman BJ, Specian RD, Grisham MB. Role of neutrophils in acetic acid-induced colitis in rats. Inflammation. 1991 Oct;15(5):399-411.
- 4. Adams DH, Wang LF, Burnett D, Stockley RA, Neuberger JM. Neutrophil activa tion--an important cause of tissue damage during liver allograft rejection? Transplantation. 1990 JUL;50(1):86-91.
- Leung FW, Su KC, Pique JM, Thiefin G, Passaro E, Jr., Guth PH. Superior mesen teric artery is more important than inferior mesenteric artery in maintaining co lonic mucosal perfusion and integrity in rats. Digestive diseases and sciences. 1992 Sep;37(9):1329-35.
- 6. Leung FW, Su KC, Passaro E, Jr., Guth PH. Regional differences in gut blood flow and mucosal damage in response to ischemia and reperfusion.
- The American journal of physiology. 1992 Sep;263(3 Pt 1):G301-5.
  Fiddian-Green RG, Haglund U, Gutierrez G, Shoemaker WC. Goals for the resus
- citation of shock. Critical care medicine. 1993 Feb;21(2 Suppl):S25-31.
- 8. Weil MH, Shubin H. Proposed reclassification of shock states with special reference to distributive defects.

Advances in experimental medicine and biology. 1971 Oct;23(0):13-23.

- 9. Robertson CM, Coopersmith CM. The systemic inflammatory response syndrome. Microbes and infection / Institut Pasteur. 2006 Apr;8(5):1382-9.
- 10. Nathens AB, Marshall JC. Sepsis, SIRS, and MODS: what's in a name? World journal of surgery. 1996 May;20(4):386-91.
- 11. Keel M, Trentz O. Pathophysiology of polytrauma. Injury. 2005 Jun;36(6):691-709.
- 12. Scalia R, Armstead VE, Minchenko AG, Lefer AM. Essential role of P-selectin in the initiation of the inflammatory response induced by hemorrhage and reinfusion. The Journal of experimental medicine. 1999 Mar 15;189(6):931-8.
- Akgur FM, Zibari GB, McDonald JC, Granger DN, Brown MF. Kinetics of Pselectin expression in regional vascular beds after resuscitation of hemorrhagic shock: a clue to the mechanism of multiple system organ failure. Shock (Augusta, Ga. 2000 Feb;13(2):140-4.
- Bosse R, Vestweber D. Only simultaneous blocking of the L- and P-selectin comple tely inhibits neutrophil migration into mouse peritoneum. European journal of immunology. 1994 Dec;24(12):3019-24.

- Wan MX, Riaz AA, Schramm R, Wang Y, Vestweber D, Menger MD, et al. Leu kocyte rolling is exclusively mediated by P-selectinin colonic venules. British journal of pharmacology. 2002 Apr;135(7):1749-56.
- Koike K, Moore EE, Moore FA, Read RA, Carl VS, Banerjee A. Gut ischemia/re perfusion produces lung injury independent of endotoxin. Critical care medicine. 1994 Sep;22(9):1438-44.
- 17. Saikumar P, Dong Z, Weinberg JM, Venkatachalam MA. Mechanisms of cell death in hypoxia/reoxygenation injury. Oncogene. 1998 Dec 24;17(25):3341-9.
- Droge W. Free radicals in the physiological control of cell function. Physiological reviews. 2002 Jan;82(1):47-95.
- 19. Carden DL, Granger DN. Pathophysiology of ischaemia-reperfusion injury. J Pathol. 2000 Feb;190(3):255-66.
- 20. Parks DA, Granger DN. Contributions of ischemia and reperfusion to mucosal le sion formation.

The American journal of physiology. 1986 Jun;250(6 Pt 1):G749-53.

- 21. Weinbroum AA, Hochhauser E, Rudick V, Kluger Y, Sorkine P, Karchevsky E, et al. Direct induction of acute lung and myocardial dysfunction by liver ischemia and reperfusion. The Journal of trauma. 1997 Oct;43(4):627-33; discussion 33-5.
- 22. Homer-Vanniasinkam S, Crinnion JN, Gough MJ. Post-ischaemic organ dysfunc tion: a review. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg. 1997 Sep;14(3):195-203.
- 23. Kanwar S, Kubes P. Ischemia/reperfusion-induced granulocyte influx is a multistep process mediated by mast cells. Microcirculation. 1994 Oct;1(3):175-82.
- 24. Schramm R, Schaefer T, Menger MD, Thorlacius H. Acute mast cell-dependent neutrophil recruitment in the skin is mediated by KC and LFA-1: inhibitory mecha nisms of dexamethasone. J Leukoc Biol. 2002 Dec;72(6):1122-32.
- 25. Wang Y, Thorlacius H. Mast cell-derived tumour necrosis factor-alpha mediates macrophage inflammatory protein-2-induced recruitment of neutrophils in mice. British journal of pharmacology. 2005 Aug;145(8):1062-8.
- 26. Ley K. Molecular mechanisms of leukocyte recruitment in the inflammatory pro cess. Cardiovascular research. 1996 Oct;32(4):733-42.
- 27. Kubes P, Kanwar S. Histamine induces leukocyte rolling in post-capillary venules. A P-selectin-mediated event. J Immunol. 1994 Apr 1;152(7):3570-7.
- 28. Thorlacius H, Raud J, Rosengren-Beezley S, Forrest MJ, Hedqvist P, Lindbom L. Mast cell activation induces P-selectin-dependent leukocyte rolling and adhesion in postcapillary venules in vivo.

Biochemical and biophysical research communications. 1994 Sep 15;203(2):1043-9.

- 29. Frangogiannis NG, Youker KA, Rossen RD, Gwechenberger M, Lindsey MH, Men doza LH, et al. Cytokines and the microcirculation in ischemia and reperfusion. Journal of molecular and cellular cardiology. 1998 Dec;30(12):2567-76.
- 30. Kubes P, Kerfoot SM. Leukocyte recruitment in the microcirculation: the rolling paradigm revisited. News Physiol Sci. 2001 Apr;16:76-80.

- Chignard M, Balloy V. Neutrophil recruitment and increased permeability during acute lung injury induced by lipopolysaccharide. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. 2000 Dec;279(6):L1083-90.
- 32. Jaeschke H, Hasegawa T. Role of neutrophils in acute inflammatory liver injury. Liver Int. 2006 Oct;26(8):912-9.
- Schmid-Schonbein GW. Capillary plugging by granulocytes and the no-reflow ph nomenon in the microcirculation. Federation proceedings. 1987 May 15;46(7):2397401.
- 34. Siminiak T, Flores NA, Sheridan DJ. Neutrophil interactions with endothelium and platelets: possible role in the development of cardiovascular injury. Europeanheart journal. 1995 Feb;16(2):160-70.
- Menger MD, Rucker M, Vollmar B. Capillary dysfunction in striated muscle ischemia/reperfusion: on the mechanisms of capillary "no-reflow". Shock (Augusta, Ga. 1997 Jul;8(1):2-7.
- 36. Bemelmans MH, van Tits LJ, Buurman WA. Tumor necrosis factor: function, re lease and clearance. Critical reviews in immunology. 1996;16(1):1-11.
- 37. Carswell EA, Old LJ, Kassel RL, Green S, Fiore N, Williamson B. An endotoxin-in duced serum factor that causes necrosis of tumors. Proceedings of the National Aca demy of Sciences of the United States of America. 1975 Sep;72(9):3666-70.
- 38. Lorenz HM, Kalden JR. Perspectives for TNF-alpha-targeting therapies. Arthritis research. 2002;4 Suppl 3:S17-24.
- Goetz FW, Planas JV, MacKenzie S. Tumor necrosis factors. Developmental and comparative immunology. 2004 May 3;28(5):487-97.
- 40. Tracey KJ, Cerami A. Tumor necrosis factor: a pleiotropic cytokine and therapeutic target. Annual review of medicine. 1994;45:491-503.
- Idriss HT, Naismith JH. TNF alpha and the TNF receptor superfamily: structurefunction relationship(s). Microscopy research and technique. 2000 Aug 1;50(3):184-95.
- 42. Jung U, Ley K. Regulation of E-selectin, P-selectin, and intercellular adhesion molecule 1 expression in mouse cremaster muscle vasculature. Microcirculation. 1997 Jun;4(2):311-9.
- 43. Mansson P, Zhang XW, Jeppsson B, Johnell O, Thorlacius H. Critical role of P-selec tin-dependent rolling in tumor necrosis factor-alpha-induced leukocyte adhesion and extravascular recruitment in vivo.

Naunyn-Schmiedeberg's archives of pharmacology. 2000 Aug;362(2):190-6.

- 44. Jiang Y, Gu XP, Qiu YD, Sun XM, Chen LL, Zhang LH, et al. Ischemic precondi tioning decreases C-X-C chemokine expression and neutrophil accumulation early after liver transplantation in rats. World J Gastroenterol. 2003 Sep;9(9):2025-9.
- 45. Frangogiannis NG, Smith CW, Entman ML. The inflammatory response in myocardial infarction. Cardiovascular research. 2002 Jan;53(1):31-47.

- 46. Russell J, Epstein CJ, Grisham MB, Alexander JS, Yeh KY, Granger DN. Regulation of E-selectin expression in postischemic intestinal microvascu lature. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol. 2000 Jun;278(6):G878-85.
- 47. Yoshidome H, Kato A, Edwards MJ, Lentsch AB. Interleukin-10 inhibits pulmo nary NF-kappaB activation and lung injury induced by hepatic ischemia-reperfu sion. The American journal of physiology. 1999 Nov;277(5 Pt 1):L919-23.
- 48. Colletti LM, Burtch GD, Remick DG, Kunkel SL, Strieter RM, Guice KS, et al. The production of tumor necrosis factor alpha and the development of a pulmonary capillary injury following hepatic ischemia/reperfusion. Transplantation. 1990 Feb;49(2):268-72.
- 49. Colletti LM, Cortis A, Lukacs N, Kunkel SL, Green M, Strieter RM. Tumor necro sis factor up-regulates intercellular adhesion molecule 1, which is important in the neutrophil-dependent lung and liver injury associated with hepatic ischemia and re perfusion in the rat. Shock (Augusta, Ga. 1998 Sep;10(3):182-91.
- Swartbol P, Truedsson L, Norgren L. The inflammatory response and its consequen ce for the clinical outcome following aortic aneurysm repair. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg. 2001 May;21(5):393-400.
- 51. Roumen RM, Hendriks T, van der Ven-Jongekrijg J, Nieuwenhuijzen GA, Sauerwein RW, van der Meer JW, et al. Cytokine patterns in patients after major vascular surge ry, hemorrhagic shock, and severe blunt trauma. Relation with subsequent adult respiratory distress syndrome and multiple organ failure. Annals of surgery. 1993 Dec;218(6):769-76.
- 52. Reinhart K, Karzai W. Anti-tumor necrosis factor therapy in sepsis: update on clini cal trials and lessons learned. Critical care medicine. 2001 Jul;29(7 Suppl):S121-5.
- 53. Mastellos D, Lambris JD. Complement: more than a 'guard' against invading patho gens? Trends in immunology. 2002 Oct;23(10):485-91.
- .54. Hartmann K, Henz BM, Kruger-Krasagakes S, Kohl J, Burger R, Guhl S, et al. C3a and C5a stimulate chemotaxis of human mast cells. Blood. 1997 Apr 15;89(8):2863-70.
- 55. Damerau B, Grunefeld E, Vogt W. Aggregation of leukocytes induced by the com plement-derived peptides C3a and C5a and by three synthetic formyl-methionyl peptides.

International archives of allergy and applied immunology. 1980;63(2):159-69.

- 56. Foreman KE, Glovsky MM, Warner RL, Horvath SJ, Ward PA. Comparative effect of C3a and C5a on adhesion molecule expression on neutrophils and endothelial cells. Inflammation. 1996 Feb;20(1):1-9.
- 57. Elsner J, Oppermann M, Czech W, Kapp A. C3a activates the respiratory burst in human polymorphonuclear neutrophilic leukocytes via pertussis toxin-sensitive G-proteins. Blood. 1994 Jun 1;83(11):3324-31.
- 58. Hill JH, Ward PA. The phlogistic role of C3 leukotactic fragments in myocardial infarcts of rats. The Journal of experimental medicine. 1971 Apr 1;133(4):885-900.

- 59. Woodcock SA, Kyriakides C, Wang Y, Austen WG, Jr., Moore FD, Jr., Valeri R, et al. Soluble P-selectin moderates complement dependent injury. Shock (Augusta, Ga. 2000 Dec;14(6):610-5.
- Stahl GL, Xu Y, Hao L, Miller M, Buras JA, Fung M, et al. Role for the alternative complement pathway in ischemia/reperfusion injury. The American journal of pathology. 2003 Feb;162(2):449-55.
- 61. Arumugam TV, Shiels IA, Woodruff TM, Reid RC, Fairlie DP, Taylor SM. Protec tive effect of a new C5a receptor antagonist against ischemia-reperfusion injury in the rat small intestine. The Journal of surgical research. 2002 Apr;103(2):260-7.
- Foreman KE, Vaporciyan AA, Bonish BK, Jones ML, Johnson KJ, Glovsky MM, et al. C5a-induced expression of P-selectin in endothelial cells. The Journal of clinical investigation. 1994 Sep;94(3):1147-55.
- 63. Jagels MA, Chambers JD, Arfors KE, Hugli TE. C5a- and tumor necrosis factoralpha-induced leukocytosis occurs independently of beta 2 integrins and L-selectin: differential effects on neutrophil adhesion molecule expression in vivo. Blood. 1995 May 15;85(10):2900-9.
- 64. Bauernschmitt R, Bohrer H, Hagl S. Rescue therapy with C1-esterase inhibitor con centrate after emergency coronary surgery for failed PTCA. Intensive care medicine. 1998 Jun;24(6):635-8.
- 65. Fitch JC, Rollins S, Matis L, Alford B, Aranki S, Collard CD, et al. Pharmacology and biological efficacy of a recombinant, humanized, single-chain antibody C5 comple ment inhibitor in patients undergoing coronary artery bypass graft surgery with car diopulmonary bypass. Circulation. 1999 Dec 21-28;100(25):2499-506.
- 66. Rioux P. TP-10 (AVANT Immunotherapeutics). Curr Opin Investig Drugs. 2001Mar;2(3):364-71.
- 67. Fattouch K, Bianco G, Speziale G, Sampognaro R, Lavalle C, Guccione F, et al. Beneficial effects of C1 esterase inhibitor in ST-elevation myocardial infarction in patientswhounderwentsurgicalreperfusion:arandomiseddouble-blindstudy.EurJCar diothorac Surg. 2007 Aug;32(2):326-32.
- 68. Shernan SK, Fitch JC, Nussmeier NA, Chen JC, Rollins SA, Mojcik CF, et al. Im pact of pexelizumab, an anti-C5 complement antibody, on total mortality and ad verse cardiovascular outcomes in cardiac surgical patients undergoing cardiopul monary bypass. The Annals of thoracic surgery. 2004 Mar;77(3):942-9; discussion 9-50.
- 69. Ajuebor MN, Swain MG, Perretti M. Chemokines as novel therapeutic targets in inflammatory diseases. Biochem Pharmacol. 2002 Apr 1;63(7):1191-6.
- 70. Ajuebor MN, Swain MG. Role of chemokines and chemokine receptors in the gast rointestinal tract. Immunology. 2002 Feb;105(2):137-43.
- 71. Taub DD. Chemokine-leukocyte interactions. The voodoo that they do so well. Cy tokine & growth factor reviews. 1996 Dec;7(4):355-76.
- 72. Feng L, Xia Y, Yoshimura T, Wilson CB. Modulation of neutrophil influx in glome rulonephritis in the rat with anti-macrophage inflammatory protein-2 (MIP-2) anti body. The Journal of clinical investigation. 1995 Mar;95(3):1009-17.

- 73. Diab A, Abdalla H, Li HL, Shi FD, Zhu J, Hojberg B, et al. Neutralization of macrophage inflammatory protein 2 (MIP-2) and MIP-1alpha attenuates neutrophil recruitment in the central nervous system during experimental bacterial meningitis. Infect Immun. 1999 May;67(5):2590-601.
- 74. Cacalano G, Lee J, Kikly K, Ryan AM, Pitts-Meek S, Hultgren B, et al. Neutrophil and B cell expansion in mice that lack the murine IL-8 receptor homolog. Science (New York, NY. 1994 Jul 29;265(5172):682-4.
- 75. Chandrasekar B, Smith JB, Freeman GL. Ischemia-reperfusion of rat myocardium activates nuclear factor-KappaB and induces neutrophil infiltration via lipopolysac charide-induced CXC chemokine. Circulation. 2001 May 8;103(18):2296-302.
- 76. Lentsch AB, Yoshidome H, Cheadle WG, Miller FN, Edwards MJ. Chemokine in volvement in hepatic ischemia/reperfusion injury in mice: roles for macrophage in flammatory protein-2 and Kupffer cells. Hepatology (Baltimore, Md. 1998 Feb;27(2):507-12.
- 77. Hua HT, Al-Badawi H, Entabi F, Stoner MC, Diamond RE, Bonheur JA, et al. CXC chemokine expression and synthesis in skeletal muscle during ischemia/reper fusion. J Vasc Surg. 2005 Aug;42(2):337-43.
- 78. Riaz AA, Schramm R, Sato T, Menger MD, Jeppsson B, Thorlacius H. Oxygen radical-dependent expression of CXC chemokines regulate ischemia/reperfusion-in duced leukocyte adhesion in the mouse colon. Free radical biology & medicine. 2003 Oct 1;35(7):782-9.
- Byrum RS, Goulet JL, Snouwaert JN, Griffiths RJ, Koller BH. Determination of the contribution of cysteinyl leukotrienes and leukotriene B4 in acute inflammatory re sponses using 5-lipoxygenase- and leukotriene A4 hydrolase-deficient mice. J Immunol. 1999 Dec 15;163(12):6810-9.
- 80. Sala A, Folco G. Neutrophils, endothelial cells, and cysteinyl leukotrienes: a new approach to neutrophil-dependent inflammation? Biochemical and biophysical re search communications. 2001 May 25;283(5):1003-6.
- 81. Vila L. Cyclooxygenase and 5-lipoxygenase pathways in the vessel wall: role in ath rosclerosis. Medicinal research reviews. 2004 Jul;24(4):399-424.
- Mangino MJ, Anderson CB, Murphy MK, Brunt E, Turk J. Mucosal arachidonate metabolism and intestinal ischemia-reperfusion injury. The American journal of physiology. 1989 Aug;257(2 Pt 1):G299-307.
- 83. Zimmerman BJ, Guillory DJ, Grisham MB, Gaginella TS, Granger DN. Role of leukotriene B4 in granulocyte infiltration into the postischemic feline intestine. Gastroenterology. 1990 Nov;99(5):1358-63.
- 84. Karasawa A, Guo JP, Ma XL, Tsao PS, Lefer AM. Protective actions of a leukotriene B4 antagonist in splanchnic ischemia and reperfusion in rats. The American journal of physiology. 1991 Aug;261(2 Pt 1):G191-8.
- 85. Mangino MJ, Murphy MK, Anderson CB. Effects of the arachidonate 5-lipoxyge nase synthesis inhibitor A-64077 in intestinal ischemia-reperfusion injury. The Journal of pharmacology and experimental therapeutics. 1994 Apr;269(1):75-81.

- 86. Cuzzocrea S, Rossi A, Serraino I, Di Paola R, Dugo L, Genovese T, et al. 5-lipoxy genase knockout mice exhibit a resistance to splanchnic artery occlusion shock. Shock (Augusta, Ga. 2003 Sep;20(3):230-6.
- 87. Hickey MJ. Role of inducible nitric oxide synthase in the regulation of leucocyte recruitment. Clin Sci (Lond). 2001 Jan;100(1):1-12.
- 88. Kubes P, Suzuki M, Granger DN. Nitric oxide: an endogenous modulator of leuko cyte adhesion. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 1991 Jun 1;88(11):4651-5.
- Nishida J, McCuskey RS, McDonnell D, Fox ES. Protective role of NO in hepatic microcirculatory dysfunction during endotoxemia. The American journal of physiology. 1994 Dec;267(6 Pt 1):G1135-41.
- 90. Johnston B, Kanwar S, Kubes P. Hydrogen peroxide induces leukocyte rolling: mo dulation by endogenous antioxidant mechanisms including NO. The American jour nal of physiology. 1996 Aug;271(2 Pt 2):H614-21.
- 91. Miles AM, Bohle DS, Glassbrenner PA, Hansert B, Wink DA, Grisham MB. Mo dulation of superoxide-dependent oxidation and hydroxylation reactions by nitric oxide. The Journal of biological chemistry. 1996 Jan 5;271(1):40-7.
- 92. Suematsu M, Tamatani T, Delano FA, Miyasaka M, Forrest M, Suzuki H, et al. Mi crovascular oxidative stress preceding leukocyte activation elicited by in vivo nitric oxide suppression. The American journal of physiology. 1994 Jun;266(6 Pt 2):H2410-5.
- Niu XF, Smith CW, Kubes P. Intracellular oxidative stress induced by nitric oxide synthesis inhibition increases endothelial cell adhesion to neutrophils. Circulation research. 1994 Jun;74(6):1133-40.
- 94. Baeuerle PA, Henkel T. Function and activation of NF-kappa B in the immune sys tem. Annual review of immunology. 1994;12:141-79.
- 95. Kubes P, Sihota E, Hickey MJ. Endogenous but not exogenous nitric oxide de creases TNF-alpha-induced leukocyte rolling. The American journal of physiology. 1997 Sep;273(3 Pt 1):G628-35.
- 96. Tsukada K, Omert LA, Menezes J, Harbrecht BG, Miyagishima M, Hierholzer C, et al. Neutrophil accumulation and damage to the gastric mucosa in resuscitated hemorrhagic shock is independent of inducible nitric oxide synthase. Shock (Augusta, Ga. 1999 May;11(5):319-24.
- 97. McCafferty DM, Miampamba M, Sihota E, Sharkey KA, Kubes P. Role of inducible nitric oxide synthase in trinitrobenzene sulphonic acid induced colitis in mice. Gut. 1999 Dec;45(6):864-73.
- McCafferty DM, Mudgett JS, Swain MG, Kubes P. Inducible nitric oxide synt hase plays a critical role in resolving intestinal inflammation. Gastroenterology. 1997 Mar;112(3):1022-7.
- 99. Hickey MJ, Sharkey KA, Sihota EG, Reinhardt PH, Macmicking JD, Nathan C, et al. Inducible nitric oxide synthase-deficient mice have enhanced leukocyte-endothe lium interactions in endotoxemia. Faseb J. 1997 Oct;11(12):955-64.

- 100. MacMicking JD, Nathan C, Hom G, Chartrain N, Fletcher DS, Trumbauer M, et al. Altered responses to bacterial infection and endotoxic shock in mice lacking in ducible nitric oxide synthase. Cell. 1995 May 19;81(4):641-50.
- 101. Chen CF, Leu FJ, Chen HI, Wang D, Chou SJ. Ischemia/reperfusion-induced low reactivity of the rat superior mesenteric vascular bed is associated with expression of nitric oxide synthases. Transplantation proceedings. 2006 Sep;38(7):2216-20.
- 102. Horie Y, Wolf R, Anderson DC, Granger DN. Nitric oxide modulates gut ischemiareperfusion-induced P-selectin expression in murine liver. The American journal of physiology. 1998 Aug;275(2 Pt 2):H520-6.
- 103. Wang G, Liem DA, Vondriska TM, Honda HM, Korge P, Pantaleon DM, et al. Nitric oxide donors protect murine myocardium against infarction via modulation of mitochondrial permeability transition. American journal of physiology. 2005 Mar;288(3):H1290-5.
- 104. Schmid-Schonbein GW, Usami S, Skalak R, Chien S. The interaction of leukocy tes and erythrocytes in capillary and postcapillary vessels. Microvascular research. 1980 Jan;19(1):45-70.
- 105. Tedder TF, Steeber DA, Chen A, Engel P. The selectins: vascular adhesion molecules. Faseb J. 1995 Jul;9(10):866-73.
- 106. Gallatin WM, Weissman IL, Butcher EC. A cell-surface molecule involved in organspecific homing of lymphocytes. Nature. 1983 Jul 7-13;304(5921):30-4.
- 107. Ley K, Gaehtgens P, Fennie C, Singer MS, Lasky LA, Rosen SD. Lectin-like cell adhesion molecule 1 mediates leukocyte rolling in mesenteric venules in vivo. Blood. 1991 Jun 15;77(12):2553-5.
- 108. von Andrian UH, Chambers JD, McEvoy LM, Bargatze RF, Arfors KE, Butcher EC. Two-step model of leukocyte-endothelial cell interaction in inflammation: dis tinct roles for LECAM-1 and the leukocyte beta 2 integrins in vivo. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 1991 Sep 1;88(17):7538-42.
- 109. Ley K, Bullard DC, Arbones ML, Bosse R, Vestweber D, Tedder TF, et al. Sequen tial contribution of L- and P-selectin to leukocyte rolling in vivo. The Journal of experimental medicine. 1995 Feb 1;181(2):669-75.
- Mayadas TN, Johnson RC, Rayburn H, Hynes RO, Wagner DD. Leukocyte rolling and extravasation are severely compromised in P selectin-deficient mice. Cell. 1993 Aug 13;74(3):541-54.
- 111. Kahn J, Ingraham RH, Shirley F, Migaki GI, Kishimoto TK. Membrane proximal cleavage of L-selectin: identification of the cleavage site and a 6-kD transmembrane peptide fragment of L-selectin. The Journal of cell biology. 1994 Apr;125(2):461-70.
- 112. Schleiffenbaum B, Spertini O, Tedder TF. Soluble L-selectin is present in human plasma at high levels and retains functional activity. The Journal of cell biology. 1992Oct;119(1):229-38.
- 113. Siminiak T, Smielecki J, Dye JF, Balinski M, El-Gendi H, Wysocki H, et al. Increased release of the soluble form of the adhesion molecules L-selectin and ICAM-1 but not E-selectin during attacks of angina pectoris. Heart and vessels. 1998;13(4):189-94.

- 114. Bevilacqua MP, Pober JS, Mendrick DL, Cotran RS, Gimbrone MA, Jr. Identifica tion of an inducible endothelial-leukocyte adhesion molecule. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 1987 Dec;84(24):9238-42.
- 115. Pober JS, Lapierre LA, Stolpen AH,Brock TA, Springer TA, Fiers W, et al. Activation of cultured human endothelial cells by recombinant lymphotoxin: comparison with tumor necrosis factor and interleukin 1 species. J Immunol. 1987 May 15;138(10):3319-24.
- 116. Hession C, Osborn L, Goff D, Chi-Rosso G, Vassallo C, Pasek M, et al. Endothe lial leukocyte adhesion molecule 1: direct expression cloning and functional interac tions. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of Ame rica. 1990 Mar;87(5):1673-7.
- 117. Abbassi O, Kishimoto TK, McIntire LV, Anderson DC, Smith CW. E-selectin sup ports neutrophil rolling in vitro under conditions of flow. The Journal of clinical investigation. 1993 Dec;92(6):2719-30.
- 118. Olofsson AM, Arfors KE, Ramezani L, Wolitzky BA, Butcher EC, von Andrian UH. E-selectin mediates leukocyte rolling in interleukin-1-treated rabbit mesentery venules. Blood. 1994 Oct 15;84(8):2749-58.
- 119. Diacovo TG, Roth SJ, Morita CT, Rosat JP, Brenner MB, Springer TA. Interactions of human alpha/beta and gamma/delta T lymphocyte subsets in shear flow with E-selectin and P-selectin.

The Journal of experimental medicine. 1996 Mar 1;183(3):1193-203.

- 120. Sans M, Salas A, Soriano A, Prats N, Gironella M, Pizcueta P, et al. Differential role of selectins in experimental colitis. Gastroenterology. 2001 Apr;120(5):1162-72.
- Mulligan MS, Lentsch AB, Miyasaka M, Ward PA. Cytokine and adhesion molecule requirements for neutrophil recruitment during glycogen-induced peritonitis. Inflamm Res. 1998 Jun;47(6):251-5.
- 122. Singbartl K, Ley K. Protection from ischemia-reperfusion induced severe acute renal failure by blocking E-selectin. Critical care medicine. 2000 Jul;28(7):2507-14.
- 123. Kunkel EJ, Ley K. Distinct phenotype of E-selectin-deficient mice. E-selectin is required for slow leukocyte rolling in vivo. Circulation research. 1996 Dec;79(6):1196-204.
- 124. Labow MA, Norton CR, Rumberger JM, Lombard-Gillooly KM, Shuster DJ, Hub bard J, et al. Characterization of E-selectin-deficient mice: demonstration of overlap ping function of the endothelial selectins. Immunity. 1994 Nov;1(8):709-20.
- 125. Fujita T, Fujimoto M, Matsushita T, Shimada Y, Hasegawa M, Kuwano Y, et al. Phase-dependent roles of E-selectin during chronic contact hypersensitivity respon ses. The American journal of pathology. 2007 May;170(5):1649-58.
- 126. Bullard DC, Kunkel EJ, Kubo H, Hicks MJ, Lorenzo I, Doyle NA, et al. Infectious susceptibility and severe deficiency of leukocyte rolling and recruitment in E-selectin and P-selectin double mutant mice.

The Journal of experimental medicine. 1996 May 1;183(5):2329-36.

127. Hsu-Lin S, Berman CL, Furie BC, August D, Furie B. A platelet membrane protein expressed during platelet activation and secretion. Studies using a monoclonal anti body specific for thrombin-activated platelets.

The Journal of biological chemistry. 1984 Jul 25;259(14):9121-6.

- 128. McEver RP, Beckstead JH, MooreKL, Marshall-Carlson L, BaintonDF. GMP-140, a platelet alpha-granule membrane protein, is also synthesized by vascular endothe lial cells and is localized in Weibel-Palade bodies. The Journal of clinical investigation. 1989 Jul;84(1):92-9.
- 129. Stenberg PE, McEver RP, Shuman MA, Jacques YV, Bainton DF. A platelet alphagranule membrane protein (GMP-140) is expressed on the plasma membrane after activation. The Journal of cell biology. 1985 Sep;101(3):880-6.
- 130. Takano M, Meneshian A, Sheikh E, Yamakawa Y, Wilkins KB, Hopkins EA, et al. Rapid upregulation of endothelial P-selectin expression via reactive oxygen species generation. American journal of physiology. 2002 Nov;283(5):H2054-61.
- 131. Green SA, Setiadi H, McEver RP, Kelly RB. The cytoplasmic domain of P-selectin contains a sorting determinant that mediates rapid degradation in lysosomes. The Journal of cell biology. 1994 Feb;124(4):435-48.
- 132. Subramaniam M, Koedam JA, Wagner DD. Divergent fates of P- and E-selec tins after their expression on the plasma membrane. Molecular biology of the cell. 1993 Aug;4(8):791-801.
- 133. Kanwar S, Steeber DA, Tedder TF, Hickey MJ, Kubes P. Overlapping roles for Lselectin and P-selectin in antigen-induced immune responses in the microvascula ture. J Immunol. 1999 Mar 1;162(5):2709-16.
- 134. Lawrence MB, Springer TA. Leukocytes roll on a selectin at physiologic flow ra tes: distinction from and prerequisite for adhesion through integrins. Cell. 1991 May 31;65(5):859-73.
- 135. Klintman D, Li X, Thorlacius H. Important role of P-selectin for leukocyte recruit ment, hepatocellular injury, and apoptosis in endotoxemic mice. Clinical and diag nostic laboratory immunology. 2004 Jan;11(1):56-62.
- 136. de Perrot M, Liu M, Waddell TK, Keshavjee S. Ischemia-reperfusion-induced lung injury. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2003 Feb 15;167(4):490-511.
- 137 Massberg S, Enders G, Leiderer R, Eisenmenger S, Vestweber D, Krombach F, et al. Platelet-endothelial cell interactions during ischemia/reperfusion: the role of P-selec tin. Blood. 1998 Jul 15;92(2):507-15.
- 138. Riaz AA, Wan MX, Schaefer T, Schramm R, Ekberg H, Menger MD, et al. Funda mental and distinct roles of P-selectin and LFA-1 in ischemia/reperfusion-indu ced leukocyte-endothelium interactions in the mouse colon. Annals of surgery. 2002 Dec;236(6):777-84; discussion 84.
- 139. Rivera-Chavez F, Toledo-Pereyra LH, Nora DT, Bachulis B, Ilgenfritz F, Dean RE. P-selectin blockade is beneficial after uncontrolled hemorrhagic shock. The Journal of trauma. 1998 Sep;45(3):440-5.
- 140. Vestweber D, Blanks JE. Mechanisms that regulate the function of the selectins and their ligands. Physiological reviews. 1999 Jan;79(1):181-213.

- 141. Tiemeyer M, Swiedler SJ, Ishihara M, Moreland M, Schweingruber H, Hirtzer P, et al. Carbohydrate ligands for endothelial-leukocyte adhesion molecule 1. Procee dings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 1991 Feb 15;88(4):1138-42.
- 142. Norgard-Sumnicht KE, Varki NM, Varki A. Calcium-dependent heparin-like li gands for L-selectin in nonlymphoid endothelial cells. Science (New York, NY. 1993 Jul 23;261(5120):480-3.
- 143. Etzioni A, Frydman M, Pollack S, Avidor I, Phillips ML, Paulson JC, et al. Brief report: recurrent severe infections caused by a novel leukocyte adhesion deficiency. The New England journal of medicine. 1992 Dec 17;327(25):1789-92.
- 144. von Andrian UH, Berger EM, Ramezani L, Chambers JD, Ochs HD, Harlan JM, et al. In vivo behavior of neutrophils from two patients with distinct inherited leukocyte adhesion deficiency syndromes.
   The Journal of clinical investigation (2002 Jour 01(()) 2802 7)

The Journal of clinical investigation. 1993 Jun;91(6):2893-7.

- 145. Guyer DA, Moore KL, Lynam EB, Schammel CM, Rogelj S, McEver RP, et al. P-se lectin glycoprotein ligand-1 (PSGL-1) is a ligand for L-selectin in neutrophil aggre gation. Blood. 1996 Oct 1;88(7):2415-21.
- 146. Walcheck B, Moore KL, McEver RP, Kishimoto TK. Neutrophil-neutrophil inte ractions under hydrodynamic shear stress involve L-selectin and PSGL-1. A mecha nism that amplifies initial leukocyte accumulation of P-selectin in vitro. The Journal of clinical investigation. 1996 Sep 1;98(5):1081-7.
- 147. Levinovitz A, Muhlhoff J, Isenmann S, Vestweber D. Identification of a glyco protein ligand for E-selectin on mouse myeloid cells. The Journal of cell biology. 1993 Apr;121(2):449-59.
- 148. Steegmaier M, Levinovitz A, Isenmann S, Borges E, Lenter M, Kocher HP, et al. The E-selectin-ligand ESL-1 is a variant of a receptor for fibroblast growth factor. Nature. 1995 Feb 16;373(6515):615-20.
- 149. Moore KL, Patel KD, Bruehl RE, Li F, Johnson DA, Lichenstein HS, et al. P-selectin glycoprotein ligand-1 mediates rolling of human neutrophils on P-selectin. The Journal of cell biology. 1995 Feb;128(4):661-71.
- 150. Vachino G, Chang XJ, Veldman GM, Kumar R, Sako D, Fouser LA, et al. P-selectin glycoprotein ligand-1 is the major counter-receptor for P-selectin on stimulated T cells and is widely distributed in non-functional form on many lymphocytic cells. The Journal of biological chemistry. 1995 Sep 15;270(37):21966-74.
- 151. Norman KE, Moore KL, McEver RP, Ley K. Leukocyte rolling in vivo is mediated by P-selectin glycoprotein ligand-1. Blood. 1995 Dec 15;86(12):4417-21.
- 152. Borges E, Eytner R, Moll T, Steegmaier M, Campbell MA, Ley K, et al. The P-selec tin glycoprotein ligand-1 is important for recruitment of neutrophils into inflamed mouse peritoneum. Blood. 1997 Sep 1;90(5):1934-42.
- 153. Scalia R, Hayward R, Armstead VE, Minchenko AG, Lefer AM. Effect of recom binant soluble P-selectin glycoprotein ligand-1 on leukocyte-endothelium interaction in vivo. Role in rat traumatic shock. Circulation research. 1999 Jan 8-22;84(1):93-102.

154. Rijcken EM, Laukoetter MG, Anthoni C, Meier S, Mennigen R, Spiegel HU, et al. Immunoblockade of PSGL-1 attenuates established experimental murine colitis by reduction of leukocyte rolling.

Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol. 2004 Jul;287(1):G115-24.

- 155. Hayward R, Campbell B, Shin YK, Scalia R, Lefer AM. Recombinant soluble Pselectin glycoprotein ligand-1 protects against myocardial ischemic reperfusion inju ry in cats. Cardiovascular research. 1999 Jan;41(1):65-76.
- 156. Dulkanchainun TS, Goss JA, Imagawa DK, Shaw GD, Anselmo DM, Kaldas F, et al. Reduction of hepatic ischemia/reperfusion injury by a soluble P-selectin glycopro tein ligand-1. Annals of surgery. 1998 Jun;227(6):832-40.
- 157. Aigner S, Ramos CL, Hafezi-Moghadam A, Lawrence MB, Friederichs J, Altevogt P, et al. CD24 mediates rolling of breast carcinoma cells on P-selectin. Faseb J. 1998 Sep;12(12):1241-51.
- 158. Kurzinger K, Reynolds T, Germain RN, Davignon D, Martz E, Springer TA. A novel lymphocyte function-associated antigen (LFA-1): cellular distribution, quanti tative expression, and structure. J Immunol. 1981 Aug;127(2):596-602.
- 159. Eddy A, Newman SL, Cosio F, LeBien T, Michael A. The distribution of the CR3 receptor on human cells and tissue as revealed by a monoclonal antibody. Clinical immunology and immunopathology. 1984 Jun;31(3):371-89.
- 160. Parkos CA, Colgan SP, Madara JL. Interactions of neutrophils with epithelial cells: lessons from the intestine. J Am Soc Nephrol. 1994 Aug;5(2):138-52.
- Middleton J, Neil S, Wintle J, Clark-Lewis I, Moore H, Lam C, et al. Transcytosis and surface presentation of IL-8 by venular endothelial cells. Cell. 1997 Oct 31;91(3):385-95.
- 162. Lum AF, Green CE, Lee GR, Staunton DE, Simon SI. Dynamic regulation of LFA-1 activation and neutrophil arrest on intercellular adhesion molecule 1 (ICAM-1) in shear flow. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2002 Jun 7;277(23):20660-70.
- 163. Chan JR, Hyduk SJ, Cybulsky MI. Detecting rapid and transient upregulation of leukocyte integrin affinity induced by chemokines and chemoattractants. Journal of immunological methods. 2003 Feb;273(1-2):43-52.
- 164. Dustin ML, Rothlein R, Bhan AK, Dinarello CA, Springer TA. Induction by IL 1 and interferon-gamma: tissue distribution, biochemistry, and function of a natural adherence molecule (ICAM-1). J Immunol. 1986 Jul 1;137(1):245-54.
- 165. Pober JS, Gimbrone MA, Jr., Lapierre LA, Mendrick DL, Fiers W, Rothlein R, et al. Overlapping patterns of activation of human endothelial cells by interleukin 1, tumor necrosis factor, and immune interferon. J Immunol. 1986 Sep 15;137(6):1893-6.
- 166 Smith CW, Rothlein R, Hughes BJ, Mariscalco MM, Rudloff HE, Schmalstieg FC, et al. Recognition of an endothelial determinant for CD 18-dependent human neu trophil adherence and transendothelial migration.
  The Jacker of clinical investigation 1088 Neur82(5):1746-56

The Journal of clinical investigation. 1988 Nov;82(5):1746-56.

- 167. Kuijpers TW, Van Lier RA, Hamann D, de Boer M, Thung LY, Weening RS, et al. Leukocyte adhesion deficiency type 1 (LAD-1)/variant. A novel immunodefi ciency syndrome characterized by dysfunctional beta2 integrins. The Journal of clinical investigation. 1997 Oct 1;100(7):1725-33.
- 168. Nash S, Stafford J, Madara JL. Effects of polymorphonuclear leukocyte transmigra tion on the barrier function of cultured intestinal epithelial monolayers. The Journal of clinical investigation. 1987 Oct;80(4):1104-13.
- 169. Green CE, Schaff UY, Sarantos MR, Lum AF, Staunton DE, Simon SI. Dynamic shifts in LFA-1 affinity regulate neutrophil rolling, arrest, and transmigration on inflamed endothelium. Blood. 2006 Mar 1;107(5):2101-11.
- 170. Walker DC, Behzad AR, Chu F. Neutrophil migration through preexisting holes in the basal laminae of alveolar capillaries and epithelium during streptococcal pneu monia. Microvascular research. 1995 Nov;50(3):397-416.
- 171. Newman PJ. The biology of PECAM-1. The Journal of clinical investigation. 1997 Jan 1;99(1):3-8.
- 172. Newman PJ, Berndt MC, Gorski J, White GC, 2nd, Lyman S, Paddock C, et al. PECAM-1 (CD31) cloning and relation to adhesion molecules of the immunoglobu lin gene superfamily. Science (New York, NY. 1990 Mar 9;247(4947):1219-22.
- 173. Luscinskas FW, Ding H, Lichtman AH. P-selectin and vascular cell adhesion mole cule 1 mediate rolling and arrest, respectively, of CD4+ T lymphocytes on tumor necrosis factor alpha-activated vascular endothelium under flow. The Journal of experimental medicine. 1995 Mar 1;181(3):1179-86.
- 174. Meerschaert J, Furie MB. The adhesion molecules used by monocytes for migra tion across endothelium include CD11a/CD18, CD11b/CD18, and VLA-4 on mo nocytes and ICAM-1, VCAM-1, and other ligands on endothelium. J Immunol. 1995 Apr 15;154(8):4099-112.
- 175. Kyriakis JM, Avruch J. Mammalian mitogen-activated protein kinase signal trans duction pathways activated by stress and inflammation. Physiological reviews. 2001 Apr;81(2):807-69.
- 176. Kyriakis JM, Avruch J. Sounding the alarm: protein kinase cascades activated by stress and inflammation. The Journal of biological chemistry. 1996 Oct 4;271(40):24313-6.
- 177. Marshall CJ. Specificity of receptor tyrosine kinase signaling: transient versus sustai ned extracellular signal-regulated kinase activation. Cell. 1995 Jan 27;80(2):179-85.
- 178. Han J, Lee JD, Bibbs L, Ulewitch RJ. A MAP kinase targeted by endotoxin and hyperosmolarity in mammalian cells. Science 1994 Aug 5;265:808-11.
- 179. Freshney NW, Rawlinson L, Guesdon F, Jones E, Cowley S, Hsuan J, et al. Interleu kin-1 activates a novel protein kinase cascade that results in the phosphorylation of Hsp27. Cell. 1994 Sep 23;78(6):1039-49.
- 180. Jiang Y, Chen C, Li Z, Guo W, Gegner JA, Lin S, et al. Characterization of the structure and function of a new mitogen-activated protein kinase (p38beta). The Journal of biological chemistry. 1996 Jul 26;271(30):17920-6.

- 181. Lechner C, Zahalka MA, Giot JF, Moller NP, Ullrich A. ERK6, a mitogen-activated protein kinase involved in C2C12 myoblast differentiation. Proceedings of the Na tional Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 1996 Apr 30;93(9):4355-9.
- 182. Jiang Y, Gram H, Zhao M, New L, Gu J, Feng L, et al. Characterization of the struc ture and function of the fourth member of p38 group mitogen-activated protein kinases, p38delta. The Journal of biological chemistry. 1997 Nov 28;272(48):30122-8.
- 183. Zarubin T, Han J. Activation and signaling of the p38 MAP kinase pathway. Cell research. 2005 Jan;15(1):11-8.
- 184. Surapisitchat J, Hoefen RJ, Pi X, Yoshizumi M, Yan C, Berk BC. Fluid shear stress inhibits TNF-alpha activation of JNK but not ERK1/2 or p38 in human umbili cal vein endothelial cells: Inhibitory crosstalk among MAPK family members. Pro ceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2001 May 22;98(11):6476-81.
- 185. Lee JC, Laydon JT, McDonnell PC, Gallagher TF, Kumar S, Green D, et al. A protein kinase involved in the regulation of inflammatory cytokine biosynthesis. Nature. 1994 Dec 22-29;372(6508):739-46.
- 186. Underwood DC, Osborn RR, Bochnowicz S, Webb EF, Rieman DJ, Lee JC, et al. SB 239063, a p38 MAPK inhibitor, reduces neutrophilia, inflammatory cytoki nes, MMP-9, and fibrosis in lung.

Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. 2000 Nov;279(5):L895-902.

- 187. Goedert M, Cuenda A, Craxton M, Jakes R, Cohen P. Activation of the novel stressactivated protein kinase SAPK4 by cytokines and cellular stresses is mediated by SKK3 (MKK6); comparison of its substrate specificity with that of other SAP kina ses. The EMBO journal. 1997 Jun 16;16(12):3563-71.
- 188. Perregaux DG, Dean D, Cronan M, Connelly P, Gabel CA. Inhibition of interleu kin-1 beta production by SKF86002: evidence of two sites of in vitro activity and of a time and system dependence. Molecular pharmacology. 1995 Sep;48(3):433-42.
- 189. Hollenbach E, Neumann M, Vieth M, Roessner A, Malfertheiner P, Naumann M. Inhibition of p38 MAP kinase- and RICK/NF-kappaB-signaling suppresses inflam matory bowel disease. Faseb J. 2004 Oct;18(13):1550-2.
- 190. Klintman D, Li X, Santen S, Schramm R, Jeppsson B, Thorlacius H. p38 mito gen-activated protein kinase-dependent chemokine production, leukocyte recruit ment, and hepatocellular apoptosis in endotoxemic liver injury. Annals of surgery. 2005 Dec;242(6):830-8, discussion 8-9.
- 191. Pietersma A, Tilly BC, Gaestel M, de Jong N, Lee JC, Koster JF, et al. p38 mitogen activated protein kinase regulates endothelial VCAM-1 expression at the post-transcriptional level.

Biochemical and biophysical research communications. 1997 Jan 3;230(1):44-8.

192. Badger AM, Cook MN, Lark MW, Newman-Tarr TM, Swift BA, Nelson AH, et al. SB 203580 inhibits p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase, nitric oxide production, and inducible nitric oxide synthase in bovine cartilage-derived chondrocytes. J Immunol. 1998 Jul 1;161(1):467-73.

- 193. Da Silva J, Pierrat B, Mary JL, Lesslauer W. Blockade of p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase pathway inhibits inducible nitric-oxide synthase expression in mouse astrocytes. The Journal of biological chemistry. 1997 Nov 7;272(45):28373-80.
- 194. Grethe S, Ares MP, Andersson T, Porn-Ares MI. p38 MAPK mediates TNF-induced apoptosis in endothelial cells via phosphorylation and downregulation of Bcl-x(L). Experimental cell research. 2004 Aug 15;298(2):632-42.
- 195. Saccani S, Pantano S, Natoli G. p38-Dependent marking of inflammatory genes for increased NF-kappa B recruitment. Nature immunology. 2002 Jan;3(1):69-75.
- 196. Gao F, Yue TL, Shi DW, Christopher TA, Lopez BL, Ohlstein EH, et al. p38 MAPK inhibition reduces myocardial reperfusion injury via inhibition of endothelial adhe sion molecule expression and blockade of PMN accumulation. Cardiovascular research. 2002 Feb 1;53(2):414-22.
- 197. Murayama T, Tanabe M, Matsuda S, Shimazu M, Kamei S, Wakabayashi G, et al. JNK (c-Jun NH2 terminal kinase) and p38 during ischemia reperfusion injury in the small intestine. Transplantation. 2006 May 15;81(9):1325-30.
- 198. Kaiser RA, Lyons JM, Duffy JY, Wagner CJ, McLean KM, O'Neill TP, et al. Inhibition of p38 reduces myocardial infarction injury in the mouse but not pig after ischemia-reperfusion. American journal of physiology. 2005 Dec;289(6):H2747-51.
- 199. Zheng SY, Fu XB, Xu JG, Zhao JY, Sun TZ, Chen W. Inhibition of p38 mitogen-ac tivated protein kinase may decrease intestinal epithelial cell apoptosis and improve intestinal epithelial barrier function after ischemia- reperfusion injury. World J Gastroenterol. 2005 Feb 7;11(5):656-60.
- 200. Johns DG, Ao Z, Willette RN, Macphee CH, Douglas SA. Role of p38 MAP kinase in postcapillary venule leukocyte adhesion induced by ischemia/reperfusion injury. Pharmacol Res. 2005 May;51(5):463-71.
- 201. Leung T, Chen XQ, Manser E, Lim L. The p160 RhoA-binding kinase ROK alpha is a member of a kinase family and is involved in the reorganization of the cytoske leton. Molecular and cellular biology. 1996 Oct;16(10):5313-27.
- 202. Somlyo AP, Somlyo AV. Signal transduction by G-proteins, rho-kinase and protein phosphatase to smooth muscle and non-muscle myosin II. The Journal of physiology.2000 Jan 15;522 Pt 2:177-85.
- 203. Ishizaki T, Maekawa M, Fujisawa K, Okawa K, Iwamatsu A, Fujita A, et al. The small GTP-binding protein Rho binds to and activates a 160 kDa Ser/Thr pro tein kinase homologous to myotonic dystrophy kinase. The EMBO journal. 1996 Apr 15;15(8):1885-93.
- 204. Leung T, Manser E, Tan L, Lim L. A novel serine/threonine kinase binding the Ras-related RhoA GTPase which translocates the kinase to peripheral membranes. The Journal of biological chemistry. 1995 Dec 8;270(49):29051-4.
- 205. Shimokawa H, Takeshita A. Rho-kinase is an important therapeutic target in cardio vascular medicine. Arteriosclerosis, thrombosis, and vascular biology. 2005 Sep;25(9):1767-75.

63

- 206. Thorlacius K, Slotta JE, Laschke MW, Wang Y, Menger MD, Jeppsson B, et al. Protective effect of fasudil, a Rho-kinase inhibitor, on chemokine expression, leuko cyte recruitment, and hepatocellular apoptosis in septic liver injury. J Leukoc Biol. 2006 May;79(5):923-31.
- 207. Takemoto M, Sun J, Hiroki J, Shimokawa H, Liao JK. Rho-kinase mediates hy poxia-induced downregulation of endothelial nitric oxide synthase. Circulation. 2002 Jul 2;106(1):57-62.
- 208. Slotta JE, Braun OO, Menger MD, Thorlacius H. Fasudil, a Rho-kinase inhibitor, inhibits leukocyte adhesion in inflamed large blood vessels in vivo. Inflamm Res. 2006 Sep;55(9):364-7.
- 209. Robertson TP, Dipp M, Ward JP, Aaronson PI, Evans AM. Inhibition of sustained ypoxic vasoconstriction by Y-27632 in isolated intrapulmonary arteries and perfused lung of the rat. British journal of pharmacology. 2000 Sep;131(1):5-9.
- Bailey SR, Mitra S, Flavahan S, Flavahan NA. Reactive oxygen species from smooth muscle mitochondria initiate cold-induced constriction of cutaneous arteries. American journal of physiology. 2005 Jul;289(1):H243-50.
- 211. Bao W, Hu E, Tao L, Boyce R, Mirabile R, Thudium DT, et al. Inhibition of Rhokinase protects the heart against ischemia/reperfusion injury. Cardiovascular research. 2004 Feb 15;61(3):548-58.
- 212. Wolfrum S, Dendorfer A, Rikitake Y, Stalker TJ, Gong Y, Scalia R, et al. Inhibition of Rho-kinase leads to rapid activation of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/protein ki nase Akt and cardiovascular protection.

Arteriosclerosis, thrombosis, and vascular biology. 2004 Oct;24(10):1842-7.

- 213. Versteilen AM, Korstjens IJ, Musters RJ, Groeneveld AB, Sipkema P. Rho kinase regulates renal blood flow by modulating eNOS activity in ischemia-reperfusion of the rat kidney. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol. 2006 Sep;291(3):F606-11.
- 214. Shiotani S, Shimada M, Suehiro T, Soejima Y, Yosizumi T, Shimokawa H, et al. Involvement of Rho-kinase in cold ischemia-reperfusion injury after liver transplan tation in rats. Transplantation. 2004 Aug 15;78(3):375-82.
- 215. Ishikura K, Yamada N, Ito M, Ota S, Nakamura M, Isaka N, et al. Beneficial acute effects of rho-kinase inhibitor in patients with pulmonary arterial hypertension. Circ J. 2006 Feb;70(2):174-8.
- 216. Mohri M, Shimokawa H, Hirakawa Y, Masumoto A, Takeshita A. Rho-kinase inhi bition with intracoronary fasudil prevents myocardial ischemia in patients with co ronary microvascular spasm.

Journal of the American College of Cardiology. 2003 Jan 1;41(1):15-9.

- 217. Shibuya M, Hirai S, Seto M, Satoh S, Ohtomo E. Effects of fasudil in acute ischemic stroke: results of a prospective placebo-controlled double-blind trial. Journal of the neurological sciences. 2005 Nov 15;238(1-2):31-9.
- 218. Kirshenbaum AS, Kessler SW, Goff JP, Metcalfe DD. Demonstration of the origin of human mast cells from CD34+ bone marrow progenitor cells. J Immunol. 1991 Mar 1;146(5):1410-5.

- 219. Hu ZQ, Zhao WH, Shimamura T. Regulation of mast cell development by inflam matory factors. Current medicinal chemistry. 2007;14(28):3044-50.
- 220. Flanagan JG, Chan DC, Leder P. Transmembrane form of the kit ligand growth factor is determined by alternative splicing and is missing in the Sld mutant. Cell. 1991 Mar 8;64(5):1025-35.
- 221. Tannenbaum S, Oertel H, Henderson W, Kaliner M. The biologic activity of mast cell granules. I. Elicitation of inflammatory responses in rat skin. J Immunol. 1980 Jul;125(1):325-35.
- 222. Gaboury JP, Johnston B, Niu XF, Kubes P. Mechanisms underlying acute mast cellinduced leukocyte rolling and adhesion in vivo. J Immunol. 1995 Jan 15;154(2):804-13.
- 223. Kubes P, Granger DN. Leukocyte-endothelial cell interactions evoked by mast cells. Cardiovascular research. 1996 Oct;32(4):699-708.
- 224. Boros M, Kaszaki J, Nagy S. Oxygen free radical-induced histamine release during intestinal ischemia and reperfusion. European surgical research Europaische chirur gische Forschung. 1989;21(6):297-304.
- 225. Kanwar S, Kubes P. Mast cells contribute to ischemia-reperfusion-induced granu locyte infiltration and intestinal dysfunction. The American journal of physiology. 1994 Aug;267(2 Pt 1):G316-21.
- 226. del Balzo UH, Levi R, Polley MJ. Cardiac dysfunction caused by purified human C3a anaphylatoxin. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 1985 Feb;82(3):886-90.
- 227. Weisman HF, Bartow T, Leppo MK, Marsh HC, Jr., Carson GR, Concino MF, et al. Soluble human complement receptor type 1: in vivo inhibitor of complement sup pressing post-ischemic myocardial inflammation and necrosis. Science (New York, NY. 1990 Jul 13;249(4965):146-51.
- 228. Zhang XW, Liu Q, Wang Y, Thorlacius H. CXC chemokines, MIP-2 and KC, in duce P-selectin-dependent neutrophil rolling and extravascular migration in vivo. British journal of pharmacology. 2001 Jun;133(3):413-21.
- 229. Williams RL, Risau W, Zerwes HG, Drexler H, Aguzzi A, Wagner EF. Endothe lioma cells expressing the polyoma middle T oncogene induce hemangiomas by host cell recruitment. Cell. 1989 Jun 16;57(6):1053-63.
- 230. House SD, Lipowsky HH. Leukocyte-endothelium adhesion: microhemodynamics in mesentery of the cat. Microvascular research. 1987 Nov;34(3):363-79.
- 231. Norman KE, Katopodis AG, Thoma G, Kolbinger F, Hicks AE, Cotter MJ, et al. P-selectin glycoprotein ligand-1 supports rolling on E- and P-selectin in vivo. Blood. 2000 Nov 15;96(10):3585-91.
- 232. Zou X, Shinde Patil VR, Dagia NM, Smith LA, Wargo MJ, Interliggi KA, et al. PSGL-1 derived from human neutrophils is a high-efficiency ligand for endothe lium-expressed E-selectin under flow.

Am J Physiol Cell Physiol. 2005 Aug;289(2):C415-24.

233. Grisham MB, Hernandez LA, Granger DN. Xanthine oxidase and neutrophil infil tration in intestinal ischemia.

The American journal of physiology. 1986 Oct;251(4 Pt 1):G567-74.

- 234. Otamiri T. Oxygen radicals, lipid peroxidation, and neutrophil infiltration after small-intestinal ischemia and reperfusion. Surgery. 1989 May;105(5):593-7.
- 235. Petzelbauer P, Watson CA, Pfau SE, Pober JS. IL-8 and angiogenesis: evidence that human endothelial cells lack receptors and do not respond to IL-8 in vitro. Cytokine. 1995 Apr;7(3):267-72.
- 236. Hoefen RJ, Berk BC. The role of MAP kinases in endothelial activation. Vascul Pharmacol. 2002 May;38(5):271-3.
- 237. Marin V, Farnarier C, Gres S, Kaplanski S, Su MS, Dinarello CA, et al. The p38 mi togen-activated protein kinase pathway plays a critical role in thrombin-induced en dothelial chemokine production and leukocyte recruitment. Blood. 2001 Aug 1;98(3):667-73.
- 238. Read MA, Whitley MZ, Gupta S, Pierce JW, Best J, Davis RJ, et al. Tumor necrosis factor alpha-induced E-selectin expression is activated by the nuclear factor-kappaB and c-JUN N-terminal kinase/p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase pathways. The Journal of biological chemistry. 1997 Jan 31;272(5):2753-61.
- 239. Kobayashi M, Takeyoshi I, Yoshinari D, Matsumoto K, Morishita Y. P38 mitogenactivated protein kinase inhibition attenuates ischemia-reperfusion injury of the rat liver. Surgery. 2002 Mar;131(3):344-9.
- 240. Santen S, Wang Y, Menger MD, Jeppsson B, Thorlacius H. Mast-cell-dependent secretion of CXC chemokines regulates ischemia-reperfusion-induced leukocyte re cruitment in the colon. Int J Colorectal Dis. 2008 Jan 11.
- 241. Lai A, Frishman WH. Rho-kinase inhibition in the therapy of cardiovascular di sease. Cardiology in review. 2005 Nov-Dec;13(6):285-92.
- 242. Fukata Y, Amano M, Kaibuchi K. Rho-Rho-kinase pathway in smooth muscle cont raction and cytoskeletal reorganization of non-muscle cells. Trends Pharmacol Sci. 2001 Jan;22(1):32-9.
- 243. Swetman CA, Leverrier Y, Garg R, Gan CH, Ridley AJ, Katz DR, et al. Extension, retraction and contraction in the formation of a dendritic cell dendrite: distinct roles for Rho GTPases. European journal of immunology. 2002 Jul;32(7):2074-83.
- 244. Anderson SI, Hotchin NA, Nash GB. Role of the cytoskeleton in rapid activation of CD11b/CD18 function and its subsequent downregulation in neutrophils. J Cell Sci. 2000 Aug;113 (Pt 15):2737-45.
- 245. Hamid SA, Bower HS, Baxter GF. Rho kinase activation plays a major role as a mediator of irreversible injury in reperfused myocardium. American journal of physiology. 2007 Jun;292(6):H2598-606.
- 246. Satoh S, Utsunomiya T, Tsurui K, Kobayashi T, Ikegaki I, Sasaki Y, et al. Pharma cological profile of hydroxy fasudil as a selective rho kinase inhibitor on ischemi c brain damage. Life Sci. 2001 Aug 10;69(12):1441-53.

- 247. Kubes P, Hunter J, Granger DN. Effects of cyclosporin A and FK506 on ischemia/re perfusion-induced neutrophil infiltration in the cat. Digestive diseases and sciences. 1991 Oct;36(10):1469-72.
- 248. Takeda K, Jin MB, Fujita M, Fukai M, Sakurai T, Nakayama M, et al. A novel inhibitor of Rho-associated protein kinase, Y-27632, ameliorates hepatic ischemia and reperfusion injury in rats. Surgery. 2003 Feb;133(2):197-206.
- 249. Satoh S, Kobayashi T, Hitomi A, Ikegaki I, Suzuki Y, Shibuya M, et al. Inhibition of neutrophil migration by a protein kinase inhibitor for the treatment of ischemic brain infarction. Japanese journal of pharmacology. 1999 May;80(1):41-8.
- 250. Kanwar S, Kubes P. Nitric oxide is an antiadhesive molecule for leukocytes. New horizons (Baltimore, Md. 1995 Feb;3(1):93-104.
- 251. Alican I, Kubes P. A critical role for nitric oxide in intestinal barrier function and dysfunction. The American journal of physiology. 1996 Feb;270(2 Pt 1):G225-37.
- 252. Horie Y, Wolf R, Granger DN. Role of nitric oxide in gut ischemia-reperfusioninduced hepatic microvascular dysfunction. The American journal of physiology. 1997 Nov;273(5 Pt 1):G1007-13.
- 253. Serteser M, Koken T, Kahraman A, Yilmaz K, Akbulut G, Dilek ON. Changes in hepatic TNF-alpha levels, antioxidant status, and oxidation products after renal ischemia/reperfusion injury in mice.

The Journal of surgical research. 2002 Oct;107(2):234-40.

254. Tamion F, Richard V, Lyoumi S, Daveau M, Bonmarchand G, Leroy J, et al. Gut ischemia and mesenteric synthesis of inflammatory cytokines after hemorrhagic or endotoxic shock.

The American journal of physiology. 1997 Aug;273(2 Pt 1):G314-21.

255. Cain BS, Meldrum DR, Meng X, Dinarello CA, Shames BD, Banerjee A, et al. p38 MAPK inhibition decreases TNF-alpha production and enhances postischemic hu man myocardial function. The Journal of surgical research. 1999 May 1;83(1):7-12.

## **PAPER I**

#### Inflammation Research

#### P-selectin glycoprotein ligand-1 regulates chemokine-dependent leukocyte recruitment in colonic ischemia-reperfusion

S. Santen<sup>1</sup>, R. Schramm<sup>2</sup>, M.D. Menger<sup>3</sup>, Y. Wang<sup>1</sup>, B. Jeppsson<sup>1</sup> and H.Thorlacius<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Department of Surgery, Malmö University Hospital, Lund University, 205 02 Malmö, Sweden, e-mail: henrik.thorlacius@med.lu.se

<sup>2</sup> Department of Thoracic and Cardiovascular Surgery

<sup>3</sup> Institute for Clinical and Experimental Surgery, University of Saarland, Homburg, Germany

Received 4 December 2006; returned for revision 9 January 2007; accepted by M. Parnham 6 June 2007

Published Online First 25 September 2007

**Abstract.** *Objective and design:* Leukocyte recruitment is a key feature in ischemia-reperfusion (I/R) -provoked tissue injury. This study evaluated the role of P-selectin-glycoprotein ligand-1 (PSGL-1) in CXC chemokine- and ischemia-reperfusion-induced leukocyte rolling and adhesion in the colon.

*Materials* Balb/c mice were used in an inverted intravital fluorescence microscopy study of the microvascular bed in the colon.

*Treatment:* Mice were challenged with macrophage inflammatory protein-2 (MIP-2) intraperitonally and leukocyte-endothelium interactions were analysed 3h later. In separate experiments, mice were exposed to I/R by clamping of the superior mesenteric artery for 30 min and leukocyte rolling and adhesion were analysed after 120 min of reperfusion.

*Results:* MIP-2 dose-dependently increased leukocyte rolling and adhesion in the colon. Pretreatment with an anti-PSGL-1 antibody reduced MIP-2-provoked leukocyte rolling and adhesion by more than 89%. I/R increased expression of MIP-2 as well as leukocyte rolling and adhesion. Immunoneutralization of PSGL-1 decreased reperfusion-induced leukocyte rolling by 85% and adhesion by 93% in colonic venules.

*Conclusions:* Our data demonstrates that PSGL-1 is a dominant adhesion molecule supporting MIP-2- and I/R-provoked leukocyte rolling. Inhibition of PSGL-1 abolished leukocyte rolling and abrogated I/R-induced leukocyte adhesion in colonic venules. These findings suggest that targeting PSGL-1 may be an effective strategy to prevent I/R-induced inflammation in the colon.

Key words: Adhesion – Colon – Inflammation – Ischemia – Microcirculation

Correspondence to: H. Thorlacius

#### Introduction

Splanchnic ischemia is frequently encountered in cardiovascular and transplantation surgery as well as in trauma, bowel strangulation, hemorrhagic shock and in the abdominal compartment syndrome [1]. Reperfusion of the ischemic intestine is characterized by inflammatory changes, including massive recruitment of leukocytes, which in turn, cause excessive tissue damage [2]. A growing body of evidence suggests that chemokines are fundamental in orchestrating tissue specific localization of leukocytes [3]. Chemokines are divided into several different families based on structural properties. For instance, CC chemokines mainly attract monocytes and lymphocytes whereas CXC chemokines, such as macrophage inflammatory protein-2 (MIP-2) and cytokine-induced neutrophil chemoattractant (KC) stimulate migration of predominantly neutrophils [4]. Interestingly, a recent study showed that CXC-chemokines plays a key role in mediating leukocyte accumulation in ischemia/reperfusion (I/R) [5]. However, the adhesive mechanisms behind CXC chemokine-induced leukocyte recruitment in the colon remain elusive.

In general, it is widely held that leukocyte recruitment is a multistep process initiated by leukocyte rolling along activated endothelium followed by firm adhesion and transendothelial migration [6]. Several investigations have shown that leukocyte rolling is supported by the selectin family of adhesion molecules (L-, P-, and E-selectin) although their relative roles appear to be both tissue and stimulus-dependent [7–9]. Moreover, the selectin ligands are complex glycoproteins and, in terms of selectin specificity and function, are poorly understood. Nonetheless, P-selectin glycoprotein ligand-1 (PSGL-1) is a well-accepted high affinity ligand of P-selectin although PSGL-1 also binds to E-selectin [10, 11]. In addition, E-selectin ligand-1 (ESL-1) has been shown to exhibit high-affinity to E-selectin although a functional role of ESL-1 in vivo remains to be demonstrated [12]. The L-selectin ligands are mainly expressed in lymphoid organs although data support the presence of an inducible L-selectin ligand also on non-lymphoid endothelial cells [13]. Firm adhesion
### Vol. 56, 2007 PSGL-1 and colonic ischemia-reperfusion

and transmigration are mediated by the integrin superfamily of adhesion molecules, including  $\beta 1$ - and  $\beta 2$ -integrins [14, 15]. Notably, leukocyte rolling is a prerequisite for the subsequent firm adhesion and tissue accumulation, which makes the rolling adhesive interaction a suitable therapeutic target [16]. Importantly, the adhesive mechanisms behind leukocyte accumulation in the colon are not well-known due to a previous lack of methods to study leukocyte-endothelium interactions in the large bowel. Indeed, the fact that there are organ specific differences in the expression of adhesion molecules together with the immense colonic bacterial load underlines the importance of studying individual microvascular beds in order to clarify the specificity and characterstics of leukocyte recruitment.

Based on the above considerations, the aim of the present study was first to define the adhesive mechanisms behind MIP-2-induced leukocyte recruitment in the colonic microvasculature. Once defined, we aimed to investigate the role of such adhesive mechanisms also in I/R-induced leukocyte recruitment in the large bowel. For this purpose, we used an inverted intravital fluorescence microscopic technique, which allows detailed studies of leukocyte-endothelium interactions in the colon.

## Materials and methods

### Animals

Male Balb/c mice weighing ~23–28 g were kept under standard laboratory conditions. Animals were maintained on a 12-h light and 12-h dark cycle and were allowed free access to food and water ad libitum. All experimental procedures were approved by the Regional Ethical Committee for Animal Experimentation at Lund University.

### Anesthetic and surgical preparation

The mice were anesthesized with 7.5 mg ketamine hydrochloride (Hoffman-La Roche, Basel, Switzerland) and 2.5 mg xylazine (Janssen Pharmaceutica, Beerse, Belgium) per 100g body weight intraperitonally (i.p.). The animals were placed in a supine position on a heating pad for maintenance of body temperature (37 °C). A polyethylene catheter (PE-10 with an internal diameter of 0.28 mm) was placed into the internal jugular vein for administration of fluorescent markers. A midline laparatomy was performed and the colon was subsequently exteriorized.

### Experimental protocol

The effects and mechanisms behind MIP-2-induced leukocyte rolling and adhesion were analyzed by injecting 3, 30 or 300ng of MIP-2 (R&D Systems Europe, Ltd, Abingdon, Oxon, U.K) per mouse in 0.2 ml PBS *i. p.* 3h prior to intravital microscopy. In order to delineate the role of endothelial selectins in MIP-2-induced leukocyte-endothelium interactions, an anti-P-selectin antibody (20 µg per mouse, RB 40.34, rat IgG, R&D Systems Europe), an anti-E-selectin antibody (100 µg per mouse, 10E9.6, rat IgG, R&D Systems Europe), an anti-PSGL-1 antibody (20 or 40 µg per mouse, 2PH1, rat IgG, R&D Systems Europe) and an isotype-matched control antibody (40 µg per mouse, R3-34, rat IgG, R&D Systems Europe) were given intravenously (*i.*u). 5 min prior to *i. p.* administration of MIP-2. Sham (negative control) operated mice received only vehicle (PBS) *i. p.* and *i. v.* In separate experiments, colonic ischemia was induced by careful placement of a non-traumatic vascular clamp over the superior mesenteric artery (SMA) at the aortic origin. Following 30 min of ischemia, the clamp was removed and reperfusion was allowed for 120 min. Notably the SMA is considered to be the most important vessel for the colonic blood supply in rodents [17]. To investigate the mechanisms behind *IR*-induced leukocyte rolling and adhesion, pretreatment with the anti-P-selectin antibody (40 µg per mouse), the anti-P-Selectin antibody (40 µg per mouse), the anti-P-Selectin antibody (40 µg per mouse), due to the isotype matched control antibody (40 µg per mouse) were given *i*. v. 5 min prior to SMA clamping.

### Intravital fluorescence microscopy

Observations of the colonic microcirculation were made using an inverted Olympus microscope (IX70, Olympus Optical Co.GmbH, Hamburg Germany) equipped with different lenses (×10/NA 0.25 and ×40/ NA0.60). The microscopic images were televised using a charge coupled device video camera (FK6990 Cohu, Pieper GmbH, Schwerte, Germany) and recorded on videotape (Sony SVT-S3000PS-VHS recorder) for subsequent off-line analysis. After positioning under the microscope, a 5-min equilibration period preceded quantitative measurements. Analysis of leukocyte-endothelium interactions (rolling and adhesion) was made in venules (inner diameter 15-35 µm) in the submucosa with stable resting blood flow. Blood perfusion within individual microvessels was studied after contrast enhancement by i.v. administration of fluorescein isothiocyanate-labelled dextran 150000 (0.05 ml, 5 mg/ml, Sigma Chemical Co.). In vivo labelling of leukocytes with rhodamine 6-G (0.1 ml, 0.5 mg/ml, Sigma Chemical Co) enabled quantitative analysis of leukocyte flow behaviour in the colonic microcirculation. Quantification of microcirculatory parameters was performed off-line by frame-toframe analysis of the videotaped images. Leukocyte rolling was determined by counting the number of leukocytes passing a reference point in the venule per 30s and expressed as cells per min. Firm adhesion was measured by counting the number of cells adhering to the venular endothelium (200-300 µm long segments) and remained stationary for 30s and is given as cells per mm venule length. Blood flow velocities were measured off-line by use of CapImage® software (Zeintl, Heidelberg, Germany). The velocity was calculated as a mean value from five to eight measurements per venule and is expressed as mm per second. Venular wall shear rate was determined based on the Newtonian definition: wall shear rate = 8 ((red blood cell velocity/1.6)/venular diameter) as described previously [18].

### Systemic leukocyte counts

Twenty  $\mu L$  of blood taken from the tail vein was mixed with Turks solution (0.2 mg Gentian violet in 1 mL glacial acetic acid, 6.25 % v/v) in a 1:10 dilution. Leukocytes were counted and differentiated as polymorphonuclear leukocytes (PMNLs) or mononuclear leukocytes (MNLs) in a Bürker chamber.

# RT-PCR

Total RNA was extracted from colonic tissue after intravital observation using Rneasy<sup>®</sup> Mini kit (Quiagen GmbH, Hilden, Germany) and treated with RNase-free DNase (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech, Sollentuna, Sweden) to remove potential genomic DNA contaminants, according to the manufacturer's handbook. RNA concentrations were determined by measuring the absorbance at 260 nm spectrophotometrically. RT-PCR was performed with the SuperScript One-Step RT-PCR system (GIBCO BRL Life Technologies, Grand Island, NY). Each reaction contained 250 ng total RNA as a template and 0.2 µmol/L of each primer in a final volume of 50 µL. Mouse -actin served as an internal control gene. The RT-PCR profile was 1 cycle of cDNA synthesis at 50 °C for 30 min, followed by 35 cycles of denaturation at 94 °C for 30 s, annealing at 55 °C for 30 s, and extension at 72 °C for 1 min, and 1 cycle of final extension at 72 °C for 10 min. After RT-PCR, aliquots of the RT-PCR products were separated on 2% agarose gel containing ethidium bro-

mide and photographed. The primer sequences were as follows:  $\beta$ -actin (f) 5 -ATG TTT GAG ACC TTC AAC ACC-3,  $\beta$ -actin (r) 5 -TCT CCA GGG AGG AAG AGG AT-3; P-selectin (f) 5 -ACG AGC TGG ACG GAC CCG-3; P-selectin (r) 5 -GGC TGG CAC TCA AAT TTA CAG-3; E-selectin (f) 5 -GGT AGT TGC ACT TTC TGC GG-3; E-selectin (r) -CCT TCT GTG GCA TGT TC-3.

### ELISA

At the end of the intravital observation, a 3-cm long segment of the colon was excised and cut open along the antimesenteric border. Faeces were cleared and the segment was washed in PBS containing penicillin, streptomycin and fungizon (100 U/ml) and kept cool in cold Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium (DMEM). The colon was then incubated in 1 ml of DMEM solution 10% FCS and penicillin, streptomycin and fungizon for 24 h (37 °C) in a 24-well plate. The cultured medium was harvested and stored in -20 °C until analysis of MIP-2 by using doubleantibody specific Quantikine ELISA kit using recombinant murine MIP-2 as standard (R&D Systems Europe).



Fig. 1. Venular leukocyte a) rolling and b) adhesion in the mouse colon after *i*, *p*. administration of indicated doses of MIP-2 (filled bars). Sham operated (open bar) animals served as negative controls. Intravital microscopy was performed 3 h after MIP-2 administration. Data are mean  $\pm$ SEM. \**P* < 0.05 vs sham (*n* = 5).

S. Santen et al. Inflamm. res.

### Statistical analysis

Statistical evaluations were performed using Kruskal-Wallis one-way analysis of variance on ranks for unpaired samples (Dunn's post hoc test). The results are presented as mean  $\pm$ SEM; *n* represents the number of animals. Differences were considered to be significant at *P* < 0.05.

## Results

Leukocyte-endothelium interactions were analysed in colonic venules after an equilibration time of 5 min. It was found that the level of leukocyte rolling and adhesion in sham-operated (negative control) mice was  $5.4 \pm 1.1$  cells/min and  $3.2 \pm 1.5$  cells/mm, respectively. Challenge with MIP-2 *i.p.* significantly increased leukocyte rolling and adhesion in a dose-dependent manner and, for example, a dose of 300 ng MIP-2 resulted in  $55.3 \pm 7.7$  cells/min rolling and  $32.8 \pm$ 12.4 cells/mm adherent leukocytes (Fig. 1a and b, P < 0.05vs sham). Moreover, we observed that both P- and E-selectin mRNA were expressed after MIP-2 challenge (Fig. 2).

In order to evaluate the individual role of the selectins in CXC chemokine-induced leukocyte rolling and adhesion, *i. v.* pre-treatment with monoclonal antibodies directed against P- and E-selectin were used. Injection of 20 µg of RB40.34, an antibody against P-selectin, reduced MIP-2-provded leukocyte rolling and adhesion by 96% and 81%, respectively (Fig. 3a and b, P < 0.05 vs control ab). Interestingly, administration of 100 µg of the anti-E-selectin (10E9.6) antibody had no effect on leukocyte rolling or adhesion in colonic venules after CXC chemokine challenge (Fig. 3a and b).



Fig. 2. Expression of E- and P-selectin mRNA in the colon.  $\beta$ -actin served as a housekeeping gene. RNA isolation was made 3 h after administration of 300 ng of MIP-2. The results are from one experiment, which is representative of three others performed.

### Vol. 56, 2007 PSGL-1 and colonic ischemia-reperfusion

The isotyped-matched control antibody (R3-34, 40 µg) had no unspecific effect on MIP-2-induced leukocyte-endothelium interactions. To determine the role of PSGL-1 in CXCchemokine-induced rolling and adhesion, we administrated a monoclonal antibody against PSGL-1 (2PH1, 40 µg). Inhibition of PSGL-1 reduced MIP-2-induced leukocyte rolling and adhesion in the colon by 85% and 93%, respectively (Fig. 4a and b, P < 0.05 vs control ab). Challenge with MIP-2 and antibodies had no significant effect on peripheral leukocyte count or hemodynamic parameters (Table 1 and 2).

Knowing that MIP-2 plays a key role in colonic I/R [19], it was of great interest to also examine the function of PSGL-1 in I/R-induced leukocyte rolling and adhesion in the colon. Indeed, the colonic content of MIP-2 increased significantly from  $4.7 \pm 0.7$  pg/mg in sham operated animals to  $65.8 \pm 7.9$  pg/mg, after I/R (P < 0.05 vs sham). Induc-

tion of colonic ischemia by clamping the SMA for 30 min followed by 120 min of reperfusion evoked a clear-cut leukocyte response. Thus, I/R increased the number of rolling and adherent leukocytes to  $36.0 \pm 5.6$  cells/min and  $46.4 \pm$ 8.5 cells/mm, respectively (Fig. 5a and b, P < 0.05 vs sham). Immunoneutralization of PSGL-1 markedly reduced I/R-induced leukocyte rolling and adhesion by more than 89 % and 96%, respectively, that is, down to  $6.3 \pm 2.3$  cells/min and  $1.2 \pm 0.5$  cells/mm (Figure 5a and b, P < 0.05 vs control ab). Indeed, administration of an isotype-matched control antibody had no unspecific effect on I/R-provoked leukocyte-endothelium interactions *i. e.* leukocyte rolling was  $57.2 \pm 4.2$ cells/min and adhesion was 30.0 ± 8.3 cells/mm. Administration of antibodies did not change systemic leukocyte counts or hemodynamic parameters in the colonic microcirculation (Table 1 and 2).



Fig. 3. Effect of antibodies directed against P-selectin (Anti-P,  $20 \ \mu g \ i, v.$ ) and E-selectin (Anti-E,  $100 \ \mu g \ i, v.$ ) and an isotype matched control antibody (Control ab,  $40 \ \mu g \ i, v.$ ) on leukocyte (a) rolling and (b) firm adhesion induced by *i. p.* challenge with MIP-2 (filled bars). The antibodies were injected 5 min prior to challenge with 300 ng of MIP-2. Intravital microscopy was performed 3 h after MIP-2 administration. Sham operated animals served as negative controls (open bar). Data are mean ±SEM. \*P < 0.05 vs control antibody (*n* = 5).



Fig. 4. Effect of an anti-PSGL-1 antibody (2PH 1, 40µg *i*.  $\nu$ .) and an isotype-matched control antibody (Control ab, 40µg *i*.  $\nu$ .) on leukocyte a) rolling and (b) firm adhesion induced by challenge with 300 ng of MIP-2 (filled bars) *i*. p. Sham operated animals served as negative controls (open bar). Intravital microscopy was performed 3 h after MIP-2 administration. Data are mean ±SEM. \* $P < 0.05 \nu s$  control antibody (n = 5).

456

## Discussion

The present findings show that PSGL-1 is an important adhesion molecule regulating leukocyte recruitment in the colon. Indeed, our data demonstrate that PSGL-1 supports leukocyte rolling both in response to challenge with the chemokine MIP-2 and I/R in the large bowel. Inhibition of PSGL-1 blocked not only the rolling adhesive interaction but also abolished chemokine- and reperfusion-induced leukocyte adhesion in the colonic microvasculature. Taken together, our novel data suggest that PSGL-1 is a dominant adhesion molecule in supporting leukocyte recruitment and that targeting PSGL-1 may be an effective strategy in treatment of pathological inflammation in the colon.

Chemokine-dependent leukocyte recruitment is a key feature in the pathophysiology of a growing number of clinically important diseases, including glomerulonephritis [20] bacterial meningitis [21] as well as septic liver and lung injury [22, 23]. An important role of the CXC chemokines MIP-



Fig. 5. Venular leukocyte (a) rolling and (b) adhesion in the mouse colon after 30 min of ischemia followed by 120 min of reperfusion (filled bars). Mice underwent *i.v.* pre-treatment with PBS, a control antibody (Control ab, 40 µg), or antibodies against E-selectin (Anti-E, 40 µg), P-selectin (Anti-P, 40 µg) and PSGL-1 (Anti-PSGL-1, 40 µg). Sham operated animals served as negative controls (open bar). Data are mean ±SEM. \*P < 0.05 vs control antibody (n = 5).

S. Santen et al. Inflamm. res.

2 and KC in colonic I/R was recently forwarded by Riaz et al. [19] although the detailed adhesive mechanisms regulating chemokine-provoked leukocyte-endothelium interactions have remained elusive. Numerous studies have shown that leukocyte recruitment is a rate-limiting step in acute inflammation [24-26]. Endothelial cell activation and surface upregulation of selectins is a precondition for extravascular accumulation of neutrophils at sites of inflammation [9]. Selectins and their ligands support early interactions between leukocytes and endothelium during inflammation [27]. We observed that challenge with MIP-2 activated endothelial cells indicated by increased E-selectin mRNA expression (Pselectin is constitutively expressed in Weibel-Palade bodies of endothelial cells). In line with this observation, administration of MIP-2 stimulated leukocyte rolling in a dose-dependent manner in the colonic microcirculation. Moreover, it was found, herein, that inhibition of P-selectin abolished leukocyte rolling induced by MIP-2 whereas immunoneutralization of E-selectin had no effect on MIP-2-induced leukocyte rolling. Indeed, inhibition of P-selectin significantly reduced MIP-2-induced leukocyte adhesion, indicating that P-selectin-dependent rolling is a precondition in chemokineregulated accumulation of leukocytes in the large bowel. In this context, it is interesting to note that the selectin family of adhesion molecules bind to complex carbohydrates expressed on specific glycoproteins. The importance of the selectin ligands is illustrated by the leukocyte adhesion deficiency syndrome II, in which patients lack proper formation of selectin ligands and suffer from life-threatening episodes of recurrent infections [28]. Having established, herein, that P-selectin is critical in MIP-2-induced leukocyte-endothelium interactions, we wanted to study the role of PSGL-1, which is considered to be the high affinity ligand of P-selectin although PSGL-1 also binds to E-selectin albeit with much lower affinity [10, 11]. In the present study, it was found that immunoneutralization of PSGL-1 reduced MIP-2-induced rolling and adhesion by more than 85% and 96%, respectively, suggesting that PSGL-1 is a key adhesion molecule supporting chemokine-induced leukocyte-endothelium interactions in the colonic microcirculation. Considered together, these findings suggest that P-selectin and PSGL-1 are critical adhesion molecules regulating CXC chemokine-provoked leukocyte rolling and recruitment in the colon.

Knowing that splanchnic I/R upregulates expression of CXC chemokines in the colon [herein, 19], it was of great interest to evaluate the potential impact of the adhesive mechanisms behind CXC chemokine-provoked leukocyteendothelium interactions revealed in the present study. Thus, it was found that inhibition of P-selectin, but not E-selectin reduced reperfusion-induced leukocyte rolling and adhesion in the colon, which is in agreement with previous findings [29]. Nonetheless, we observed, herein, that inhibition of PSGL-1 decreased leukocyte rolling by nearly 90% in colonic I/R. Moreover, immunoneutralization of PSGL-1 not only abolished leukocyte rolling but also decreased reperfusion-provoked leukocyte adhesion by 96% in the large bowel, suggesting that PSGL-1 is critical in mediating I/ R-induced leukocyte-endothelium interaction in the colon. These findings add the colon to the list of organs, including heart [30] and liver [31] that may benefit from inhibition of PSGL-1 in conditions of low tissue perfusion and ischemia.

## Vol. 56, 2007 PSGL-1 and colonic ischemia-reperfusion

## Table 1. Systemic leukocyte differential counts.

	PMNL (×10 <sup>6</sup> cells/ml)	MNL (×10 <sup>6</sup> cells/ml)	Total (×10 <sup>6</sup> cells/ml)
Sham	$1.1 \pm 0.5$	$2.1 \pm 0.6$	$3.2 \pm 1.1$
3 ng MIP-2	$1.8 \pm 0.3$	$3.7 \pm 0.5$	$5.5 \pm 0.8$
30 ng MIP-2	$1.7 \pm 0.3$	$3.1 \pm 0.4$	$4.8 \pm 0.7$
300 ng MIP-2	$2.1 \pm 0.4$	$3.6 \pm 0.5$	$5.7 \pm 1.0$
MIP-2 + Control ab	$1.8 \pm 0.1$	$1.9 \pm 0.1$	$3.7 \pm 0.2$
MIP-2 + Anti-P ab	$1.7 \pm 0.3$	$3.9 \pm 0.3$	$5.6 \pm 0.6$
MIP-2 + Anti-E ab	$1.3 \pm 0.2$	$3.2 \pm 0.4$	$4.3 \pm 0.6$
MIP-2 +20µg PSGL-1 ab	$0.8 \pm 0.1$	$1.6 \pm 0.2$	$2.4 \pm 0.3$
MIP-2 + 40 µg PSGL-1 ab	$0.8 \pm 0.1$	$1.4 \pm 0.2$	$2.2 \pm 0.3$
Sham	$1.4 \pm 0.3$	$2.7 \pm 0.5$	$4.1 \pm 0.8$
I/R	$1.7 \pm 0.3$	$3.0 \pm 0.3$	$4.6 \pm 0.7$
I/R + Control ab	$1.3 \pm 0.2$	$2.5 \pm 0.3$	$3.8 \pm 0.5$
I/R + PSGL-1 ab	$1.2 \pm 0.3$	$2.6 \pm 0.3$	$3.9 \pm 0.6$

Animals were treated with PBS (Sham) and MIP-2 for 3 h or exposed to 30 min of ischemia and 120 min of reperfusion. Monoclonal antibodies against P-selectin (Anti-P, 20µg per mouse), E-selectin (Anti-E, 100µg per mouse), PSGL-1 (Anti-PSGL-1, indicated doses) were administered immediately before MIP-2 challenge and initiation of ischemia. Control animals received isotype control antibodies (Control ab, 40µg). Blood was then collected from the tail vein and the number of PMNL and MNL were analyzed in a hematocytometer. Data are mean  $\pm$ SEM and represents 10<sup>6</sup> cells/ml (n = 5).

Table 2. Hemodynamic variables.

	Diameter (µm)	Blood cell velocity (mm s <sup>-1</sup> )	Wall shear rate (s <sup>-1</sup> )
Sham	$26.6 \pm 1.9$	$0.8 \pm 0.1$	$150 \pm 26$
3 ng MIP-2	$23.9 \pm 2.9$	$1.0 \pm 0.4$	$209 \pm 44$
30 ng MIP-2	$22.7 \pm 1.5$	$1.0 \pm 0.3$	$220 \pm 33$
300 ng MIP-2	$24.5 \pm 1.7$	$1.2 \pm 0.2$	$245 \pm 39$
MIP-2 + Control ab	$24.4 \pm 2.5$	$0.8 \pm 0.1$	$164 \pm 28$
MIP-2 + Anti-P	$28.1 \pm 2.2$	$1.2 \pm 0.2$	$213 \pm 50$
MIP-2 + 40 Anti-E	$29.1 \pm 0.9$	$1.1 \pm 0.3$	$189 \pm 23$
MIP-2 + 20 µg PSGL-1 ab	$28.1 \pm 3.8$	$1.0 \pm 0.1$	$178 \pm 19$
MIP-2 + 40 µg PSGL-1 ab	$25.6 \pm 4.2$	$1.3 \pm 0.2$	$254 \pm 34$
Sham	$24.7 \pm 1.6$	$1.1 \pm 0.1$	$219 \pm 21$
I/R	$23.6 \pm 0.7$	$1.1 \pm 0.1$	$233 \pm 26$
I/R + Control ab	$26.7 \pm 1.0$	$1.2 \pm 0.3$	$225 \pm 46$
I/R + PSGL-1 ab	$25.9\pm0.8$	$1.0 \pm 0.1$	$193 \pm 24$

Animals were treated with PBS (Sham) and MIP-2 for 3h or exposed to 30 min of ischemia and 120 min of reperfusion. Monoclonal antibodies against P-selectin (Anti-P, 40 µg per mouse), E-selectin (Anti-E, 40 µg per mouse), PSGL-1 (Anti-PSGL-1, indicated doses) were administered immediately before MIP-2 challenge and initiation of ischemia. Control animals received isotype control antibodies (Control ab, 40 µg). Data are mean ±SEM. (n = 5).

In conclusion, this study proposes that PSGL-1 constitute a critical adhesive component in both chemokine- and I/Rinduced leukocyte rolling in the colon. Indeed, inhibition of PSGL-1 also abolishes subsequent firm leukocyte adhesion provoked by MIP-2 stimulation and I/R in the large bowel. Thus, our novel findings suggest that targeting PSGL-1 may be a useful strategy to treat pathological inflammation in the colon associated with splanchnic hypoperfusion and ischemia. Acknowledgements. This study was supported by grants from Swedish Medical Research Council (2002-995, 2002-8012, 2003-4661, Crafoord Foundation), Blanceflor Foundation, Einar and Inga Nilsson Foundation, Harald and Greta Jaensson Foundation, Greta and Johan Kock Foundation, Fröken Agnes Nilsson Foundation, Magnus Bergvall Foundation, Mossfelt Foundation, Nanna Svartz Foundation, Ruth and Richard Julin Foundation, Swedish Medical Assocation, Dir. A. Påhlsson Foundation, Gunnar Nilsson Foundation, Apotekare Hedberg Foundation, Bengt Ihre Foundation and Lund University.

S. Santen et al. Inflamm. res.

References

- Carden CL, Granger ND. Pathophysiology of ischemia-reperfusion injury. J Patol 2000; 190: 255–66.
- [2] Eltzschig HK, Collard CD. Vascular ischemia and reperfusion injury. Br Med Bull 2004; 70: 71–86.
- [3] Ajuebor MN, Swain MG. Role of chemokines and chemokine receptors in the gastro-intestinal tract. Immunology 2002; 105: 137–43.
- [4] Ajuebor MN, Swain MG, Perretti M. Chemokines as novel therapeutic targets in inflammatory disease. Biochem Pharmacol 2002; 63: 1191–6.
- [5] Hua HT, Al-Badawi H, Entabi F, Stoner MC, Diamond RE, Bonheur JA et al. CXC chemokine expression and synthesis in skeletal muscle during ischemia/reperfusion. J Vasc Surgery 2005; 42: 337–43.
- [6] Butcher EC. Leukocyte-endothelial cell recognition. Three (or more) steps to specificity and diversity. Cell 1991; 67: 1033–6.
- [7] Sans M, Salas A, Soriano A, Prats N, Gironella M, Pizcueta P et al. Differential role of selectins in experimental colitis. Gastroenterology 2001; 120: 1162–72.
- [8] Olofsson AM, Arfors K-E, Ramezani L, Wolitzky BA, Butcher EC, von Andrian UH. E-selectin mediates leukocyte rolling in Interleukin-1-treated rabbit mesentery venules. Blood 1994; 84: 2749–58.
- [9] Riaz AA, Wan MX, Schafer T, Dawson P, Menger MD, Jeppsson B et al. Allopurinol and superoxide dismutase protect against leukocyte-endothelium interactions in a novel model of colonic ischemia-reperfusion. Br J Surg 2002; 89: 1572–80.
- [10] Norman KE, Katapodis AG, Thoma G, Kolbinger F, Hicks AE, Cotter MJ et al. P-selectin glycoprotein ligand-1 supports rolling on E- and P-selectin in vivo. Blood 2000; 96: 3585–91.
- [11] Zou X, Patil VRS, Dagia NM, Smith LA, Wargo MJ, Interliggi KA et al. PSGL-1 derived from human neutrophils is a high-efficiency ligand for endothelium-expressed E-selectin under flow. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 2005; 289: 415–24.
- [12] Dimitroff CJ, Descheny L, Trujillo N, Kim R, Nguyen V, Huang W et al. Identification of leukocyte E-selectin ligands, P-selectin glycoprotein ligand-1 and E-selectin ligand-1, on human metastatic prostate tumor cells. Cancer Res 2005; 65: 5750–60.
- [13] Spertini O, Luscinskas FW, Kansas GS, Munro JM, Griffin JD, Gimbrone MA Jr et al. Leukocyte adhesion molecule-1 (LAM-1, L-selectin) interacts with an inducible endothelial cell ligand to support leukocyte adhesion. J Immunol 1991; 147: 2565–73.
- [14] Arfors K-E, Lundberg C, Lindbom L, Lundberg K, Beatty PG, Harlan JM. A monoclonal antibody to the membrane glycoprotein complex CD 18 inhibits polymorphonuclear leukocyte accumulation and plasma leak in vivo. Blood 1987, 69: 338–40.
- [15] Harlan JM, Killen PD, Senecal FM, Schwartz BR, Yee EK, Taylor RF et al. The role of neutrophil membrane glycoprotein GP-150 in neutrophil adherence to endothelium in vitro. Blood 1985; 66: 167–78.

- [16] Ehrhardt C, Kneuer C, Bakowsky U. Selectins-an emerging target for drug delivery. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 2004; 56: 527–49.
- [17] Leung FW, Su KC, Pique JM, Thiefin G, Passaro E Jr, Guth PH. Superior mesenteric artery is more important than inferior mesenteric artery in maintaining colonic mucosal perfusion and integrity in rats. Dig Dis Sci 1992; 37: 1329–35.
- [18] House SD, Lipowsky HH. Leukocyte-endothelium adhesion: microhemodynamics in the mesentery of the cat. Microvasc Res 1987; 34: 363–79.
- [19] Riaz AA, Schramm R, Sato T, Menger MD, Jeppsson B, Thorlacius H. Oxygen radical-dependent expression of CXC chemokines regulate ischemia/reperfusion-induced leukocyte adhesion in the mouse colon. Free Radic Biol Med 2003; 35: 782–9.
- [20] Feng L, Xia Y, Yoshimura T, Wilson CB. Modulation of neutrophil influx in the rat with anti-macrophage inflammatory protein-2 (MIP-2) antibody. J Clin Invest 1995; 95: 1009–17.
- [21] Diab A, Abdalla H, Li HL, Shi FD, Zhu J, Höjberg B et al. Neutralization of macrophage inflammatory protein 2 (MIP-2) and MIPlalpha attenuates neutrophil recruitment in the central nervous system during experimental bacterial meningitis. Infect Immun 1999; 67: 2590–601.
- [22] Li X, Klintman D, Li Q, Sato Q, Jeppsson B, Thorlacius H. Critical role of CXC chemokines in endotoxemic liver injury in mice. J Leukoc Biol 2004; 75: 443–52.
- [23] Schmal H, Shanley TP, Jones ML, Friedl HP, Ward PA. Role for macrophage inflammatory protein-2 in lipopolysaccharide-induced lung injury in rats. J Immunol 1996; 156: 1963–72.
- [24] Chignard M, Balloy V, Neutrophil recruitment and increased permeability during acute lung injury induced by lipopolysacchride. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 2000; 279: 1083–90.
- [25] Jaeschke H, Hasegawa T. Role of neutrophils in acute inflammatory liver disease. Liver Int 2006; 26: 912–9.
- [26] Scalia R, Armstead VE, Minchenko AG, Lefer AM. Essential role of P-selectin in the inflammatory response induced by hemorrhage and reinfusion. J Exp Med 1999; 189: 931–8.
- [27] Ley K, Tedder FT. Leukocyte interactions with vascular endothelium. J Immunol 1995; 155: 525–8.
- [28] Kishimoto TK, O'Connor K, Springer TA. Leukocyte adhesion deficiency. J Biol Chem 1989; 264: 3588–95.
- [29] Riaz AA, Wan MX, Schaefer T, Schramm R, Ekberg H, Menger MD et al. Fundamental and distinct roles of P-selectin and LFA-1 in ischemia/reperfusion-induced leukocyte-endothelium interactions in the mouse colon. Ann Surg 2002; 236: 777–84.
- [30] Heyward R, Campbell B, Shin YK, Scalia R, Lefer AM. Recombinant soluble P-selectin glycoprotein ligand-1 protects against myocardial ischemic reperfusion injury in rats. Cardiovasc Res 1999; 41: 65–76.
- [31] Dulchanchainun TS, Goss JA, Imagawa DK, Shaw GD, Anselmo DM, Kaldas F et al. Reduction of hepatic ischemia/reperfusion injury by soluble P-selectin glycoprotein ligand-1. Ann Surg 1998; 30: 2561–6.

To access this journal online: http://www.birkhauser.ch/IR

458

# PAPER II

# ORIGINAL ARTICLE

# Mast-cell-dependent secretion of CXC chemokines regulates ischemia-reperfusion-induced leukocyte recruitment in the colon

Stefan Santen • Yusheng Wang • Michael D. Menger • Bengt Jeppsson • Henrik Thorlacius

Accepted: 18 December 2007 © Springer-Verlag 2007

# Abstract

*Background and aims* Recruitment of leukocytes in the tissue microvasculature is considered to be a rate-limiting step in ischemia-reperfusion (I/R)-induced inflammation. The objective of this study was to examine the role of mast cells in CXC-chemokine- and I/R-provoked leukocyte recruitment in the colon.

*Materials and methods* Balb/c- and mast-cell-deficient mice were challenged with the CXC chemokines macrophage inflammatory protein-2 (MIP-2) and cytokine-induced neutrophil chemoattractant (KC) for 3 h. Leukocyte–endothelium interactions in the colonic microvascular bed were analyzed using an inverted intravital fluorescence microscopy technique. In separate experiments, mice were subjected to I/R by clamping of the superior mesenteric artery for 30 min followed by 120 min of reperfusion.

*Results* MIP-2 and KC induced a clear-cut increase in the number of rolling and adherent leukocytes in the colon. I/R increased the expression of MIP-2 and KC as well as leukocyte rolling and adhesion in the large bowel. Interestingly, leukocyte rolling and adhesion was reduced by more than 91% in mast-cell-deficient mice in response to CXC chemokine challenge. Moreover, I/R-induced leukocyte rolling and

S. Santen · Y. Wang · B. Jeppsson · H. Thorlacius (⊠) Department of Surgery, Malmö University Hospital, Lund University, 20502 Malmö, Sweden e-mail: henrik.thorlacius@med.lu.se

M. D. Menger Institute for Clinical and Experimental Surgery, University of Saarland, Homburg, Germany adhesion was decreased by more than 57% in mast-celldeficient animals. Administration of MIP-2 increased the colonic expression of E-selectin mRNA in wild type but not in mast-cell-deficient mice.

*Conclusion* Our data demonstrate that CXC chemokineinduced leukocyte rolling and adhesion is regulated by mast cells. Moreover, these findings also show that mast cells play a crucial role in supporting I/R-induced leukocyte rolling and adhesion in the colonic microvascular bed via secretion of CXC chemokines.

Keywords Adhesion · Colon · Ischemia · Mast cell · Microcirculation

# Introduction

Intestinal ischemia-reperfusion (I/R)-induced tissue injury is a common feature in aortic surgery and bowel strangulation as well as in hypovolemia and sepsis [1]. Reperfusion of the colon after a period of ischemia evokes specific changes in the microvascular bed that are similar to those observed in inflammation, such as expression of adhesion molecules on endothelial cells, leukocyte-endothelial interactions, and endothelial barrier dysfunction [2, 3]. In general, the recruitment of leukocytes to sites of inflammation is regarded as a multistep process, including leukocyte rolling, firm adhesion, and extravasation [4]. In this process, several investigations have shown that initial leukocyte rolling is mediated mainly by the selectin family of adhesion molecules (P-, E- and L-selectin) [5, 6], whereas firm adhesion is supported by  $\beta$ 1- and  $\beta$ 2-integrins [7, 8]. Numerous tissue-resident cells are needed to coordinate leukocyte recruitment, such as epithelial cells, macrophages, and endothelial cells, and accumulating data has also forwarded a potential role of mast cells in regulating reperfusion-induced leukocyte recruitment in the small intestine, heart, and skeletal muscle [9–11]. In this context, it should be noted that tissue accumulation of leukocytes is both organ- and stimulus-dependent [12–14]. The colon is different from all other organs due to the enormous load of bacteria. Moreover, the colon is relatively less susceptible to ischemia when compared to, for example, the small intestine [15].

Chemokines are low-molecular-weight chemotactic cytokines that play a central role in orchestrating leukocytes to sites of tissue damage and inflammation [16]. They are divided into two major families, CXC and CC chemokines, on the basis of structural characteristics. CXC chemokines, macrophage inflammatory protein-2 (MIP-2), and cytokineinduced neutrophil chemoattractant (KC) are generally known to attract neutrophils, whereas CC chemokines exert chemotactic influence on predominately lymphocytes and monocytes [17]. Indeed, mast cells have the capacity to secrete CXC chemokines upon appropriate stimulus, although the role of mast-cell-derived CXC chemokines in I/R-induced leukocyte recruitment has not been examined previously. Interestingly, CXCR2, which is the high-affinity receptor for MIP-2 and KC [18, 19], is expressed not only on neutrophils but also on mast cells [20, 21]. Herein, we asked whether mast cells may exert a dual function in regulating recruitment of leukocytes in colonic I/R. On one hand, mast cells may be required for leukocyte recruitment induced by CXC chemokines in the colon. On the other hand, activated mast cells may release CXC chemokines, which subsequently may promote colonic recruitment of leukocytes. Thus, our hypothesis was that CXC chemokines may operate both up- and down-stream of mast cells in I/R-provoked leukocyte recruitment in the colon.

# Materials and methods

## Animals

Male Balb/c and mast-cell-deficient (WBB6F1, Jackson Laboratory, Bar Harbor, ME, USA) mice weighing ~23–28 g were kept under standard laboratory conditions. WBB6F1 mice are mast-cell deficient due to a disruption in the Kit oncogene on chromosome 5, encoding the tyrosine kinase receptor for stem cell factor, which is essential for the development of mast cells. Moreover, they exhibit impaired resistance to parasitic infection and intrinsic defects in pigment-forming cells and red blood cells. Animals were maintained on a 12-h light and 12-h dark cycle and were allowed free access to food and water ad libitum. All experimental procedures were approved by the

Regional Ethical Committee for Animal Experimentation at Lund University.

Anesthetic and surgical preparation

Mice were anesthesized with 7.5 mg ketamine hydrochloride (Hoffman-La Roche, Basel, Switzerland) and 2.5 mg xylazine (Janssen Pharmaceutica, Beerse, Belgium) per 100 g body weight intraperitoneally (i.p.). Animals were placed in supine position on a heating pad (37°C) for maintenance of body temperature. A polyethylene catheter (PE-10 with an internal diameter of 0.28 mm) was placed into the internal jugular vein for administration of fluorescent markers. A midline laparotomy was performed, and the colon was subsequently exteriorized.

# Experimental protocol

The effects and mechanisms behind TNF-a- and CXC chemokine-, i.e., MIP-2 and KC, induced leukocyte rolling and adhesion were analyzed by injecting 300 ng of TNF- $\alpha$ (R&D Systems Europe, Abingdon, Oxon, UK), MIP-2 (R&D Systems Europe) and KC (R&D Systems Europe) in 0.2 ml phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) i.p. 3 h prior to inverted intravital microscopy (IIVM). Negative controls received only PBS i.p. In separate experiments, colonic ischemia was induced by careful placement of a nontraumatic vascular clamp over the superior mesenteric artery (SMA) at the aortic origin. Following 30 min of ischemia, the clamp was removed, and reperfusion was allowed for 120 min before IIVM. Notably, the SMA is considered the most important vessel for the colonic blood supply in rodents [22]. Sham-operated animals underwent the same surgical procedure except i.p. injection of TNF- $\alpha$ , chemokines, or clamping of the SMA.

## Intravital microscopy

Observations of the colonic microcirculation were made using an inverted Olympus micro-scope (IX70, Olympus Optical GmbH, Hamburg Germany) equipped with different lenses (×10/NA 0.25 and ×40/NA0.60). The microscopic images were televised using a charge-coupled device video camera (FK6990 Cohu, Pieper GmbH, Schwerte, Germany) and recorded on videotape (Sony SVT-S3000PS-VHS recorder) for subsequent off-line analysis. After positioning under the microscope, a 5-min equilibration period preceded quantitative measurements. Analysis of leukocyte–endothelium interactions (rolling and adhesion) was made in venules (inner diameter 15–35  $\mu$ m) in the submucosa with stable resting blood flow. Blood perfusion within individual microvessels was studied after contrast enhancement by i.v. administration of fluorescein isothiocyanate-labeled dextran 150000 (0.05 ml, 5 mg/ml, Sigma Chemical). In vivo labeling of leukocytes with rhodamine 6-G (0.1 ml, 0.5 mg/ml, Sigma Chemical Co) enabled quantitative analysis of leukocyte-flow behavior in the colonic microcirculation. Quantification of microcirculatory parameters was performed off-line by frame-to-frame analysis of the videotaped images. Leukocyte rolling was determined by counting the number of leukocytes passing a reference point in the venule per 30 s and expressed as cells per minute. Firm adhesion was measured by counting the number of cells adhering to the venular endothelium (200-300 µm long segments) and remained stationary for 30 s and is given as cells per millimeter venule length. Blood-flow velocities were measured off-line by use of CapImage® software (Zeintl, Heidelberg, Germany). The velocity was calculated as a mean value from five to eight measurements per venule and is expressed as millimeter per second. Venular wall shear rate was determined based on the Newtonian definition: wall shear rate=8[(red blood cell velocity/1.6)/venular diameter] as described previously [23].

# Systemic leukocyte counts

Approximately 20  $\mu$ l of blood from the tail vein was mixed with Turks solution (0.2 mg Gentian violet in 1 ml glacial acetic acid, 6.25%  $\nu/\nu$ ) in a 1:10 dilution. Leukocytes were counted and differentiated as polymorphonuclear leukocytes (PMNL) or mononuclear leukocytes (MNL) in a Bürker chamber.

## Reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction

Total RNA was extracted from colonic tissue after intravital observation using Rneasy® Mini kit (Quiagen GmbH, Hilden, Germany) and treated with RNase-free DNase (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech, Sollentuna, Sweden) to remove potential genomic DNA contaminants, according to the manufacturer's handbook. RNA concentrations were determined by measuring the absorbance at 260 nm spectrophotometrically. Reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) was performed with the SuperScript One-Step RT-PCR system (GIBCO BRL Life Technologies, Grand Island, NY, USA). Each reaction contained 250 ng total RNA as a template and 0.2 µmol/l of each primer in a final volume of 50  $\mu$ l. Mouse  $\beta$ -actin served as an internal control gene. The RT-PCR profile was one cycle of cDNA synthesis at 50°C for 30 min, followed by 35 cycles of denaturation at 94°C for 30 s, annealing at 55°C for 30 s, and extension at 72°C for 1 min, and one cycle of final extension at 72°C for 10 min. After RT-PCR, aliquots of the RT-PCR products were separated on 2% agarose gel containing ethidium bromide and photographed. The primer sequences were as follows: β-actin (f) 5'-ATG TTT GAG ACC TTC AAC ACC-3',  $\beta$ -actin (r) 5'-TCT CCA GGG AGG AAG AGG AT-3'; P-selectin (f) 5'-ACG AGC TGG ACG GAC CCG-3'; P-selectin (r) 5'-GGC TGG CAC TCA AAT TTA CAG-3'; E-selectin (f) 5'-GGT AGT TGC ACT TTC TGC GG-3'; E-selectin (r) -CCT TCT GTG GCA GCA TGT TC-3'. Densiometry was used to analyze the intensity per square millimeter of the bands.

Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay

At the end of the intravital observation, a 3-cm-long segment of the colon was excised and cut open along the antimesenteric border. Feces were cleared, and the segment was washed in PBS containing penicillin, streptomycin, and fungizon (100 U/ml) and kept cool in cold Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium. The colon was then incubated in 1 ml of Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium, 10% fetal calf serum and penicillin, streptomycin, and fungizon for 24 h (37°C) in a 24-well plate. The cultured medium was harvested and stored in  $-20^{\circ}$ C until analysis of MIP-2 and KC by using double-antibody-specific Quantikine enzymelinked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) kit using recombinant murine MIP-2 and KC as standards (R&D Systems Europe).

Statistical analysis

Statistical evaluation was performed using Kruskal–Wallis one-way analysis of variance on ranks for unpaired samples (Dunn's post hoc test was used). The results are presented as mean values $\pm$ SEM; *n* represents the number of animals. Differences were considered to be significant at *P*<0.05.

# Results

CXC chemokine-induced leukocyte recruitment is mast-cell dependent

Leukocyte–endothelium interactions were analyzed in colonic venules by IIVM after an equilibration time of 5 min. It was found that the levels of leukocyte rolling and adhesion in negative control (PBS treated) mice was  $6.6\pm$  4.5 cells/min and  $3.0\pm1.3$  cells/mm, respectively (Fig. 1a and b). Injection of CXC chemokines i.p. in wild-type mice significantly increased leukocyte rolling and adhesion in colonic venules (Fig. 1a and b, P<0.05 vs control). Thus, challenge with 300 ng MIP-2 resulted in 40.5±14.9 rolling cells/min and 29.0±2.6 adherent cells/mm in colonic venules (Fig. 1a and b, P<0.05 vs control) and injection of 300 ng KC increased leukocyte rolling and adhesion to 40.4±15.6 cells/min and 46.5±2.1 cells/mm, respectively (Fig. 1a and b, P<0.05 vs control). Additionally, in wild-type mice, it was observed that i.p. challenge with 300 ng



Fig. 1 Venular leukocyte a rolling and b adhesion in the mouse colon 3 h after i.p. challenge with 300 ng MIP-2 or KC in wild-type (WT, *open bars*) and mast-cell-deficient mice (MC -/-, *filled bars*) as observed by inverted intravital microscopy. PBS-treated animals served as negative controls. Data represents mean±SEM. *Asterisk P*<0.05 vs control and *pound sign P*<0.05 vs WT + chemokine (n=5)

TNF- $\alpha$  resulted in 44.7±10.8 cells/min rolling and 81.2± 8.8 cells/mm adhering to the microvascular endothelium, which was similar in magnitude to that observed after CXC chemokine injection. Moreover, it was observed that TNF- $\alpha$  also induced a clear-cut increase in the number of adherent leukocytes, i.e., 83.2±12.3 cells/mm in mast-celldeficient mice. On the other hand, neither MIP-2 nor KC was able to increase leukocyte rolling or adhesion in mastcell-deficient animals (Fig. 1a and b, P>0.05 vs wild type + MIP-2/KC). In fact, CXC chemokine-induced leukocyte rolling and adhesion were decreased by more than 91% in mast-cell-deficient mice (Fig. 1a and b). Administration of 300 ng MIP-2 or TNF- $\alpha$  i.p. increased the amount of colonic E-selectin mRNA as detected by RT-PCR in wildtype mice (Figs. 2a and 3). In contrast, no increase in Eselectin mRNA expression was observed after MIP-2 challenge in mast-cell-deficient mice (Fig. 2a). Notably,

administration of TNF- $\alpha$  enhanced gene expression of Eselectin in mast-cell-deficient mice (Fig. 3). No hemodynamic differences were noted between the experimental groups (Tables 1 and 2).



Fig. 2 Expression of P- and E-selectin mRNA in mouse colon 3 h after injection of 300 ng a MIP-2 in wild-type (WT) and mast-cell-deficient (MC -/-) mice.  $\beta$ -actin served as a housekeeping gene. The results presented are from one experiment, which is representative of three others performed. RT-PCR amplicons of b P-selectin and c E-selectin were quantified in intensity unit/mm<sup>2</sup> with Quantity 1<sup>®</sup> software package from BIO-RAD and is presented as mRNA levels of P- and E-selectin normalized to  $\beta$ -actin

### Int J Colorectal Dis



Fig. 3 Expression of P- and E-selectin mRNA in mouse colon in response to i.p. administration of PBS and TNF- $\alpha$  for 3 h in wild-type (WT) and mast-cell-deficient (MC -/-) mice.  $\beta$ -actin served as a housekeeping gene. The results presented are from one experiment, which is representative of three others performed

## I/R-induced leukocyte recruitment is mast-cell dependent

To further elucidate the mechanisms behind I/R-provoked leukocyte recruitment in the colon, wild-type and mast-cell-deficient mice were subjected to 30 min of colonic ischemia by clamping of the SMA followed by 120 min of reperfusion. Indeed, it was observed that I/R enhanced leukocyte rolling from  $12.7\pm3.5$  to  $38.8\pm5.1$  cells/min and leukocyte adhesion from  $2.8\pm0.8$  to  $44.8\pm10.6$  cells/mm in wild-type mice (Fig. 4a and b, P<0.05 vs sham). Interestingly, we found that I/R-induced leukocyte rolling and adhesion were reduced down to  $16.8\pm1.4$  and  $2.0\pm0.8$ , respectively, in mast-cell-deficient mice (Fig. 4a and b, P<0.05 vs wild

Table 1 Hemodynamic parameters

	Diameter (µm)	Blood cell velocity (mm $s^{-1}$ )	Wall shear rate $(s^{-1})$
Control	24.5±0.7	1.13±0.16	227±26
$WT + TNF-\alpha$	$25.0 {\pm} 0.8$	$1.21 \pm 0.13$	$202 \pm 20$
WT + MIP-2	20.6±1.5	$1.39 \pm 0.26$	264±42
WT + KC	$20.3 \pm 1.2$	$1.23 \pm 0.18$	223±42
MC –/– + TNF- $\alpha$	$23.8{\pm}0.8$	$1.18 \pm 0.22$	214±16
MC -/- + MIP-2	$21.4 \pm 0.5$	$1.31 \pm 0.24$	$276 \pm 58$
MC -/- + KC	$21.9 {\pm} 0.8$	$1.33 \pm 0.11$	$273 \pm 32$
Sham	$22.4 {\pm} 0.5$	$1.04{\pm}0.06$	217±48
WT + I/R	$24.5 \pm 0.9$	$1.18 \pm 0.22$	220±41
MC -/- + I/R	$24.5{\pm}1.2$	$1.06 {\pm} 0.31$	$220\pm32$

Mice were challenged i.p. with 300 ng of TNF- $\alpha$ , MIP-2, and KC or exposed to I/R (30 min of ischemia and 120 min of reperfusion) by clamping of the SMA in wild-type (WT) or mast-cell-deficient (MC –/–) animals. Control animals received only PBS. Data are mean±SEM and n=5.

Table 2 Systemic leukocyte differential counts					
	PMNL	MNL	Total		
Control	$1.2 \pm 0.1$	2.7±0.3	3.9±0.4		
$WT + TNF-\alpha$	$1.3 \pm 0.2$	$2.6 \pm 0.1$	$3.9 \pm 0.2$		
WT + MIP-2	$1.4 {\pm} 0.1$	$2.4 \pm 0.2$	$3.7 \pm 0.1$		
WT + KC	$1.3 \pm 0.1$	$2.4{\pm}0.1$	3.7±0.2		
MC $-/-$ + TNF- $\alpha$	$0.9 {\pm} 0.1$	$2.0 \pm 0.1$	$2.9 \pm 0.2$		
MC -/- + MIP-2	$1.0 {\pm} 0.1$	$2.0 \pm 0.1$	$3.0 {\pm} 0.2$		
MC -/- + KC	$1.2 \pm 0.1$	$2.1 \pm 0.1$	$3.2 \pm 0.1$		
Sham	$1.2 \pm 0.2$	$2.5 \pm 0.2$	$3.7 {\pm} 0.4$		
WT + I/R	$1.5 \pm 0.2$	$2.2 \pm 0.5$	$3.8 {\pm} 0.5$		
MC -/- + I/R	$0.8 {\pm} 0.1$	$2.0 {\pm} 0.1$	$2.8{\pm}0.2$		

Mice were challenged i.p. with 300 ng of TNF- $\alpha$ , MIP-2, and KC or exposed to I/R (30 min of ischemia and 120 min of reperfusion) by clamping of the SMA in wild-type (WT) or mast-cell-deficient (MC –/–) animals. Control animals received only PBS. Blood was collected from the tail vein of wild-type (WT) or mast-cell-deficient (MC –/–) mice and analyzed in a Bürker chamber. Cells were defined as polymorphonuclear leukocytes (PMNL) or mononuclear leukocytes (MNL). and data represents ×10<sup>6</sup> cells per milliliter. Data are mean±SEM, and n=5.

type + I/R). Thus, I/R-induced leukocyte rolling and adhesion were decreased by more than 56 and 96%, respectively, in mast-cell-deficient mice (Fig. 4a and b). Moreover, I/R significantly increased the colonic content of MIP-2 from  $4.7\pm0.7$  to  $36.6\pm7.7$  pg/mg and KC from  $15.9\pm1.1$  to  $71.9\pm$ 12.8 pg/mg, in wild-type animals (Fig. 5a and b, P<0.05 vs wild type + I/R). Notably, colonic CXC chemokine expression was reduced by 57% in response to I/R in mast-celldeficient mice (Fig. 5a and b, P<0.05 vs wild type + I/R). Moreover, no significant differences in hemodynamic parameters or peripheral leukocyte counts were observed between the experimental groups (Tables 1 and 2).

## Discussion

This study forwards a pivotal role for mast cells in I/Rinduced leukocyte recruitment in the colon. Indeed, our novel data demonstrate that chemokine-induced leukocyte rolling and adhesion in the colonic microvasculature is dependent on mast cells. Moreover, I/R-provoked expression of CXC chemokines is attenuated in mast-cell-deficient animals. Thus, our data suggest that mast cells may exert a dual function in the colon; on one hand, upstream chemokines trigger leukocyte recruitment via local mast cells and on the other hand, mast cells regulate downstream formation of chemokines, which in turn provoke leukocyte recruitment. These findings help to explain the complex interplay between CXC chemokines, tissue-resident mast cells, and circulating leukocytes in the colon.

Splanchnic I/R-induced injuries are frequently encountered in cardiovascular and transplantation surgery as well



**Fig. 4** Venular leukocyte **a** rolling and **b** adhesion in wild-type (WT, *open bars*) and mast-cell-deficient (MC -/-, *filled bar*) mice after 30 min of ischemia followed by 120 min of reperfusion as detected by intravital fluorescence microscopy in the colonic microcirculation. Sham (WT + PBS)-operated animals served as negative controls. Data repersents mean±SEM. *Asterisk P*<0.05 vs sham and *pound sign P*<0.05 vs WT + *I*/R (*n*=5)

as in trauma and bowel strangulation [1]. In this process, leukocyte recruitment into sites of inflammation has been implicated to be a key feature and a rate-limiting step in the pathophysiological process [24]. Recruitment of leukocytes is the result of a fine-tuned interplay between endothelial and specialized tissue-resident cells. For example, it has been shown that mast cell degranulation and the subsequent release of chemoattractant substances is one possible mechanism behind leukocyte recruitment into the extravascular space [25]. Mast cells contain a number of proinflammatory substances, including TNF- $\alpha$ , leukotrienes, histamine, and chemokines [26-28], but the precise role of mast cells in the crosstalk between chemokines and endothelial cells has not yet been understood. Herein, we observed that 30 min of colonic ischemia followed by 120 min of reperfusion induced a clear-cut increase in the

number of rolling and adherent leukocytes along the microvascular endothelium in the colon. Notably, these I/R-provoked leukocyte responses were abolished in mastcell-deficient mice, suggesting a key role of mast cells in reperfusion-induced leukocyte recruitment in the colon. This observation adds the colon to the list of organs in which mast cells appear to be of importance in I/R injury, including the small intestine, the heart, and skeletal muscle [9-11]. Thus, targeting mast cell function may be a useful target in ameliorating I/R injury in the colon. In this context, it should be noted that the effect of systematic mast cell inhibition in humans is not known. Based on the phenotype of mast-cell-deficient mice, it may be concluded that mast cell depletion in humans may increase the risk of parasitic infections, but an increased risk of bacterial infections cannot be excluded.



Fig. 5 Expression of a MIP-2 and b KC after 30 min of ischemia followed by 120 min of reperfusion in wild-type (WT, open bars) and mast-cell-deficient (MC -/-, filled bar) mice. Level of secreted MIP-2 and KC was determined by specific ELISA. Sham-operated animals served as negative controls. Data represents mean+SEM. Asterisk P< 0.05 vs sham and pound sign P<0.05 vs WT + I/R (n=5)

## Int J Colorectal Dis

Moreover, we found that the colonic content of the chemokines MIP-2 and KC increased significantly after I/R, which is in agreement with a previous study [29]. Indeed, several studies have shown that mast cells have the ability to secrete chemokines [28, 30, 31]. Therefore, we hypothesized that CXC chemokine formation may be dependent on tissue-resident mast cells in colonic I/R. Interestingly, it was also observed that colonic formation of CXC chemokines MIP-2 and KC, in response to I/R, was significantly reduced by 58 and 63%, respectively, in mast-cell-deficient mice, suggesting that mast cells regulate CXC chemokine secretion in I/R injury in the colon.

An accumulating body of evidence implicate that the CXC chemokines MIP-2 and KC are of importance in several clinical conditions and disease models [32, 33]. For example, a recent study demonstrated that immunoneutralization of CXC chemokines inhibits I/R-induced leukocyte rolling and adhesion in the colon [29]. However, the mechanisms behind CXC chemokine-induced leukocyte accumulation in the colon remain elusive. CXC chemokines stimulate migration of neutrophils via CXCR2, which is the high-affinity receptor for MIP-2 and KC expressed on murine neutrophils [34, 35]. In this context, it is important to note that, on one hand, numerous studies have shown that endothelial cell activation and P- and E-selectin expression are key components for effective tissue accumulation of leukocytes [36, 37] and, on the other hand, that human and murine endothelial cells do not express CXCR2 [38, 39]. Thus, knowing that mast cells express multiple chemokine receptors, including CXCR2 [40-42], we hypothesized that mast cells may constitute a critical link in CXC chemokine-induced leukocyte recruitment in the colon. Indeed, we found that both MIP-2- and KC-induced leukocyte-endothelium interactions were abolished in mastcell-deficient mice, suggesting that CXC chemokineinduced leukocyte accumulation is dependent on tissue mast cells in the colon. Moreover, we observed that MIP-2 increased gene expression of E-selectin (a marker of endothelial cell activation) in the colon of wild-type animals, suggesting that MIP-2 has the capacity to activate colonic endothelial cells in vivo. Notably, this MIP-2-induced increase in E-selectin mRNA was markedly reduced in mast-cell-deficient mice, indicating that mast cells indeed constitute an important link between CXC chemokines and endothelial cell activation in the colon. An important observation was that TNF- $\alpha$  increased colonic gene expression of E-selectin in both wild-type and mast-celldeficient animals, suggesting that the transcriptional capacity of E-selectin was intact in mast-cell-deficient animals. Combined, these data indicate that CXC chemokineinduced leukocyte rolling and adhesion in the colon is dependent on mast cells, which have the capacity, in turn, to activate endothelial cells.

In summary, our data shows that I/R-induced leukocyte rolling and adhesion in the colon is markedly reduced in mast-cell-deficient animals, suggesting that targeting mast cells may be an effective strategy against reperfusioninduced inflammation in the colon. Moreover, the present results suggest that mast cells exert a dual function in integrating the crosstalk between CXC chemokine and endothelial cells in the colon. On one hand, CXC chemokineprovoked leukocyte accumulation is dependent on mast cells for endothelial cell activation and adhesion molecule expression. On the other hand, colonic formation of CXC chemokines is dependent on mast cells. Thus, these novel findings help to explain the complex interactions mediated by chemokines in between specialized tissue-resident cells, endothelial cells, and circulating leukocytes in the colon.

Acknowledgements This study was supported by grants from Swedish Medical Research Council (2002-995, 2002-8012, 2003-4661, Crafoord Foundation), Blanceflor Foundation, Einar and Inga Nilsson Foundation, Harald and Greta Jaensson Foundation, Greta and Johan Kock Foundation, Fröken Agnes Nilsson Foundation, Magnus Bergvall Foundation, Mossfelt Foundation, Nanna Svartz Foundation, Ruth and Richard Juhlin Foundation, Swedish Medical Association, Dir. A. Påhlsson Foundation, Gunnar Nilsson Foundation, Apotekare Hedberg Foundation, and Bengt Ihre Foundation in Lund University.

## References

- Carden CL, Granger ND (2000) Pathophysiology of ischemiareperfusion injury. J Pathol 190:255–266
- Seal JB, Gewertz BL (2005) Vascular dysfunction in ischemia reperfusion injury. Ann Vasc Surg 19:572–584
- Riaz AA, Wan MX, Schafer T, Dawson P, Menger MD, Jeppsson B, Thorlacius H (2002) Allopurinol and superoxide dismutase protects against leukocyte-endothelium interactions in a novel model of colonic ischemia-reperfusion. Br J Surg 89:1572–1580
- Butcher EC (1991) Leukocyte–endothelial cell recognition Three (or more) steps to specificity and diversity. Cell 67:1033–1036
- Hickey MJ, Kanwar S, McCafferty D-M, Granger DN, Eppihimer MJ, Kubes P (1999) Varying roles of E-selectin and P-selectin in different microvascular beds in response to antigen. J Immunol 162:1137–1143
- Kunkel EJ, Ramos CL, Steeber DA, Müller W, Wagner N, Tedder TF, Ley K (1998) The roles of L-selectin, β<sub>7</sub> integrins, and Pselectin in leukocyte rolling and adhesion in high endothelial venules in Peyer's patches. J Immunol 161:2449–2456
- Dunne JL, Ballantyne CM, Beaudet AL, Ley K (2002) Control of leukocyte rolling velocity in TNF-α-induced inflammation by LFA-1 and MAC-1. Blood 99:336–341
- Arfors K-E, Lundberg C, Lindbom L, Lundberg K, Beatty PG, Harlan JM (1987) A monoclonal antibody to the membrane glycoprotein complex CD 18 inhibits polymorphonuclear leukocyte accumulation and plasma leakage in vivo. Blood 69:338–340
- Kanwar S, Kubes P (1994) Mast cells contribute to ischemiareperfusion-induced granulocyte infiltration and intestinal dysfunction. Am J Physiol 267:G316–G321
- Frangogiannis NG, Lindsey ML, Michael LH, Youker KA, Bressler RB, Mendoza LH, Spengler RN, Smith CW, Entman ML (1998) Resident cardiac mast cells degranulate and release preformed

TNF-alpha, initiating the cytotoxic cascade in experimental canine myocardial ischemia/reperfusion. Circulation 98:699–710

- Lazarus B, Messina A, Barker JE, Hurley JV, Romeo R, Morrison WA, Knight KR (2000) The role of mast cells in ischemiareperfusion injury in murine skeletal muscle. J Pathol 191:443– 448
- Mitola JM, Ridger VC, Hellewell PG (2001) Dominant role of L- and P-selectin in mediating CXC chemokine-induced neutrophil migration in vivo. Br J Pharmacol 133:550–556
- Klintman D, Li X, Thorlacius H (2004) Important role of P-selectin for leukocyte recruitment, hepatocellular injury, and apoptosis on endotoxemic mice. Clin Diagn Lab Immunol 11:56–62
- Singbartl K, Ley K (2000) Protection from ischemia-reperfusion induced severe acute renal failure by blocking E-selectin. Crit Care 28:2507–2514
- Leung FW, Su KC, Passaro E Jr, Guth PH (1992) Regional differences in gut blood flow and mucosal damage in response to ischemia and reperfusion. Am J Physiol 263:G301–G305
- Ajuebor MN, Swain MG (2002) Role of chemokines and chemokine receptors in the gastrointestinal tract. Immunology 105:137–143
- Ajuebor MN, Swain MG, Perretti M (2002) Chemokines as novel therapeutic targets in inflammatory disease. Biochem Pharmacol 63:1191–1196
- Jones SA, Dewald B, Clark-Lewis I, Baggiolini M (1997) Chemokine antagonists that discriminate between interleukin-8 receptors. J Biol Chem 272:16166–16169
- Huber AR, Kunkel SL, Todd RF 3rd, Weiss SJ (1991) Regulation of transendothelial neutrophil migration by endogenous interleukin-8. Science 254:99–102
- Lippert U, Artuc M, Grutzkau A, Moller A, Kenderessy-Szabo A, Schdendorf D, Norgauer J, Hartmann K, Schweitzer-Stenner R, Zuberbier T, Henz BM, Kruger-Kragsagakes S (1998) Expression and functional activity of the IL-8 receptor type CXCR1 and CXCR2 on human mast cells. J Immunol 161:2600–2608
- Nilsson G, Mikovits JA, Metcalfe DD, Taub DD (1999) Mast cell migratory response to interleukin-8 is mediated through interaction with chemokine receptor CXCR2/Inteleukin8RB. Blood 93:2791–2797
- Leung FW, Su KC, Pique JM, Thiefin G, Passaro E Jr, Guth PH (1992) Superior mesenteric artery is more important than inferior mesenteric artery in maintaining colonic mucosal perfusion and integrity in rats. Dig Dis Sci 37:1329–1335
- House SD, Lipowsky HH (1987) Leukocyte-endothelium adhesion: microhemodynamics in the mesentery of the cat. Microvasc Res 34:363–379
- Eltzschig HK, Collard CD (2004) Vascular ischemia and reperfusion injury. Br Med Bull 70:71–86
- Tannenbaum S, Oertel H, Henderson W, Kaliner M (1980) The biologic activity of mast cell granules. I. Elicitation of inflammatory responses in rat skin. J Immunol 125:325–335
- Kanwar S, Johnston B, Kubes P (1995) Leukotriene C<sub>4</sub>/D<sub>4</sub> induces P-selectin and Sialyl<sup>x</sup>-dependent alterations in leukocyte kinetics in vivo. Circ Res 77:879–887

- Yamaki K, Thorlacius H, Xie X, Lindbom L, Hedqvist P, Raud J (1998) Characteristics of histamine-induced leukocyte rolling in the undisturbed microcirculation of the rat mesentery. Br J Pharmacol 123:390–399
- Miotla JM, Ridger VC, Hellewell PG (2001) Dominant role of Land P-selectin in mediating CXC chemokine-induced neutrophil migration in vivo. Br J Pharmacol 133:550–556
- Riaz AA, Schramm R, Sato T, Menger MD, Jeppsson B, Thorlacius H (2003) Oxygen radical-dependent expression of CXC chemokines regulate ischemia/reperfusion-induced adhesion in mouse colon. Free Radic Biol Med 35:782–789
- Selvan RS, Butterfield JH, Krangel MS (1994) Expression of multiple chemokine genes by human mast cell leukaemia. J Biol Chem 269:13893–13898
- Shakoory B, Fitzgerald SM, Lee SA, Chi DS, Krishnaswami G (2004) The role of human mast cell-derived cytokines in eosinophil biology. J Interferon Cytokine Res 24:271–278
- 32. Diab A, Abdalla H, Li HL, Shi FD, Zhu J, Höjberg B, Lindqvist L, Wretlind B, Bakhiet M, Link H (1999) Neutralization of macrophage inflammatory protein 2 (MIP-2) and MIP-1alpha attenuates neutrophil recruitment in the central nervous system during experimental bacterial meningitis. Infect Immun 67:2590–2601
- Schmal H, Shanley TP, Jones ML, Friedl HP, Ward PA (1996) Role for macrophage inflammatory protein-2 in lipopolysaccharideinduced lung injury in rats. J Immunol 156:1963–1972
- Cacalano G, Lee J, Kikly K, Ryan AM, Pitts-Meek S, Hultgren B, Wood WI, Moore MW (1994) Neutrophil and B cell expansion in mice that lack the murine IL-8 receptor homolog. Science 265:682–684
- Jones SA, Dewald B, Clark-Lewis I, Baggiolini M (1997) Chemokine antagonists that discriminate between interleukin-8 receptors. J Biol Chem 272:16166–161692
- Carlos TM, Harlan JM (1994) Leukocyte–endothelial adhesion molecules. Blood 84:2068–2101
- Vestweber D, Blanks JE (1999) Mechanisms that regulate the function of the selectins and their ligands. Physiol Rev 79:181–213
- Petzelbauer O, Watson CA, Pfau SE, Pober JS (1995) IL-8 and angiogenesis: evidence that human endothelial cells lack receptors and do not respond to IL-8 in vitro. Cytokine 7:267–272
- Zhang XW, Liu Q, Wang Y, Thorlacius H (2001) CXC chemokines, MIP-2 and KC, induce P-selectin-dependent neutrophil rolling and extravascular migration in vivo. Br J Pharmacol 133:413–421
- Lippert U, Artuc M, Grützkau A, Möller A, Kenderessy-Szabo A, Schadendorf D et al (1998) Expression and functional activity of the IL-8 receptor type CXCR1 and CXCR2 on human mast cells. J Immunol 161:2600–2608
- Nilsson G, Mikovitz JA, Metcalfe DD, Taub DD (1999) Mast cell migratory response to Interleukin-8 is mediated through interaction with chemokine receptor CXCR2/8RB. Blood 93:2791– 2797
- Inamura H, Kurosawa M, Okano A, Kayaba H, Majima M (2002) Expression of the Interleukin-8 receptors CXCR1 and CXCR2 on cord-blood-derived cultured human mast cells. Int Arch Allergy Immunol 128:142–150